2019 Report

The Production Gap The discrepancy between countries' planned fossil fuel production and global production levels consistent with limiting warming to 1.5°C or 2°C











# **About This Report**

This report is the first assessment of countries' plans and outlooks for fossil fuel production, and what is needed to align this production with climate objectives. It follows in the footsteps of the United Nations Environment Programme's (UNEP) *Emissions Gap Report* and other reports that review countries' greenhouse gas emissions and compare them with the emission levels needed to meet global climate goals.

The report represents a collaboration of several research and academic institutions and experts. UNEP staff provided guidance and insights from their experience leading other gap reports. Assessment of the production gap was based on the most recent and publicly accessible government plans and projections for fossil fuel production at the time of analysis. For other elements of the report, such as the magnitude of producer subsidies or the status of policies to limit production, the report draws from a mix of publicly available government, intergovernmental, and research sources as cited and listed in the references.

As this is the first report of its nature, we welcome feedback and suggestions. Contact info@productiongap.org

#### Citation

This document may be cited as: SEI, IISD, ODI, Climate Analytics, CICERO, and UNEP. (2019). The Production Gap: The discrepancy between countries' planned fossil fuel production and global production levels consistent with limiting warming to 1.5°C or 2°C. http://productiongap.org/

A digital copy of this report along with supporting appendices is available at http://productiongap.org/

#### **Photo Credits**

P. 49: Bonn Climate Change Conference, May 2017. Photo by IISD/Kiara Worth (enb.iisd.org/climate/sb46/enb/8may.html). All other photos: Getty Images.

# Acknowledgements

We would like to thank the following contributors for their input.

#### **Authors and Research Contributors**

Asterisk (\*) connotes corresponding author.

#### **Chapter 1**

Authors: Harro van Asselt (University of Eastern Finland (UEF)), Peter Erickson (Stockholm Environment Institute (SEI)), Ivetta Gerasimchuk (International Institute for Sustainable Development (IISD)), Sivan Kartha (SEI), Michael Lazarus (SEI), Cleo Verkuijl (SEI)

#### **Chapter 2**

Authors: Ploy Achakulwisut (SEI), Peter Erickson\* (SEI), Sivan Kartha (SEI), Michael Lazarus (SEI) Research Contributors: Bill Hare (Climate Analytics), Paola Yanguas Parra (Climate Analytics), Steve Pye (University College London), Roberto Schaeffer (Universidade Federal do Rio de Janeiro), Michiel Schaeffer (Climate Analytics)

#### **Chapter 3**

Authors: Ploy Achakulwisut (SEI), Harro van Asselt (UEF), Ivetta Gerasimchuk (IISD), Ipek Gençsü (Overseas Development Institute (ODI)), Michael Lazarus\* (SEI), Cleo Verkuijl (SEI)

Research Contributors: Peter Wooders (IISD)

#### **Chapter 4**

Authors: Ploy Achakulwisut (SEI), Anna Chapman (Climate Analytics), Peter Erickson (SEI), Vibhuti Garg (IISD), Philip Gass (IISD), Ivetta Gerasimchuk (IISD), Bård Lahn (CICERO), Hongyou Lu (Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory (LBNL)), Michael Lazarus\* (SEI), Paola Yanguas Parra (Climate Analytics), Leo Roberts (ODI), Anissa Suharsono (IISD)

Research Contributors: Peter Wooders (IISD)

#### **Chapter 5**

Authors: Ploy Achakulwisut (SEI), Harro van Asselt (UEF), Peter Christoff (University of Melbourne), Richard Denniss (Australia Institute), Fergus Green (Department of Philosophy, Utrecht University), Natalie Jones (Trinity College, University of Cambridge and Centre for the Study of Existential Risk (CSER)), Georgia Piggot\* (SEI), Oliver Sartor (IDDRI), Fernando Tudela (Centro del Cambio Global y la Sustentabilidad A.C), Cleo Verkuijl (SEI), Oscar Widerberg (Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam)



**Research Contributors:** Kathryn Harrison (University of British Columbia), Bert de Wel (International Trade Union Confederation (ITUC))

#### **Chapter 6**

Authors: Harro van Asselt (UEF), Peter Christoff (University of Melbourne), Joanna Depledge (Centre for Environment, Energy and Natural Resource Governance, University of Cambridge), Sivan Kartha (SEI), Michael Lazarus (SEI), Greg Muttitt (Oil Change International (OCI)), Anju Sharma (Oxford Climate Policy), Cleo Verkuijl\* (SEI), Harald Winkler (University of Cape Town) **Research Contributors:** Fergus Green (Utrecht University), Natalie Jones (Trinity College, University of Cambridge and CSER), Bert de Wel (ITUC)

#### Reviewers

#### **Chapter 2**

Steven J. Davis (University of California Irvine), Andrew Grant (Carbon Tracker Initiative (CTI)), Fergus Green (Department of Philosophy, Utrecht University), Kathy Mulvey (Union of Concerned Scientists (UCS)), Greg Muttitt (OCI), Adrien Vogt-Schilb (Inter-American Development Bank (IADB))

#### **Chapter 3**

Andrew Grant (CTI), Fergus Green (Utrecht University), Kathy Mulvey (UCS), Greg Muttitt (OCI), Adrien Vogt-Schilb (IADB), Peter Wooders (IISD)

#### **Chapter 4**

Anders Bjartnes (Energi og Klima), Richard Denniss (Australia Institute), Shantanu Dixit (Prayas (Energy Group)), Fergus Green (Department of Philosophy, Utrecht University), Li Shuo (Greenpeace East Asia), Marc Lee (Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives), Tatiana Mitrova (Energy Centre, Moscow School of Management, SKOLKOVO), Greg Muttitt (OCI), Rebekka Popp (E3G), Ashok Sreeniva (Prayas (Energy Group)), Kelly Trout (OCI), Peter Wooders (IISD)

#### **Chapter 5**

Siân Bradley (Chatham House), Ipek Gençsü (ODI), Joyeeta Gupta (University of Amsterdam), Christian Holz (Carleton University and Climate Equity Reference Project (CERP)), Bård Lahn (CICERO), Glada Lahn (Chatham House), Nathan Lemphers (OCI), Hongyou Lu (LBNL), Greg Muttitt (OCI), Thomas Spencer (The Energy and Resources Institute (TERI), Kelly Trout (OCI)

#### **Chapter 6**

Siân Bradley (Chatham House), Alex Doukas (OCI), Ipek Gençsü (ODI), Joyeeta Gupta (University of Amsterdam), Christian Holz (Carleton University and CERP), Glada Lahn (Chatham House), Nathan Lemphers (OCI), Thomas Spencer (TERI)

#### **Other Acknowledgements**

Emily Yehle (SEI) led the report's editing and communications.

The report was designed by One Visual Mind.

Participants at a planning workshop held on the sidelines of the Katowice Climate Change Conference (UNFCCC COP 24) offered helpful inputs and suggestions. Niklas Hagelberg (UNEP), John Christensen (UNEP DTU Partnership), and Anne Olhoff (UNEP DTU Partnership) provided invaluable guidance throughout the drafting process. Thanks also to Christophe McGlade (IEA).

This report was supported with funding from the KR Foundation, the High Tides Foundation, the 11th Hour Project of the Schmidt Family Foundation, and the Swedish International Development Agency (SIDA).



## Foreword

#### In 2009, the UN Environment Programme released the first *Emissions Gap Report*, an

assessment of the global community's plans for mitigating climate change. In the decade since, countries have made new rounds of commitments



through the Paris Agreement. However, carbon emissions have remained exactly at the levels projected a decade ago, under the business-as-usual scenarios used in Emissions Gap Reports.

This calls for a sharpened, and long overdue, focus on fossil fuels. The world's energy supply remains dominated by coal, oil and gas, driving emission levels that are inconsistent with climate goals. To that end, this report introduces the fossil fuel production gap, a new metric that clearly shows the gap between increasing fossil fuel production and the decline needed to limit global warming.

By bringing coal, oil, and gas outlooks in line with climate goals, governments can round out their climate plans and better position themselves to achieve emission reductions. This report helps start that conversation, with a set of tools for assessing and closing this important gap in climate policy.

Inger Andersen Executive Director United Nations Environment Programme



The Stockholm Environment Institute is entering its 30th year of informing sciencebased climate action. In that time, we've seen important strides to improve energy efficiency, deploy renewables, and price carbon. But in recent



years, we've also helped sound the alarm about how those successes have not translated into lower global emissions.

A key reason for this paradox is that major coal, oil, and gas projects have simultaneously continued to attract investment, receive public permits, or otherwise enjoy government support. This undercuts efforts, sometimes by these same governments, to reduce emissions.

There is a need to quantify, track, and address this disconnect. The fossil fuel production gap introduced in this report demonstrates clearly that governments' collective plans and projections for future fossil fuel production are incompatible with a safe climate.

The good news is that a host of policy solutions are available. Some countries — as well as subnational governments, businesses, investors, and trade union and civil society organizations — are already beginning a just transition away from fossil fuel production. Others must now follow their lead.

Min Nily

Måns Nilsson Executive Director Stockholm Environment Institute



## Glossary

#### **Carbon entanglement**

The process by which government dependence on fossil fuel extraction creates heavily vested interests in bringing fossil fuels to market that stand in the way of progress in climate policy (Gurría 2013).

#### **Carbon lock-in**

The tendency for certain carbon-intensive technological systems to persist over time, 'locking out' lower-carbon alternatives, owing to a combination of linked technical, economic, and institutional factors. These technologies may be costly to build, but relatively inexpensive to operate (Erickson et al. 2015).

#### **Emissions** gap

The difference between the greenhouse gas (GHG) emission levels consistent with a specific probability of limiting the mean global temperature rise to below 2°C or 1.5°C in 2100 above pre-industrial levels and the GHG emission levels consistent with the global effect of the nationally determined contributions, assuming full implementation from 2020 (UNEP 2018).

# Extraction-based emissions accounting

An accounting framework that attributes GHG emissions from the burning of fossil fuels to the location of fuel extraction.

#### **Fossil fuel production**

A collective term used in this report to represent processes along the fossil fuel supply chain, which includes locating, extracting, and processing, and delivering coal, oil, and gas to consumers.

#### **Green paradox**

The phenomenon whereby fossil fuel producers may be incentivized to accelerate production in the near-term under the expectation of increasingly stringent demand-side policies (Hoel 2013; Sinn 2012).

#### **Greenhouse** gases

Atmospheric gases that absorb and emit infrared radiation, trap heat, contribute to the greenhouse effect, and cause global warming. The principal GHGs are carbon dioxide ( $CO_2$ ), methane ( $CH_4$ ) and nitrous oxide ( $N_2O$ ), as well as hydrofluorocarbons (HFCs), perfluorocarbons (PFCs) and sulphur hexafluoride (SF6).

# Integrated assessment models (IAMs)

Models that combine knowledge from multiple disciplines and are used to explore how social and economic factors and choices interact with the natural environment.

#### **Just transition**

In the context of climate policy, this refers to a shift to a low-carbon economy that ensures disruptions are minimised, and benefits maximised, for workers, communities and consumers who may be disproportionately affected (ITUC 2017; UNFCCC 2016).

#### Long-term low GHG emission development strategies (LEDS)

Under the Paris Agreement and its accompanying decision, all countries are invited to communicate LEDS, taking into account their common but differentiated responsibilities and respective capabilities, in the light of different national circumstances, by 2020.

# Multilateral development bank (MDB)

An international financial institution chartered by multiple countries to support economic and social development in lower-income countries.

#### Nationally determined contributions (NDCs)

Submissions by Parties to the Paris Agreement that contain their stated ambitions to take climate change action towards achievement of the Agreement's long-term goal of limiting global temperature increase to well below 2°C, while pursuing efforts to limit the increase to 1.5°C. Parties are requested to communicate new or updated NDCs by 2020 and every five years thereafter.

# National fossil fuel production plans and projections

Fossil fuel production targets, plans, and projections drawn from national plans, strategy documents, and outlooks published by governments and affiliated institutions.

#### **New Policies Scenario (NPS)**

A widely-used scenario from the International Energy Agency's 2018 World Energy Outlook that reflects countries' climate policies and ambitions announced as of August 2018 towards the achievement of their NDCs. The NPS is nearly identical to the IEA's estimate for full implementation of NDCs (as submitted in 2015) in terms of future global CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from fossil fuels (IEA 2018a).

#### Non-state and subnational actors

Regions, cities, investors, companies, civil society, individuals, and other actors, beyond national governments, that may play a role in taking climate action.

#### **Production** gap

The discrepancy between countries' planned fossil fuel production and global production levels consistent with limiting warming to 1.5°C or 2°C.

#### **Resource curse**

Refers to the fact that many resourcerich countries do not fully benefit from their natural resource wealth, and may in fact experience worse development and economic growth outcomes than countries with fewer natural resources (Sachs and Warner 1995).

#### Stranded assets

Assets that suffer from unanticipated or premature write-offs, downward revaluations or are converted to liabilities, as the result of a low-carbon transition or other environment-related risks (Ansar et al. 2013).

#### Subsidy

A financial benefit accorded to a specific interest (e.g. an individual, organization, company, or sector) by a government or public body.

#### Supply-side climate policy

Policies and measures aimed at regulating or managing the wind-down of, or transition away from, fossil fuel production.

#### Territorial emissions accounting

The standard accounting framework that attributes GHG emissions from the burning of fossil fuels to the entity or location where the fuels are burned.

# **Abbreviations**

Bcm	Billion cubic meters				
BECCS	Bioenergy with carbon capture and storage				
CDR	Carbon dioxide removal				
<b>CO</b> <sub>2</sub>	Carbon dioxide				
СОР	Conference of the Parties to the UNFCCC				
°C	Degree Celsius				
EJ	Exajoule				
ETS	Emissions Trading System				
G20	Group of Twenty				
GHG	Greenhouse gas				
Gt	Gigatonne (Billion tonnes)				
IAM	Integrated assessment model				
IEA	International Energy Agency				
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change				
LEDS	Long-term low greenhouse gas emission development strategies				
Mb/d	Million barrels per day				
MMBtu	Million British Thermal Units				
Mt	Million tonnes				
NDC	Nationally determined contribution				
NPS	New Policies Scenario				
OECD	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development				
OPEC	Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries				
PPCA	Powering Past Coal Alliance				
SDG	Sustainable Development Goal				
UNEP	United Nations Environment Programme				
UNFCCC	UN Framework Convention on Climate Change				
ωтο	World Trade Organization				



# Contents

About this Report
Acknowledgements
Foreword
Glossary
Abbreviations
Contents
Executive Summary
1. Introduction
2. The Production Gap
2.1. Estimating the production gap
2.2. Implications
3. Government support, planning, and projections
3.1. Government support mechanisms for fossil fuel production
3.2. Synthesis of fossil fuel production plans and projections from major producers $$ 25
4. Support for fossil fuel production in key producer countries
5. Policy options to close the production gap
5.1. Supply-side climate policy
5.2. Support for just transitions
5.3. The role of subnational and non-state actors
6. Increasing international ambition and action
6.1. Winding down fossil fuel supply through the UN climate change process
6.2. Winding down fossil fuel supply through other institutions
6.3. Ioward an equitably managed decline in fossil fuel extraction
References

# **Executive Summary**

# **Key Findings**

Governments are planning to produce about 50% more fossil fuels by 2030 than would be consistent with a 2°C pathway and 120% more than would be consistent with a 1.5°C pathway.

Several governments have already adopted policies to restrict fossil fuel production, providing momentum and important lessons for broader adoption. This global production gap is even larger than the alreadysignificant global emissions gap, due to minimal policy attention on curbing fossil fuel production.

International cooperation plays a central role in winding down fossil fuel production. The continued expansion of fossil fuel production — and the widening of the global production gap — is underpinned by a combination of ambitious national plans, government subsidies to producers, and other forms of public finance.

## **Executive Summary**

This report addresses the necessary winding down of the world's production of fossil fuels in order to meet climate goals. Though coal, oil, and gas are the central drivers of climate change, they are rarely the subject of international climate policy and negotiations. This report aims to expand that discourse and provide a metric for assessing how far the world is from production levels that are consistent with global climate goals.

Specifically, this first *Production Gap Report* assesses the discrepancy between government plans for fossil fuel production and global production levels consistent with 1.5°C and 2°C pathways. This *production gap* tells us the magnitude of the challenge.

The report reviews, across 10 fossil-fuel-producing countries, the policies and actions that expand fossil fuel

production and, in turn, widen the gap. It also provides policy options that can help countries better align production with climate goals. This is especially relevant over the next year, as countries prepare new or updated nationally determined contributions (NDCs), which set out their new emission reduction plans and climate pledges under the Paris Agreement.

#### **Figure ES.1**

The fossil fuel production gap — the difference between national production plans and low-carbon pathways (1.5°C and 2°C), as expressed in fossil fuel carbon dioxide ( $CO_2$ ) emissions — widens between 2015 and 2040.



#### **Global fossil fuel CO<sub>2</sub> emissions**

#### The report's main findings are as follows.

Governments are planning to produce about 50% more fossil fuels by 2030 than would be consistent with a 2°C pathway and 120% more than would be consistent with a 1.5°C pathway.

To estimate the production gap, this report puts forward a method analogous to that used in the *Emissions Gap Report.* It uses publicly available data to estimate the difference between what countries are planning and what would be consistent with 1.5°C and 2°C pathways, based on scenarios from the recent Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) Special Report on *Global Warming of 1.5°C*.

This analysis shows that:

- In aggregate, countries' planned fossil fuel production by 2030 will lead to the emission of 39 billion tonnes (gigatonnes) of carbon dioxide (GtCO<sub>2</sub>). That is 13 GtCO<sub>2</sub>, or 53%, more than would be consistent with a 2°C pathway, and 21 GtCO<sub>2</sub> (120%) more than would be consistent with a 1.5°C pathway. This gap widens significantly by 2040.
- This production gap is largest for coal. By 2030, countries plan to produce 150% (5.2 billion tonnes) more coal than would be consistent with a 2°C pathway, and

280% (6.4 billion tonnes) more than would be consistent with a 1.5°C pathway.

Oil and gas are also on track to exceed carbon budgets, as countries continue to invest in fossil fuel infrastructure that "locks in" oil and gas use. The effects of this lock-in widen the production gap over time, until countries are producing 43% (36 million barrels per day) more oil and 47% (1,800 billion cubic meters) more gas by 2040 than would be consistent with a 2°C pathway.

#### This global production gap is even larger than the already-significant global emissions gap, due to minimal policy attention on curbing fossil fuel production.

Collectively, countries' planned fossil fuel production not only exceeds 1.5°C and 2°C pathways, it also surpasses production levels consistent with the implementation of the national climate policies and ambitions in countries' NDCs. As a consequence, the production gap is wider than the emissions gap.<sup>1</sup>

Indeed, though many governments plan to decrease their emissions, they are signalling the opposite when it comes to fossil fuel production, with plans and projections for expansion. This hinders the collective ability of countries to meet global climate goals, and it further widens not just the production gap, but the emissions gap as well.

#### Figure ES.2

The production gap is widest for coal but grows rapidly for oil and gas. By 2040 the production gap, in energy terms, is as large for oil as it is for coal. Physical units are displayed as secondary axes: billion tonnes per year for coal, million barrels per day for oil, and billion cubic meters per year for gas.



<sup>1</sup> Since the emissions gap is the difference between the implementation of NDCs and Paris Agreement goals, an exceedance of planned fossil fuel production above the level consistent with NDCs implies that the production gap is larger than the emissions gap, at least for CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from fossil fuel combustion

The continued expansion of fossil fuel production — and the widening of the global production gap — is underpinned by a combination of ambitious national plans, government subsidies to producers, and other forms of public finance.

Governments support production in numerous ways. They not only play central roles in the permitting of exploration and production; they also support the fossil fuel industry through direct investments, research and development funding, tax expenditures, and assumed liability and risk. Fossil fuel subsidies span all stages of the fossil fuel production process, from research, development, and exploration, to operations, transport, processing, marketing, decommissioning, and site remediation.

This report reviews specific production plans, outlooks, and support mechanisms in 10 key countries: seven top fossil fuel producers (China, the United States, Russia, India, Australia, Indonesia, and Canada) and three significant producers with strongly stated climate ambitions (Germany, Norway, and the United Kingdom). It finds that:

- The production of coal, oil, and gas in nearly every national plan or outlook exceeds the 2030 levels projected in the International Energy Agency's New Policies Scenario, a scenario roughly consistent with global implementation of the NDCs.
- Many countries appear to be banking on export markets to justify major increases in production (e.g., the United States, Russia, and Canada) while others are seeking to limit or largely end imports through scaledup production (e.g., India and China). The net result could be significant over-investment, increasing the risk of stranded assets, workers, and communities, as well as locking in a higher emissions trajectory.

#### Several governments have already adopted policies to restrict fossil fuel production, providing momentum and important lessons for broader adoption.

To help close the production gap, countries would benefit from new models of addressing fossil fuel supply. Though most countries focus exclusively on the "demand side" — with policies that aim to boost renewable energy, energy efficiency, and other low-carbon technologies some governments have also begun to enact "supply-side" measures that aim to limit fossil fuel production. A range of policy options can help governments align their fossil fuel development plans and policies with climate goals, including: economic instruments (such as subsidy reform); regulatory approaches (such as banning new extraction permits); government provision of goods and services (such as just transition plans); and measures to enhance information and transparency (such as national reporting of fossil fuel production and targets).

The governments of Belize, Costa Rica, France, Denmark, and New Zealand have all enacted partial or total bans or moratoria on oil and gas exploration and extraction, while Germany and Spain are phasing out coal extraction. Local governments, companies, investors, trade unions, and civil society organizations can also accelerate a transition away from fossil fuels, by mobilizing constituencies and shifting investment to lower-carbon options. For example, individuals and institutions have already pledged to divest over USD 11 trillion from fossil fuel holdings.

# International cooperation plays a central role in winding down fossil fuel production.

The UN climate process and other international institutions and initiatives can help catalyse supply-side ambition and action. Measures to move away from fossil fuel production are more effective when countries adopt them together, and international cooperation can send a clear signal to policymakers, investors, consumers, and civil society that the world is shifting towards a low-carbon future.

The Paris Agreement provides key opportunities for countries to report their fossil fuel production and their plans and strategies to align future production with climate goals, including through the global stocktake, NDCs, long-term low greenhouse gas emission development strategies, and financing. Countries that have already begun to wind down fossil fuel production can help other countries learn from their experiences. International financing institutions can accelerate the transition by shifting financial support away from fossil fuel production and towards low-carbon solutions. And, drawing inspiration from models such as the Powering Past Coal Alliance, coalitions of leading actors can work together to raise ambition through joint targets and actions that align future fossil fuel production with global climate goals.

# 1 Introduction

# **Key Messages**

This report puts forward a new metric called the fossil fuel production gap: the discrepancy between countries' planned fossil fuel production and the global production levels necessary to limit warming to 1.5°C and 2°C.

Countries that limit the production of coal, oil, and gas can avoid carbon lock-in, limit financial risks, improve the effectiveness of climate policies, and achieve sustainable development benefits. Fossil fuels are, by far, the largest contributor to global climate change, accounting for over 75% of global greenhouse gas emissions and nearly 90% of all carbon dioxide emissions.

Now is the moment to address the fossil fuel production gap, as countries submit new and updated nationally determined contributions, and long-term low greenhouse gas emission development strategies. Moving away from fossil fuel production poses both economic and political challenges, but doing so is possible and increasingly necessary to avoid dangerous climate change.

## **1. Introduction**

The world is awash in fossil fuels. From the vast reservoirs of oil and gas in North America to the sweeping coal fields of Australia, there is no shortage of fossilized carbon to burn. Coal, oil, and gas have a long history of providing exceptionally concentrated, ready-made energy, often at low and subsidized prices that do not reflect their full societal and environmental costs; it is no wonder they have powered the planet for more than a century.

But citizens, businesses, and political leaders are now starting to turn elsewhere for their energy needs. Energy from the wind and sun is becoming ever easier and cheaper to gather and store, providing the first real threat to fossil fuel dominance. This trend is emerging not a moment too soon, given the mounting climate change crisis, borne mostly from decades of burning fossil fuels.

As fast as renewable and other climate-compatible energy technologies are rising, however, there is no guarantee that fossil fuels and their greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions will decline — let alone at the pace needed to avoid dangerous climate change. The continued drive to increase fossil fuel production throughout the world only makes that harder.

This report is about how governments can work towards aligning fossil fuel production with the globally agreed climate goals of the Paris Agreement. It begins by posing the question: how far off track is the world's current pace of fossil fuel extraction? It puts forward a new metric called the fossil fuel *production gap:* the discrepancy between, on the one hand, countries' planned levels of fossil fuel production and, on the other hand, global levels of production consistent with low-carbon pathways capable of limiting global warming to 1.5° or 2°C.

Measures of climate-related "gaps" are not new. The most well-known and analogous is the longstanding emissions gap, measured in an annual report by the United Nations Environment Programme. That gap — critical for global climate policy — is the gap between countries' emission reduction pledges and the levels of emissions consistent with limiting global warming to 1.5°C or 2°C. In fact, the *Emissions Gap Report* provides the template for our work.

Like other gap reports, this report brings greater transparency and awareness to a key issue — in this case, to countries' fossil fuel development plans and policies. It also offers solutions that can help close the gap; in particular, it presents policies to support countries' transitions away from dependence on coal, oil, and gas production, and new ways to work together internationally.



Developing more coherent, climate-consistent plans for fossil fuel production is a tall task. Many governments rely heavily on revenues generated by oil, gas, and coal. The interests of fossil fuel producers are powerful and difficult to align with greater climate ambition. Unless these challenges are addressed, however, it will be more difficult to make rapid climate progress.

No single document can provide a full roadmap for the winding down of fossil fuel production. This report offers a starting point. As the first *Fossil Fuel Production Gap Report*, it widens the climate discourse to include fossil fuel supply and provides a resource for policymakers aiming to wind down coal, oil, and gas production in line with the Paris Agreement's goals.

#### Fossil fuels: the heart of the climate challenge

In 2019, as climate impacts intensified, global fossil fuel combustion was at an all-time high. Coal, oil, and natural gas remain the world's dominant sources of energy, accounting for 81% of total primary energy supply (IEA 2019a). These fuels are, by far, the largest contributor to global climate change, accounting for over 75% of global GHG emissions — as shown in Figure 1.1 — and close to 90% of all carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) emissions.

Last year, the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) put new numbers to what has long been known: CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from fossil fuels will need to decline rapidly, by approximately 6% per year to remain on a 1.5°C-compatible pathway, and by roughly 2% per year to remain on a 2°C-compatible one (see Chapter 2). Barring dramatic, unexpected advances in carbon capture and storage (CCS) technology, these declines mean that most of the world's proven fossil fuel reserves must be left unburned (Leaton 2011; McGlade and Ekins 2015; Meinshausen et al. 2009; Muttitt et al. 2016).

Ongoing expansion of fossil fuel infrastructure points in the opposite direction, however. Major infrastructure projects in coal, oil, and gas continue to attract investors, receive public permits, or otherwise enjoy government support. Energy analysts predict that investment in fossil fuel exploration, extraction, and delivery infrastructure could remain at about USD 1 trillion annually through 2040 (IEA 2018a).

There are some positive signs of change. Civil society and many in the business and finance community have begun to consider what climate constraints mean for future fossil fuel production plans and investments (Carney 2016; TCFD 2016). And, as described in Chapter 5, some governments are beginning to reckon with this question as well.

#### Figure 1.1

Global greenhouse gas emissions by source, 2015. All emissions data were drawn from IEA (2019b) except for land use and land use change, which are from the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAOSTAT 2019). The fraction of emissions attributed to fossil fuels within each IEA source category — fuel combustion, fugitive, industrial processes and product use, and other — were estimated using data and information from the IEA (2019b) and the Emissions Database for Global Atmospheric Research v4.3.2 (Janssens-Maenhout, G. et al. 2019). All non-CO<sub>2</sub> gases were reported using 100-year Global Warming Potentials (GWPs) from the IPCC's Fourth Assessment Report (IPCC 2007).



#### Global greenhouse gas emissions by source

#### Why focus on fossil fuel production?

For decades, efforts to reduce fossil fuel CO<sub>2</sub> emissions have focused almost solely on decreasing demand for fossil fuels, through measures to improve energy efficiency, deploy renewable energy technologies, and shift markets through carbon pricing (see, for example, Grantham Research Institute and Sabin Center for Climate Change Law n.d.).

The focus on demand is important. One could even say that if policies and actions to reduce the use of fossil fuels were sufficiently ambitious and well-designed, it would be unnecessary to focus on supply. Indeed, strong, harmonized, and widespread carbon prices could, in principle, put fossil fuel CO<sub>2</sub> emissions on a sufficiently steep downward path (Rogelj et al. 2018). But such policies and actions have not materialized (Rogelj et al. 2016; UNEP 2018).

The continual shortfall in ambition of demand-side policy has led some policymakers to add supply-side measures to their climate policy mix (Erickson et al. 2018). These policymakers have realized that limiting production of coal, oil, and gas can bring countries several benefits, among them:

- Avoiding carbon lock-in. The more fossil fuel infrastructure that is built, the harder it is to shift away from fossil-based energy, for reasons both financial and political (Gurría 2013; Seto et al. 2016). Limiting fossil fuel production therefore has tangible emission reduction benefits by helping non-fossil alternatives compete (Erickson and Lazarus 2014).
- Limiting financial risks. Investors in fossil fuel extraction and processing expect certain returns on their expended capital, but a low-carbon transition could well lead to asset devaluation and "stranding", even if assets are not physically retired (Carbon Tracker Initiative and Grantham Institute 2013). Making fewer investments in fossil fuel infrastructure in the first place limits these risks for investors, and for governments and communities that depend on associated royalty and tax revenue.

- Improving effectiveness of climate action. Combining policies to limit fossil fuel supply with policies to limit demand reduces the overall cost of achieving emission reduction goals (Asheim et al. 2019; Green and Denniss 2018). For instance, Norway could halve the cost of achieving its 2020 emission reduction target by reducing investment and production in its oil fields and accounting for the global impact (Fæhn et al. 2017).
- Achieving sustainable development benefits. Addressing fossil fuel supply can also bring a range of additional sustainable development benefits, such as: decreased air and water pollution and reduced habitat degradation (Harfoot et al., 2018); improved health outcomes for those in close proximity to fossil fuel development (Epstein et al., 2011, Epstein 2017); and greater economic and democratic stability as a result of diversification away from hydrocarbon revenues (Ross, 2013).
- Promoting policy coherence. Policies to limit fossil fuel production can align energy policies with climate goals, sending a more coherent and consistent signal that a government intends to wind down dependence on both fossil fuel supply and use.

Reflecting such benefits, policies to constrain fossil fuel production have recently begun to gain ground. The governments of Belize, Costa Rica, Denmark, France, and New Zealand, for instance, have set limits on the exploration and future extraction of oil and gas. Likewise, Spain has committed to phasing out coal production and Germany may soon follow, and several national and international finance institutions are ceasing to invest in upstream coal, oil, and gas.

Such actions demonstrate the feasibility of "supply-side" measures as part of a broader policy response and send an important signal about the overall direction towards a low-carbon economy. However, measures to limit production continue to be underrepresented in many governments' overall climate change portfolios. And important obstacles to the transition away from fossil fuels will need to be addressed.

#### Barriers exist — but also opportunities

Moving away from fossil fuel production poses both economic and political challenges. For some developing countries with newly discovered fossil fuel reserves, major investments in new production facilities are viewed as a way out of dependency on energy imports and development assistance (Lahn and Bradley 2016). And in many long-standing producer countries, fiscal revenues can remain highly dependent on resource extraction; this is especially true for major exporters of oil and gas. For many members of the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC), for example, oil and gas payments represent well over half of all fiscal revenues (IEA 2018b). While some countries have made advances in diversifying their economies, this goal remains elusive for many others (Global Commission on the Geopolitics of Energy Transformation 2019; Ross 2019; van der Ploeg 2016).

Politically, fossil fuel producers represent a large and concentrated force, in contrast to the often dispersed proponents of low-carbon energy transitions (Lazarus and van Asselt 2018; Newell and Johnstone 2018; Victor 2009). Fossil fuel interests can be closely aligned with governments, particularly when state-owned enterprises (SOEs) are involved and where royalty and tax revenues are significant. And the authority of political leaders may depend on delivering jobs and services financed by oil, gas, or coal revenues, while the loss of revenues can pose a risk to the state's legitimacy (Cust and Mihalyi 2017; Global Commission on the Geopolitics of Energy Transformation 2019; Moerenhout et al. 2017).

Despite the barriers, it is also increasingly necessary to forge new energy pathways — not only to avoid dangerous climate change, but also to address the increasing competition fossil fuels face from renewable energy, energy efficiency, and electrification (Global Commission on the Geopolitics of Energy Transformation 2019), as well as the downsides of overreliance on revenues from volatile energy commodities (Bjorvatn et al. 2012; Bradley et al. 2018; Cust and Mihalyi 2017). As the IEA recently noted in its Outlook for Producer Economies, "more than at any other point in recent history, fundamental changes to the development model in resource-rich countries look unavoidable" (IEA 2018b, p. 12). Alternatives to high-carbon development are now more abundant. In two thirds of the world, wind or solar technologies are now the least expensive option for adding new power-generating capacity. Combined with battery storage, they are poised to outcompete even existing gas and coal in most of the world by 2030 (Bloomberg New Energy Finance 2019). More broadly, as emphasized by past Emissions Gap Reports, "technologies and institutional innovations are available to bridge the emissions gap, and at reasonable cost", while simultaneously providing many benefits for other important environmental, social, and economic goals (UNEP 2017, p. 9).

The move to a low-carbon economy also comes with jobs. The International Labour Organization estimates that 24 million jobs could be created through changes in energy production and use that limit warming to 2°C (ILO 2018). At the same time, six million jobs will be lost, including two million in the mining and extraction of fossil fuels (ILO 2018). Careful and inclusive planning, as well as international cooperation and support, will be key to ensure a transition away from fossil fuels that leaves no one behind (Chapters 5 and 6).

Now is a timely moment to address the fossil fuel production gap. Countries are in the process of submitting new or updated nationally determined contributions (NDCs) and long-term low greenhouse gas emission development strategies, which set out their emission reduction plans and climate pledges under the Paris Agreement. The UN Secretary-General's Climate Action Summit in September has underscored the importance of increasing ambition and broadening the scope of action. And civil society's calls for bold and decisive climate action are stronger than ever. Acknowledging and reckoning with the production gap can play a key role in bringing this vision within reach.

The Production Gap: 2019 Report

# 2 The Production Gap

# **Key Messages**

The world is on track to produce about 50% more fossil fuels by 2030 than would be consistent with a 2°C pathway and 120% more than would be consistent with a 1.5°C pathway.

Oil and gas are also on track to exceed carbon budgets, with the effects of lock-in increasing over time, until countries are producing between 40% and 50% more oil and gas by 2040 than would be consistent with a 2°C pathway. These planned levels of fossil fuel production are also inconsistent with the collective climate pledges under the Paris Agreement. As a consequence, the global production gap is even larger than the alreadysignificant global emissions gap. This production gap is largest for coal. Countries plan to produce 150% more coal by 2030 than would be consistent with a 2°C pathway, and 280% more than would be consistent with a 1.5°C pathway.

# 2. The Production Gap

Countries need to triple their emission reduction pledges to limit global warming to 2°C — and quintuple them to reach a 1.5°C goal (UNEP 2018). This emissions gap is well known. Less recognized is the closely related gap between the level of planned fossil fuel production and the much-lower level of production consistent with climate goals. This chapter assesses the magnitude of that fossil fuel production gap.

Every year, the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) releases its *Emissions Gap Report*, which measures the gap between national plans and policies to reduce greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions, and the levels required to limit warming to below 1.5°C or 2°C. Those reports draw the world's attention to the nature and scale of the efforts needed to close this gap.

This chapter assesses the magnitude of the related fossil fuel production gap, which stymies climate ambitions by locking in fossil fuel infrastructure that will make emission reductions harder to achieve. This gap is the discrepancy between national plans and projections for fossil fuel production and global production levels consistent with 1.5°C or 2°C pathways.

National plans and projections for fossil fuel production have consequences. Governments set expectations for future production through policies, incentives, and regulations that create a supportive environment for new investments in the production of coal, oil, and gas.

But when such government plans and projections do not align with climate ambitions, too much fossil fuel infrastructure — too many platforms, pipelines, ports, and mines — gets built. Once built, this infrastructure is difficult to turn away from; it decreases fossil fuel prices, hooks consumers on fossil fuels, and deeply entangles many parts of society — including workers and communities — in a fossil fuel economy. In short, overbuilding fossil fuel infrastructure makes a low-carbon transition less likely. And from another perspective, it renders a low-carbon transition even more disruptive to those dependent on fossil fuels.

Many countries already publish national fossil fuel production plans and projections that are used to inform and guide policy and investment. However, few if any — countries have indicated how those plans align with international climate goals or their own domestic



climate ambitions, including those outlined in nationally determined contributions (NDCs). This report seeks to support countries with this alignment process, first by assessing the nature and size of the global production gap.

#### 2.1. Estimating the production gap

To estimate the production gap, we developed a method analogous to the one used in the *Emissions Gap Report* (UNEP 2018). In brief, our calculation uses publicly available data to estimate the difference between what countries are currently planning and what the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) estimates would be consistent with 1.5°C or 2°C pathways.

To develop the global "plans and projections" trajectory, we reviewed plans and projections of major fossil-fuelproducing countries that currently account for around 60% of global production (see Section 3.2 for a more in-depth description).

For the low-carbon trajectory, we used the least-cost mitigation scenarios compiled by the IPCC for their landmark Special Report on *Global Warming of 1.5°C* (Rogelj et al. 2018). For an indicative 1.5°C pathway, we took the median of scenarios that have at least a 66% probability of limiting global warming to 1.5°C throughout the 21st century (with overshoot limited to <0.1°C). For the 2°C pathway, we took the median of scenarios that exceed the 1.5°C limit but have at least a 66% probability of limiting global warming to below 2°C.<sup>2</sup>

Finally, we excluded scenarios that rely heavily on negative emissions or "carbon dioxide removal" (CDR) technologies to meet temperature limits, given their "multiple feasibility and sustainability constraints" (IPCC 2018, p. 19, see Box 2.1). As described in further detail in Appendix A (available online), this scenario methodology closely follows the approach outlined in the 2018 Climate Action Tracker *Warming Projections Global Update* report

#### Figure 2.1

Global fossil fuel supply under four pathways, 2015-2040. For the 1.5°C and 2°C pathways, the median and 25th to 75th percentile range (shaded) are shown. See Chapter 3 and online Appendix B for discussion of how fossil fuel  $CO_2$  emissions are calculated from fossil fuel supply.<sup>4</sup>





(Climate Action Tracker et al. 2018) and leads to results similar to the scenario groupings used in the UNEP 2018 *Emissions Gap Report* (UNEP 2018).

Figure 2.1 presents the overall results, comparing global fossil fuel production under national plans and projections with those under the 1.5°C and 2°C mitigation pathways. It shows that the fossil fuel production gap is large: the world is currently on track to produce far more fossil fuels in 2030 than would be compatible with a 2°C pathway and, especially, with a 1.5°C pathway. Specifically, countries' current plans and projections for fossil fuel production would lead, in 2030, to the emission of 39 billion tonnes (gigatonnes) of carbon dioxide (GtCO<sub>2</sub>). That is 13 GtCO<sub>2</sub>, or 53%, more than would be consistent with a 2°C pathway (with an interquartile range of 11–15 GtCO<sub>2</sub>). It is 120% or 21 GtCO<sub>2</sub> (with a range of 18–23 GtCO<sub>2</sub>) greater than fossil fuel production levels consistent with a 1.5°C pathway.

This gap grows even wider by 2040, when production levels reach 110% (22 GtCO<sub>2</sub>, with a range of 18–24) and 210% (28 GtCO<sub>2</sub>, with a range of 27–31) higher than those consistent with the 2°C and 1.5°C pathways.<sup>3</sup>

A production gap of this magnitude implies a risk of substantial over-investment in fossil fuel exploration, development, and infrastructure. Indeed, researchers have found that Paris Agreement goals imply major drops in planned and expected capital investment in fossil fuel production, including for oil and gas in the near term (Grant 2018; McCollum et al. 2018; Muttitt et al. 2016).

Our analysis also suggests another important finding: with respect to fossil fuels, the production gap is even larger than the emissions gap.<sup>5</sup> Collectively, countries are planning to increase production to levels that exceed those consistent with fulfilment of their NDCs, the metric typically used for measuring the emissions gap.<sup>6</sup> This is evident in Figure 2.1, which shows the world on track to produce more fossil fuels (red line) than under a scenario that reflects countries' NDC pledges (brown line, representing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> It is important to note that the Paris Agreement refers to holding warming "well below 2°C", whereas we included pathways with as little as 66% probability of success. This 1-in-3 chance of failing is not itself Paris-consistent, but defines an upper bound, which any outcome must be "well below".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This report presents the production gap in terms of total CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from all fuels (coal, oil, and gas) for comparability with other emissions-based analyses, and in energy and physical units for individual fuels for comparability with other common sources. Estimates of fossil fuel CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from 2015-2040 were calculated using the methods described in online Appendix B.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Due to differences in historical data sets for fossil fuels and the fact that most Integrated Assessment Models (IAMs) report only at decadal intervals, values for 2015 do not match precisely.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The emissions gap covers all emissions sources and gases. Figure 2.1 shows only the portion of that gap (by far, the largest) that is attributable to CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from fossil fuels.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Since the emissions gap is the difference between implementation of NDCs and Paris Agreement goals, an exceedance of planned fossil fuel production above the level consistent with NDCs implies that the production gap is larger than the emissions gap, at least for CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from fossil fuel combustion.

the New Policies Scenario (NPS) of the International Energy Agency's 2018 *World Energy Outlook*) (IEA 2018).<sup>7</sup>

The production gap is denominated in  $CO_2$  emissions, as it provides a single metric to tally up the gap across coal, oil, and gas, and convey their primary impact on the global climate. At the same time, it is more common to think about the production of coal, oil, or gas in terms of physical units (e.g., tonnes of coal) or energy units (e.g., exajoules).

Breaking the production gap down by fuel, Figure 2.2 compares national plans and projections for coal, oil, and gas production, in both primary energy and physical units, with production levels under the 1.5°C and 2°C pathways. All three fossil fuels are on a path to be produced well in excess of Paris-compatible levels.

The production gap is greatest for coal, despite efforts in some countries in recent years to move away from it. Countries are on track to produce 150% — or 5.2 billion tonnes (with a range of 3.8–6.3 billion tonnes) — more in 2030 than would be consistent with the median 2°C pathway. Oil and gas production are also set to overshoot this pathway. Countries are on track to produce 16% more oil — or 15 million barrels per day (with a range of 3–24 million barrels) — more than the median 2°C pathway; for gas, that overshoot is 14%, or 590 billion cubic meters in total (with a range of 470–1,200 bcm).

The gaps in 2030 are much larger relative to the median 1.5°C pathway: coal production exceeds this pathway by 280% or 6.4 billion tonnes (with a range 6.1–7.1 billion tonnes); oil exceeds it by 59% or 42 million barrels per day (with a range of 28–58 million barrels); and gas exceeds it by 70% or 2,000 billion cubic meters ( with a range of 1,300–2,500 bcm).<sup>8</sup>

Though near-term production gaps for oil and gas are less pronounced than for coal, ongoing investments in oil and gas infrastructure widen the production gap over time. These gaps thus grow far bigger by 2040. Countries are planning to produce 43% more oil and 47% more gas than would be consistent with a 2°C pathway by 2040.

#### Figure 2.2

Global coal, oil, and gas production (exajoule or EJ) under four pathways, 2015-2040. Physical units are displayed as secondary axes: billion tonnes per year for coal, million barrels per day for oil, and billion cubic meters per year for gas. The 2015 global fossil fuel production values derived from model ensembles of 1.5°C and 2°C mitigation pathways differ from historical estimates from IEA and national plans and projections and have not been harmonized.



<sup>7</sup> The NPS reflects countries' climate policies and ambitions announced as of August 2018 to ensure the achievement of their NDCs. It thus provides a proxy for the level of total fossil fuel production implied by a scenario in which nations meet the emission reduction goals corresponding to their unconditional NDCs. As shown in Figure 2.11 of the 2018 World Energy Outlook, the New Policies Scenario is nearly identical to IEA's estimate for full implementation of NDCs (as submitted in 2015) for future global CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from fossil fuels. Climate Action Tracker models an NDC-only pathway, but results are not available for fossil fuel CO<sub>2</sub> (https://climateactiontracker.org/).

<sup>8</sup> In terms of extraction-based emissions, these values translate to gaps of 11 GtCO<sub>2</sub> for coal, 1 GtCO<sub>2</sub> for oil, and 1 GtCO<sub>2</sub> for gas, relative to the median 2°C pathway by 2030. Relative to the median 1.5°C pathway, the values translate to 13 GtCO<sub>2</sub> for coal, 4 GtCO<sub>2</sub> for oil, and 3 GtCO<sub>2</sub> for gas.

#### Box 2.1. The potential role of negative emissions technologies

Carbon dioxide removal (CDR) refers to various approaches to reducing atmospheric concentrations of carbon dioxide by removing it from the air. In addition to land-use changes such as afforestation, reforestation, and ecological restoration, technological methods currently under investigation include using bioenergy with carbon capture and storage (BECCS) and direct air capture (DAC).

Using CDR can make it possible to exceed the carbon budget in the near-term and make up for it by later removing  $CO_2$  from the atmosphere. It can allow for a slower and more orderly winding down of fossil fuel production, while taking pressure off sectors, such as aviation, where mitigation is particularly costly or otherwise challenging (Creutzig et al. 2015).

Reflecting these potential benefits, Integrated Assessment Models (IAMs) have introduced CDR technologies as mitigation options, along with assumptions about future cost competitiveness. Practically all IAMs rely heavily upon carbon dioxide removal to achieve net negative  $CO_2$  emissions in the second half of the century (van Vuuren et al. 2017).

Nonetheless, the IPCC Special Report on *Global Warming of 1.5°C* underscores that "CDR deployed at scale is unproven, and reliance on such technology is a major risk in the ability to limit warming to 1.5°C" owing to "multiple feasibility and sustainability concerns" (Rogelj et al. 2018, p. 96). Risks include:

Negative emission options may not ultimately prove technically or biophysically achievable or affordable. Scenarios rely most heavily on BECCS for power plants, which has not yet been demonstrated (Fuss et al. 2018; van Vuuren et al. 2013).

- The large-scale deployment of CDR may involve unacceptable ecological and social impacts. CDR could, for example, compete with food production or habitat areas for available land, with the potential for adverse impacts on biodiversity, food security, water resources, and human rights (Dooley et al. 2018). BECCS is inherently land-intensive: IAM scenarios assembled for the IPCC Fifth Assessment Report assumed that between 245 million hectares and about 1.5 billion hectares of agricultural land would be dedicated to bioenergy crops, compared to the approximately 1.5 billion hectares currently devoted to agriculture (Popp et al. 2017).
- Negative emissions activities could prove less effective than hoped. Land-based carbon stocks are vulnerable to release through human action or natural forces. And as noted in the Special Report, "carbon cycle and climate system understanding is still limited about the effectiveness of net negative emissions to reduce temperatures after they peak" (IPCC 2018, p. 19).

If CDR proves feasible and sustainable at large scale, then it could prove an important tool for limiting climate change. Scenarios that use CDR have been included here, but none that exceed the upper end of the range of estimates by Fuss et al. (2018) (as cited in the IPCC 1.5°C Special Report) for sustainable global potentials for BECCS (5 GtCO<sub>2</sub>/year) and afforestation and reforestation (3.6 GtCO<sub>2</sub>/year). That said, it is a relatively modest constraint, as even such limits are subject to "a heavy caveat of uncertainty" and hence do pose significant risks (Fuss et al. 2018). Gas occupies a unique situation. It is the least carbon-intensive fossil fuel, and so as illustrated in Figure 2.2, IPCC scenarios show its production declining less rapidly than that of other fuels. But it must still decline, whether that downward path starts soon (under a 1.5°C pathway) or around 2030 (under a 2°C pathway). Looking a decade out or less, the production gap for gas is already substantial. With average lifetimes of 20 years or longer for pipelines, terminals, wells, and platforms, the time to begin planning for a wind-down of gas production is, as with other fossil fuels, already upon us. As shown in Figure 2.2, the gaps between planned oil and gas production and 1.5°C and 2°C pathways grow much wider starting in 2030. It has been argued that increased reliance on natural gas may lead to climate benefits and serve as a bridge fuel to a low-carbon energy system consistent with climate goals. As discussed in Box 2.2, it is unclear to what extent such a bridge still exists.

Regardless of the particular distribution of decline rates among fossil fuels — which vary considerably depending on modelling assumptions<sup>9</sup> — the overall modelling results indicate that the production of coal, oil, and gas will need to decline substantially compared to existing government plans in the near- to medium-term to meet the climate goals of the Paris Agreement.

#### 2.2. Implications

Drawing on a review of coal, oil, and gas extraction policies and plans in key producing countries (Chapter 3), we find that planned production greatly exceeds global 1.5°C and 2°C mitigation pathways. In aggregate, countries' plans and projections also significantly surpass production levels that are consistent with their climate ambitions, as represented in NDCs and related policies (and modelled in the IEA NPS) — and which are themselves inadequate to meet the goals of the Paris Agreement.

In other words, with respect to fossil fuels, the global production gap is even larger than the already significant global *emissions* gap. This is a consequence of the minimal policy attention governments have thus far given to curbing fossil fuel production. Indeed, many governments and businesses continue to signal their intentions to expand or maximize the exploration and development of new resources, which further hinders the collective ability of countries to stabilize the climate system, including closing the emissions gap.

### The global production gap is even larger than the already significant global emissions gap.

Estimating and tracking the production gap serves as an important tool in directing attention to the inadequate effort at transitioning away from fossil fuels. It complements other approaches that have defined the limits to overall fossil fuel production (Leaton 2011; McGlade and Ekins 2015; Muttitt et al. 2016) and assessed whether individual investments are inconsistent with Paris goals (Grant 2018; TCFD 2016). As such, the production gap provides a reference point for the international community and government decision makers, highlighting the disconnect between climate policies and support for increased fossil fuel production. As discussed in subsequent chapters, countries can take concrete steps to connect the dots between fossil fuel production and emissions by reporting their levels of production and communicating their plans to align future production with climate goals.

Scaling down fossil fuel production provides countries with many potential benefits, including: supporting global action to achieve climate goals; reducing the risk of stranding assets and communities; reducing the potential for the "resource curse" (the tendency of resource-rich developing countries to have lower economic performance) (Venables 2016); and decreasing other adverse social, environmental, and economic impacts. However, as noted in Chapter 1, there are also major challenges. Policymakers can anticipate political opposition from powerful interests when taking action to constrain fossil fuel production. They will also need to pay careful attention to the distributional impacts of scaling down production, and to ensuring that transitions are just and equitable.

But these challenges are not insurmountable. Though the production gap is wide, the opportunities to narrow it are abundant. As described in Chapters 5 and 6, a growing body of literature and experience shows that national and subnational governments can use a number of policies and tools to help them align their fossil fuel supply and investment strategies with Paris Agreement goals.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Various uncertainties apply here. The carbon budget could end up being larger or smaller than is assumed in the underlying model. Progress on non-CO<sub>2</sub> gases and land-use change could be quicker or slower than planned, leaving, respectively, more or less room for fossil carbon. The world could conceivably end up developing and effectively deploying negative emissions technologies at scales greater or smaller than the levels considered here. Additional uncertainties apply to disaggregating the production gap estimate among individual fuels. A low-carbon pathway need not be attained using the specific mix of reductions in coal, oil, and gas implied by underlying model analyses. One model may opt for a slower phase-out of coal, for example, implying a faster phase-out of oil and/or gas.

#### Box 2.2 Gas as transition fuel?

Over the past decade, some researchers — and many industry representatives — have suggested that natural gas could serve a valuable role as a "transition fuel." They argue that gas could replace more carbon-intensive coal and oil while lower-carbon technologies mature, and could help integrate more variable renewables into existing systems (IEA 2011; Levi 2013). Accordingly, some have seen natural gas as a potential "bridge" to a lower-carbon future.<sup>10</sup>

However, more recent studies have increasingly questioned the extent to which gas can play a bridging role. Research has found that increasing natural gas production and the resulting decrease in gas prices may instead lead to a net increase in global emissions and risk delaying the introduction of near-zero-emission energy systems (McGlade et al. 2018; Zhang et al. 2016). This is due to three principal factors. First, recent studies find that rates of methane leakage from natural gas systems are significantly higher than often estimated in inventories (Alvarez et al. 2018; Brandt et al. 2014; Höglund-Isaksson 2017; Schwietzke et al. 2016). For example, Alvarez et al. (2018) find overall methane leakage rates of 2.3% across the United States gas supply chain, 60% greater than official estimates and comparable in warming impact to the CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from gas combustion over a 20-year time horizon. Second, lower prices and greater availability of natural gas stimulate higher overall energy use and emissions (Chen et al. 2019; McJeon et al. 2014). Finally, the rapid advance of renewable energy and battery technologies has decreased the need for a potential gas bridge. Thus, the continued rapid expansion of gas supplies and systems risks locking in a much higher gas trajectory than is consistent with a 1.5°C or 2°C future. However, national plans and projections — and the current boom in liquefied natural gas (LNG) infrastructure (Nace et al. 2019) — indicate that countries are on track for this kind of rapid expansion.



<sup>10</sup> See McGlade et al. (2018) for a fuller discussion of the bridging roles that gas could play.

The Production Gap: 2019 Report 19

1216

s.

3

# Government support, planning, and projections

# **Key Messages**

Governments continue to support increased fossil fuel production through plans and targets, direct investment, R&D funding, public finance, tax expenditures and other subsidies.

Over-investment in production puts assets, workers, and communities at risk of stranding if efforts to reduce fossil fuel dependence accelerate. Collectively, countries are aiming to produce considerably more coal, oil, and gas than would be consistent with their NDCs, suggesting a major disconnect between energy and climate plans. Specifically, national projections suggest that countries are planning on 17% more coal, 10% more oil, and 5% more gas production by 2030 than would be needed under a scenario roughly consistent with NDC implementation.

# 3. Government support, planning, and projections

Despite their stated climate ambitions, many governments continue to widen the gap between fossil fuel production and climate goals. Governments support production in numerous ways. They play central roles in the sanctioning and permitting of exploration and production. They support the fossil fuel industry with direct investments, research and development funding, and tax breaks. They often assume liability and risk associated with fossil fuel production, especially where they are direct investors in state-owned enterprises (SOEs). This chapter summarizes these and other ways in which governments worldwide support fossil fuel production.

Twenty-seven countries produce the coal, oil, and gas that ultimately lead to 90% of global fossil fuel  $CO_2$  emissions as shown in Figure 3.1. The top nine producing countries alone account for over two-thirds of global fossil fuel  $CO_2$  emissions, when accounted from an extraction-based perspective (See Box 3.1 and online Appendix B).

We review specific examples of support mechanisms from 10 key countries: seven of the top nine producing countries (China, United States, Russia, India, Australia, Indonesia, and Canada), and three significant producers with strongly stated climate ambitions (Germany, Norway, and the United Kingdom). These reviews show how national plans and projections of fossil fuel production steer expectations, policy, investment, and ultimately infrastructure toward global production levels that significantly exceed what would be consistent with the achievement of nationally determined contributions (NDCs) — let alone what would be compatible with Paris Agreement goals to keep warming well below 2°C and pursue efforts to limit it to 1.5°C.

Government efforts to maximize extraction can be understood in light of the perceived benefits of coal, oil, and gas production. As noted in Chapter 1, for many fossilfuel-producing countries, proceeds related to production account for a sizeable fraction of government revenues. Meanwhile, importing countries aim to ramp up domestic production to improve their "balance of payments", with the goal of importing less. Countries also associate production with increased energy security and access, and perceived geopolitical advantages. Incumbent and powerful fossil fuel interests also play an important role, applying pressure for more extraction through lobbying and influence.



But promoting increased production comes with real and serious risks. As Angel Gurría, Secretary-General of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), has noted, government dependence on fossil fuel extraction creates "carbon entanglement", whereby heavily vested fossil fuel interests stand in the way of progress in climate policy (Gurría 2013). Government support for fossil fuel production threatens climate objectives by artificially lowering the price of fossil fuels, thereby increasing global consumption and emissions. In the longer-term, dependence on future production and revenues can put economies and livelihoods at risk of stranding as stronger climate action leads to reduced demand for coal, oil, and gas. Therefore, it is critical that major coal-, oil-, and gas-producing countries pay greater attention to aligning their fossil fuel production plans and policies with what is required for a low-carbon future.

# 3.1. Government support mechanisms for fossil fuel production

Fossil fuel supply does not merely respond to consumer demand. Governments support and guide production in various ways. Such support is often justified on the premise that it will enhance energy security and economic development. But it also serves to lock in dependence on fossil fuels and lock out lower-carbon pathways that could provide equal or greater economic and security benefits, as well as environmental and social benefits. This section provides an overview of how governments worldwide — through planning, policies, and the provision of finance — support the production of fossil fuels.

#### Plans, targets, and projections

Many countries issue fossil fuel production targets, plans, and projections that drive policy and investment in the exploration, extraction, and development of related infrastructure. These can signal government intentions to ramp up production, as evident among countries surveyed in Chapter 4. For example, Russia drafted an energy strategy that forecasts a 38% growth in natural gas production from 2015 to 2035 under an "optimistic" scenario (20% in a "conservative" scenario) (Ministry of Energy of the Russian Federation 2017), and India released a Draft Energy Plan that aims for a roughly three-fold increase in coal production by 2040 (NITI Aayog 2017). Countries beyond those surveyed in this report provide other examples: Argentina's 2018 Annual Energy Plan signalled the country's objective to double oil and gas production in the next five years and triple it by 2030 (Secretaría de Gobierno de Energía 2018), while Nigeria and Iraq recently announced targets that seek to roughly double their oil production within five to six years (Katsoulas 2019; Wallace and Bala-Gbogbo 2019).

Even where countries do not issue explicit plans, government projections serve as reference points that inform political, investment, and business decision-making. Published energy outlooks in the United States, Canada, and Australia, as described in Chapter 4, project large increases in fossil fuel production: between now and 2030, the United States' oil and gas production are each projected to increase by 30%, Canada's oil production is projected to increase by 30%, and Australia's coal production is projected to increase by 34%.

#### Figure 3.1

Top countries in terms of extraction-based  $CO_2$  emissions (million tonnes  $CO_2$ ,  $MtCO_2$ ), 2017. The top 9 producers account for 69%, and the top 27 producers shown here account for 90%, of the global total. Countries with emissions below 200  $MtCO_2$  are not shown. Countries indicated in bold\* are discussed further in Chapter 4. See **online Appendix B** for sources and methods.



#### Extraction-based CO<sub>2</sub> emissions (MtCO<sub>2</sub>), 2017

#### **Box 3.1 Extraction-based emissions accounting**

The UN climate change process currently uses a "territorial" emissions accounting framework for national greenhouse gas emissions inventories. This framework attributes emissions from fossil fuel combustion to the country where the fuels are combusted; it also includes the "fugitive" greenhouse gases (GHGs) that are released, vented, flared, or leaked as coal, oil, and gas are located, extracted, processed, and transported. This approach tracks the consumption of fossil fuels as well as "upstream" emissions, and provides a way to track the impact of efforts to reduce emissions. However, it fails to provide a framework to track the production of fossil fuels. As a result, efforts to wind down production are not currently reflected in national accounts.

A complementary "extraction-based" accounting approach would enable countries to track the "downstream" emissions that ultimately result from the combustion of extracted fuels, helping to ensure that sufficient fossil fuel reserves are left undeveloped as required by the Paris Agreement's 1.5°C and 2°C goals (for examples of alternative emissions accounting frameworks, see Davis et al.

This finding is not necessarily surprising; many countries, especially (but not exclusively) those with state-owned energy enterprises, view energy production as part of their national identity and as an engine for economic development — and their plans and actions reflect these aspirations (Eckersley 2016). However, as Chapter 2 shows, these aspirations clash with the climate goals of the Paris Agreement.

#### **Subsidies**

In addition to planning and target-setting, governments support fossil fuels through direct budgetary transfers, tax expenditures, and other subsidies. In 2009, Group of Twenty (G20) leaders made a commitment to "phase out and rationalize, over the medium term, inefficient fossil fuel subsidies" (G20 2009). Ten years later — despite some reforms — many governments have kept most of their fossil fuel production subsidies, and some have even introduced new ones (Gerasimchuk et al. 2018; OECD 2018). 2011; Erickson and Lazarus 2013; Steininger et al. 2016; Piggot et al. 2018).

Extraction-based emissions accounting effectively reallocates emissions from the location of fuel combustion to the location of fuel extraction. Under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), countries follow standardized guidelines — developed by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) (IPCC 2006) to report inventories of territorial emissions from fuel combustion and of fugitive emissions from fuel extraction. As shown in Appendix B (available online), these inventories could be easily expanded, using readily available data, to incorporate extraction-based emissions estimates. As discussed in Chapter 6, countries can already voluntarily report their extraction-based emissions - and on their progress towards reducing these emissions — under the UN climate change process' existing modalities. Such efforts would represent an important step in enhancing transparency, and assist in tracking and managing the alignment of production with emissions targets and climate goals.

Fossil fuel subsidies span all stages of the fossil fuel production process, from research, development, and exploration, to operations, transport, processing, marketing, decommissioning, and site remediation (Aldy 2013; Bast et al. 2015; Koplow et al. 2010; OECD 2013). Many fossil fuel projects, such as large coal mines or oil pipelines, receive government support through several channels, including direct budgetary transfers, tax breaks, public finance, and government ownership (including on conditions better than the market) (Gençsü et al. 2019). Some governments support fossil fuel production by providing the industry with infrastructure — such as land, water, roads, rail, and ports — as well as low-cost or free exploration and production licenses, non-enforcement or exemption from various regulations, and limited corporate liability for environmental and health damage (Koplow et al. 2010).

Almost all forms of government support to fossil fuel production fall under the World Trade Organization's definition of a subsidy (ASCM Article 1.1); most of these subsidies confer benefits to a specific industry or group of industries (ASCM Article 2) — in this case typically fossil fuel producers — and can therefore be challenged by WTO Members (WTO 2019). Differing methodologies and a lack of data transparency have led to different estimates of the size of fossil fuel subsidies, but the overall amounts are clearly large. The OECD and International Energy Agency (IEA) estimate subsidies going to fossil fuel production at USD 24 billion in 2017 (OECD/IEA 2019). However, other estimates put fossil fuel production subsidies much higher. For example, across the G20 countries, one study estimated that direct budgetary transfers and tax expenditures in favour of fossil fuel production totalled over USD 70 billion per year in 2013 and 2014 (Bast et al. 2015).

Government support reduces the capital and operational costs of extraction to fossil fuel producers, thus unlocking projects that would otherwise not be commercially viable. For instance, one study found that, at USD 50 per barrel, 45% of discovered (but not yet producing) U.S. oil would depend on subsidies to reach the minimum returns acceptable to investors (Erickson et al. 2017). Moreover, by increasing the quantity and pace of fossil fuels supplied to regional or global markets, government support to production drives down coal, oil, and gas prices, thus encouraging their consumption. One study estimated that a continuation of existing fossil fuel production subsidies globally between 2017 and 2050 would lead to CO<sub>2</sub> emissions equivalent to those resulting from the burning of all proven oil reserves in the United States and Norway (Gerasimchuk et al. 2017).

#### Other forms of public finance

Article 2.1(c) of the Paris Agreement calls for "making finance flows consistent with a pathway towards low greenhouse gas emissions and climate-resilient development". However, in addition to the subsidies discussed above, many governments provide financing for fossil fuel production through the public finance institutions which they own and operate or in which they invest and govern multilaterally. These include development finance institutions (such as national, bilateral, and multilateral development banks) and export credit agencies.

These institutions provide domestic and international finance in the form of grants, loans, equity, insurance, and guarantees, often at a subsidized, below-market value. These investments are often backed by governments through direct investment using public funds. Even when governments do not deploy public funds, the high credit ratings of publicly owned financial institutions, and their willingness to invest in the sectors linked to government objectives, can reduce the risk to parallel private investors and drive private investment in fossil fuel production that would not otherwise occur (Bast et al. 2015).

According to one recent report, "brown" public finance flows (i.e. to upstream and downstream fossil fuel projects) continue to overshadow "green" flows (i.e. to



renewable energy); brown finance provided by the public finance institutions of G20 countries alone amounted to USD 91 billion per year during the period 2013–2015 (Climate Transparency 2018). Preliminary estimates suggest that public finance to coal, oil, and gas exploration and extraction is increasing, rising from USD 16 billion in 2015 to USD 23 billion in 2017.<sup>11</sup> These estimates do not account for financing provided by multilateral development banks, where G20 countries are major shareholders.

#### State-owned enterprises

Many countries also support fossil fuel production through their state-owned enterprises (SOEs). With majority ownership, governments maintain a degree of effective control and involvement in decision-making and financing, often on subsidized conditions that are more favourable than market terms. For example, as owners of SOEs, governments may expect lower rates of return on equity and investment than private investors, and may be more willing to bail out poorly performing SOEs than would private owners; the assumption of such bailouts lowers the risk for private sector investors. While this varies by country and institution, the impact is nonetheless significant. The IEA (2018) estimates that SOEs accounted for 42% of global energy investment in 2017. One study found that SOEs in the G20 countries annually invested an average of USD 286 billion in oil, gas, and coal production (including fossil-fuel-based power) in 2013 and 2014 (Bast et al. 2015).

However, SOEs can also serve as a vehicle for managing extraction levels to serve wider policy goals, which could potentially include climate aims. This was demonstrated in China, where the government managed coal "decapacity" through the closure of smaller mines, industry consolidation, and a fund for worker transition (Bridle et al. 2017).

# 3.2. Synthesis of fossil fuel production plans and projections from major producers

This section presents a synthesis of the fossil fuel production plans and projections of countries reviewed in Chapter 4 (China, United States, Russia, India, Australia, Indonesia, Canada, Germany, Norway, and the United Kingdom), as well as those of several other top producers where documentation is publicly available (Brazil, Argentina, Mexico, and Kazakhstan). The values are drawn from

#### Table 3.1

Comparison of projected fossil fuel production in 2030 under national plans and projections versus IEA's New Policies Scenario in 2030, a widely used marker of how fossil fuel markets are expected to develop under policies and ambitions aimed at ensuring NDC achievement. Countries indicated in **bold\*** are used to derive the global trajectory of national plans and projections shown in Figure 3.2. A dash (-) means that the country's production of that fuel is small and so is not reviewed here. See Appendix A for data sources.

	Coal (million tonnes coal equivalent/yr)		Oil (million barrels/day)		Gas (billion cubic meters/yr)	
	Plans & projections	NPS	Plans & projections	NPS	Plans & projections	NPS
China*	2700	2600	4.1	3.2	300	260
USA*	450	400	22.0	18.0	1100	1000
Russia*	350	310	11.0	11.0	790	770
India*	1100	710	1.1	0.9	76	58
Indonesia*	360	310	-	-	76	82
Australia*	570	430	-	-	160	180
Canada*	-	_	6.2	5.7	180	170
Norway*	-	-	1.8	2.2	100	110
Brazil	-	-	5.6	4.3	49	39
Argentina	-	-	1.5	0.7	150	77
Mexico	-	-	3.2	2.4	63	38
Kazakhstan	-	-	2.4	2.4	_	_

<sup>11</sup> Based on data from Oil Change International's Shift the Subsidies Database under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License.

national plans, strategy documents, or projections published by governments and affiliated institutions.

As detailed in Chapter 2, these production plans and projections signal a level of global fossil fuel production that far exceeds the Paris goals. Moreover, as shown in Table 3.1, nearly every national plan reviewed aims for production levels beyond those that would meet the global fossil fuel demand implied by the NDCs — which themselves represent a level of ambition far short of the Paris goals.

In order to estimate the global production gap discussed in Chapter 2, we first derived an aggregate trajectory of global fossil fuel production between 2015 and 2040 using the national projections of the eight largest producer countries reviewed in this report (China, United States, Russia, India, Australia, Indonesia, Canada, and Norway). Together, these countries accounted for around 60% of global fossil fuel production in 2017, both in terms of energy and extraction-based CO<sub>2</sub> emissions.<sup>12</sup> Next, for other countries, production is projected assuming the same proportional share of global production for each fuel as in the NPS; this helps to account for the fact that some regions are expected to enter natural declines in production, while others ramp up — due to, for example, new discoveries and development.

The IEA NPS, which is roughly consistent with the NDCs countries have submitted to date, would lead to global warming of around 2.7–3°C by 2100 (Abeysinghe et al. 2019), illustrating that existing policies and targets are insufficient to meet the Paris Agreement goals. As shown in Figure 3.2, fossil fuel CO<sub>2</sub> emissions — estimated using global fossil fuel production plans and projections — would lead to emission levels that exceed the IEA NPS by 12% in 2030; this is not only far in excess of levels consistent with 2°C and 1.5°C mitigation pathways, but exceeds even the 2.7–3°C level associated with the NPS. Taken together, the national coal, oil, and gas production plans and projections for the eight countries we analysed exceed their respective projections under the IEA NPS by 17%, 10%, and 5% in 2030 (not shown).

While many countries publish national fossil fuel production plans and projections, few, if any, have provided assessments of how their projected production plans align with domestic and international climate goals. In fact, as shown in Chapter 4, governments continue to

#### Figure 3.2

Global estimate of fossil fuel production from national plans and projections, in terms of extraction-based CO<sub>2</sub> emissions. Values shown are compiled from sources and figures cited in the country reviews in Chapter 4. The rest of the world is scaled by the relative share of production by fuel in IEA NPS for the years shown.



#### **Global fossil fuel production**

actively promote, support, and invest in expanded fossil fuel extraction and trade, using subsidies, public finance, and other means. Expected future production levels are considerably higher than what would be consistent with the achievement of NDCs, not to mention the Paris goals. These measures, taken together, risk undermining both the stated climate ambitions of individual countries, as well as the globally agreed climate objectives.

Many countries appear to be banking on export markets to justify major increases in production (e.g. the United States, Russia, and Canada) while others are seeking to limit or largely end imports (e.g. India and China). The net result could be significant over-investment, increasing the risk of stranded assets, workers, and communities, as well as locking in a higher emissions trajectory.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> The government projections of Russia and India included two scenarios of fossil fuel production, and we use the average of these values in our analysis. For Russia, where available projections do not extend to 2040, values are extrapolated from 2035 onward, based on rates of growth in IEA NPS. The 2015 and 2017 global fossil fuel production values derived from the national plans and projections differ slightly from estimates under the IEA NPS, and have not been harmonized.

But there are also some potentially promising signs and opportunities. A number of smaller producing countries are already taking steps to limit further fossil fuel development, while leading international finance institutions are increasingly limiting or ending their lending to fossil fuel production.

Countries seeking to align fossil fuel production with climate goals can pursue a range of policy approaches to do so. From limits on new extraction to the removal of subsidies and the adoption of just transition plans, meeting the Paris goals may require that such "supply-side" policies become an increasing part of countries' planning for climate change and broader sustainable development. International forums — such as the UN climate change process — and non-state actors can also play a valuable role in catalysing the winding down of fossil fuel production in line with climate goals.

These opportunities to accelerate climate action are discussed in the final two chapters.



# Support for fossil fuel production in key producer countries

# **Key Messages**

This chapter reviews government support, planning, and projections for fossil fuel production in 10 key countries: seven top fossil fuel producers (China, United States, Russia, India, Australia, Indonesia, and Canada) and three significant producers with strongly stated climate ambitions (Germany, Norway, and the United Kingdom). Together, these surveys illustrate how a combination of ambitious plans for expanding production, subsidies to producers, direct investment in infrastructure, and other government supports underpin the continued expansion of fossil fuel production, widening the global production gap.
# 4. Support for fossil fuel production in key producer countries

This chapter surveys fossil fuel production plans and support mechanisms across 10 key countries. The first seven — China, the United States, Russia, India, Australia, Indonesia, and Canada — are among the nine top global producers in terms of extraction-based  $CO_2$  emissions, as shown in Figure 3.1.<sup>13</sup> The final three — Germany, Norway, and the United Kingdom — represent significant producers with strongly stated climate ambitions.

The country surveys in this chapter draw on national plans and strategy documents, projections published by government and affiliated institutions, and studies by government, research, and intergovernmental institutions. Together, they illustrate how a combination of ambitious plans and targets, subsidies, and other support policies underpin the continued expansion of fossil fuel production, which in turn widens the global production gap, making the emissions gap harder to close.

This chapter shows trajectories of fossil fuel production from the most recently available national plans and projections. Most countries foresee increases, while a few expect overall declines despite active government support for maximizing production (e.g. the United Kingdom for oil and gas). Differences in trajectories reflect a variety of factors beyond government support, including: reserves and resources; extent of depletion; levels of infrastructure investment for extraction and transport; relative costs of extraction; changes in domestic demand; and access to international markets, among others.

Consequently, it is challenging to assess what 1.5°C- and 2°C-compatible pathways for fossil fuel production might look like at a national level. While some studies have estimated future coal, oil, and gas production by country or region under climate constraints (IEA 2018a; McGlade and Ekins 2015; Solano-Rodriguez et al. 2019), the underlying models rely exclusively on the relative costs of production to determine the national or regional distribution of production, and their results differ in quantitatively non-negligible ways. Arguably, other important factors also come into play in determining the pace at which countries need to wind down production to be in accordance with the Paris Agreement (Article 4.3) — in particular, each country's unique capabilities, responsibilities, and circumstances.



Further research could take these factors into account in identifying equitable, effective, and cost-efficient production pathways at national scales, much as research has illuminated similar pathways for emissions (Climate Action Tracker 2019; Holz et al. 2019; Kartha et al. 2018). Such production pathways would provide guideposts for governments seeking alignment with Paris goals, and for civil society organizations seeking to encourage action and track progress.

Most countries foresee increases, while a few expect overall declines despite active government support for maximizing production.

<sup>13</sup> The other two top producers, Saudi Arabia and Iran, were not included due to limitations in data availability

# China

China is the world's largest coal producer, accounting for nearly half (43%) of global production in 2017 (3159 of 7320 million tonnes, or Mt) (IEA 2019a). Coal production more than doubled from 2000 to 2013, dropping briefly from 2013 to 2016 before resuming growth (IEA 2019a). While China is the world's seventh leading oil producer, it imports around two-thirds of its consumption (IEA 2019a). Its latest Five-Year Plan encourages the expansion of domestic oil exploration and extraction, and it continues to subsidize domestic coal production (The People's Republic of China 2016a). China is also a top natural gas producer, ranking sixth in 2017. The country's gas production increased by over 400% (from 1.0 to 5.0 exajoules (EJ)/year) from 2000 to 2017, though it remains a net importer (IEA 2019a).

Chinese government support for fossil fuel supply takes many forms:

The central and provincial governments provide over a dozen subsidies to coal and coal-bed methane production — including tax relief, direct investment, research and development support, and compensation for mine shutdowns — totalling over CNY 35.7 billion (USD 5.8 billion) in 2013 (Xue et al. 2015). Oil and gas production also benefits from tax breaks, refunds, and exemptions estimated at USD 669 million in 2013 (Denjean et al. 2015).

The central government currently provides a direct subsidy of CNY 0.2 to 0.3 per cubic metre (m<sup>3</sup>) (USD 0.8 to 1.2/ MMBtu (million British Thermal Units)) for shale gas and coal-bed methane extraction, with provincial and local governments providing matching funds, and is considering its extension for the upcoming 14th Five-Year Plan (China Ministry of Finance 2012, 2016; NEA 2016; State Council 2018). Shale gas extraction also receives tax abatement and refunds, as well as exemptions on mineral rights taxation (Xinhua Net 2019).

State-owned enterprises (SOEs) in the oil and gas industry, such as Sinopec, China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC), and the China National Offshore Oil Corporation (CNOOC), invested an average of USD 22 billion per year in upstream exploration and capital expenditure in 2013 and 2014 (Denjean et al. 2015). SOEs receive preferential loan rates and terms to finance their production.

CNOOC and CNPC are exempted from land-use tax in cities and towns, reducing costs and "leading to excessive production of fossil fuels" (G20 Peer-review Team 2016).

Government plans and projections suggest that coal production could increase to 3,900 Mt in 2020 and then drop slowly thereafter, as shown in Figure 4.1. This is in line with government intentions to cap domestic coal use. However, since China accounts for nearly half of global coal production today, its leadership in planning for a more rapid coal phase-out remains central to the goals of the Paris Agreement.

Sinopec expects China's oil production to remain at roughly 4 million barrels per day. On expectations of increased demand, Sinopec projects natural gas production to continue its rapid growth, more than doubling current levels by 2040, although still leaving the country as a major importer.

#### Figure 4.1

Chinese government outlooks for coal, oil, and gas production. For coal, production levels beyond 2020 are estimated from consumption projections, assuming imports account for 7% of consumption based on the 2010-2018 average. Sources: China Energy Group and LBNL OThe People's Republic of China 2016b



## **United States**

The United States produces more oil and gas than any other country, surpassing Saudi Arabia for oil in 2015 and Russia for gas in 2012 (IEA 2019a). After China, the United States is the second largest producer of coal (IEA 2019a).

For decades, the United States has encouraged fossil fuel production through tax incentives, regulatory reform, undervalued leases of federal lands, low royalty rates, and research and development support (Vietor 1984; Wang and Krupnick 2015; Warner and Shapiro 2013). In recent years, U.S. presidents have supported increased production through strategies termed "all of the above" energy development (Obama 2014) and, most recently, "energy dominance" (The White House 2017). This has included the lifting of the four-decade-old ban on crude exports in 2015, which has played an instrumental role in the continuing boom in U.S. oil production (Blas 2019).

The United States supports fossil fuel production in numerous ways, for example:

The federal government reports 16 subsidies to coal, oil, and gas production, such as immediate depreciation of many capital expenses and a "percentage depletion" allowance that reduces taxable income (U.S. Government 2015). Research indicates that federal and state subsidies boost investor returns enough to be a decisive factor for development on up to half of all new oil fields, depending on prevailing oil prices. Gas development may be similarly subsidy-dependent (Erickson et al. 2017).

Significant federal support of oil and gas research and development contributed to the hydraulic fracturing technology that enables the current expansion of unconventional oil and gas extraction in the United States and beyond (National Research Council 2001; Wang and Krupnick 2015).

Companies can lease public, government lands and waters for fossil fuel extraction, often paying below-market rates. About 40% of all coal, 17% of all oil, and 14% of all gas produced in the United States is from federal lands and waters (Merrill et al. 2018; U.S. EIA 2015).

As shown in Figure 4.2, without policy change, the current boom in U.S. oil and gas production is expected to continue. The U.S. Energy Information Administration projects that oil and gas production will increase to 30% above current levels by 2030 (U.S. EIA 2019). While coal production is expected to continue its decline, the rapid rise in oil and gas production will push total U.S. extraction-based  $CO_2$  emissions 40% above 2005 levels by 2025, in contrast with the 26–28% decline in territorial emissions targeted in the country's NDC (U.S. EIA 2019).

The United States expects to become a net exporter of fossil fuels in 2020 and increase net exports throughout the next decade. In fact, the IEA expects the United States to account for 70% of the rise in global oil production and 75% of the expansion in liquefied natural gas (LNG) trade over the next five years (IEA 2019b).

In recent years, the U.S. government has taken some national policy actions to restrict fossil fuel supply, though these have not been supported by the current administration. The U.S. Department of the Interior has discussed using a carbon budget to set a "declining schedule" of coal permits on federal lands (BLM 2017), the Obama administration removed offshore waters from oil and gas development citing climate risks (The White House 2016), and ongoing Congressional proposals provide templates for future action (Huffman et al. 2016; Merkley et al. 2015).

#### Figure 4.2

U.S. government outlooks for coal, oil, and gas production. Sources: IEA 2019a; U.S. EIA 2018, 2019







### Russia

Russia is the world's second largest producer of natural gas, third largest producer of oil, and sixth largest producer of coal (IEA 2019a). The country exports about half of its oil and coal, as well as about a third of its natural gas (IEA 2019a). The oil and gas sector is estimated to contribute between 10% and 20% of Russia's GDP and almost half of federal government revenues (IEA 2014; Ministry of Energy of the Russian Federation 2017; Economic Expert Group 2019).

Russia's energy policy aims to retain its fossil fuel export shares in global markets through trade with Europe and expanding flows to the Asia-Pacific region, especially China (President of the Russian Federation 2019). To support these goals, the Russian government uses direct budgetary transfers, funds from government-owned financial institutions and state-owned enterprises, tax preferences, and various regulations (Gerasimchuk 2012; Ogarenko et al. 2015). For example:

Federal subsidies to fossil fuel production totalled RUB 440 billion (USD 7.5 billion) in 2017, a conservative estimate based on an analysis from the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) of budgetary support and tax expenditures (OECD 2019). The vast majority (98%) of these subsidies were through tax breaks, especially through a reduced rate of the extraction tax on new and mature higher-cost fields (OECD 2019).

Through price regulations, Russia provided subsidies worth another USD 12.1 billion to domestic gas consumption in 2017 and an unquantified amount of support to the consumption of Russian gas abroad (Gerasimchuk 2012; IEA 2018b), spurring investments in gas production and trade infrastructure.

Majority state-owned Russian financial institutions provided at least USD 10.1 billion in finance for the fossil fuel industry between 2013 and 2015, partially at subsidized rates (Doukas et al. 2017).

Oil, gas, and coal companies benefit from subsidized access to transport infrastructure, such as through preferential railroad tariffs for coal (Khusainov 2018), as well as through ports, icebreakers and pipelines (Gerasimchuk 2012; Lunden and Fjaertoft 2014).

Russia is piloting a tax regime switch for oil fields (one based on profit rather than outputs and exports) aimed at reducing tax burdens and stimulating oil output (by 0.9 million tonnes per year), which may be expanded (Reuters 2018; Yepryntseva and Palees 2019). The Russian government recognizes its production plans face challenges from increasing competition in energy export markets and decarbonisation trends (Ministry of Energy of the Russian Federation 2017; President of the Russian Federation 2019). Accordingly, the Ministry of Energy's draft energy strategy developed both an "optimistic" and a "conservative" scenario for future production. As illustrated in Figure 4.3, Russia expects to sustain oil production close to current levels by 2035 in both cases. Under its optimistic scenario, by 2035, coal and natural gas production would increase from 2015 levels by 32% and 38%, respectively; under its conservative one, coal production would drop 5% and natural gas would rise 20%. Russia's largest oil and gas companies also have their own plans to increase production; Gazprom plans to increase gas production by as much as 40% between 2017 and 2020 (Gazprom 2018a, 2018b).

Russia's total extraction-based CO<sub>2</sub> emissions would rise by 6% and 24% above 1990 levels by 2030 under the conservative and optimistic scenarios, respectively. This is in contrast with Russia's NDC target of reducing territorial emissions by 25–30% during that same period (Russian Federation 2015).

#### Figure 4.3

Russian government outlooks for coal, oil, and gas production. Sources: IEA 2019a; Ministry of Energy of the Russian Federation 2017.







# India

India is the world's fourth largest coal producer, and also the world's second largest coal importer, reflecting the country's significant level of coal consumption (IEA 2019a). The country's coal production has more than doubled in the last two decades, totalling 724 million tonnes in 2017 (IEA 2019a). With over 75% government ownership, Coal India is the world's largest coal mining company, producing 84% of India's thermal coal, and is a major employer in many parts of the country (Tongia and Gross 2019).

India produces far less oil and gas than coal, on an energy basis (EJ). While it seeks to increase production of both, it is expected to remain a major importer in coming decades, especially for oil.

India supports fossil fuel production in various ways, including:

The government provides subsidies across the energy value chain to increase both energy production and consumption, totalling INR 1.5 trillion (USD 23 billion) in fiscal 2017. That year, subsidies to oil and gas totalled INR 370 billion (USD 5.5 billion); those to coal were INR 160 billion (USD 2.4 billion), largely for production through concessional duties and tax breaks (Soman et al. 2018). India also supports coal through INR 740 billion (USD 11.3 billion) in public finance and the equivalent of INR 250 billion (USD 3.8 billion) through postponements in the implementation of environmental standards and other policies (Worrall et al. 2018).

A number of state-owned industries are involved in the production of coal, oil and gas, as well as in the transportation and refining of oil and natural gas.

It is important to note that these supports exist in the context of other costs and interactions faced by coal, such as the coal cess (tax) described in Chapter 5 and cross-subsidisation of passenger rail prices by coal freight.

India's Draft Energy Plan is not approved in its final form, but it is used for this overview, as it is the latest national planning document. This plan foresees coal production increasing between 2015 and 2040 by 200% under a business-asusual scenario, and by 250% under an "ambitious" scenario that seeks to reduce imports (NITI Aayog 2017; PIB 2018), as shown in Figure 4.4. India's steep rise in coal production is predicated on the notion that not only will imports be largely displaced (under its ambitious scenario, India becomes a net coal exporter), but also that coal demand from the power sector will continue to rise steeply for the next two decades, which is uncertain given the increasing competitiveness of solar and wind (Marcacci 2018).



#### Figure 4.4

Indian government outlooks for coal, oil, and gas production. BAU: business-as-usual. Sources: IEA 2019a; NITI Aayog 2017



## Indonesia

Indonesia is the world's fifth largest coal producer and exports over 80% of its production, making it the second leading exporter, just behind Australia (IEA 2019a). By contrast, oil production peaked in the mid-1990s, and Indonesia became a net importer of oil in 2006 (IEA 2019a). The country's natural gas production increased by around 50% between 1990 and 2017, making it the world's 12th largest producer in 2017 (IEA 2019a).

The central government has undergone a paradigm shift from viewing oil and gas as export commodities to seeing them as strategic domestic resources, a shift that is also beginning to occur with coal (Braithwaite and Gerasimchuk 2019). After a major expansion of coal production in the early 21st century (IEA 2019a), the government now aims to direct an increasing fraction of future production to domestic energy needs through a policy of Domestic Market Obligation. Under this policy, producers must deliver a specific amount to coal plants at a capped price (Braithwaite and Gerasimchuk 2019; Notonegoro 2018).

Indonesia's 2014 National Energy Policy foresees a tripling of the use of domestic coal by 2050 for electricity production (IEA 2016), while its 2018 Energy Outlook projects an increase in coal production by over 50% by 2050 (PPIPE and BPPT 2018), primarily due to growing domestic demand.

Government support for fossil fuel production includes several measures:

Indonesia provided IDR 5 trillion (USD 400 million) or 0.05% of GDP in subsidies for fossil fuel production between 2014 and 2016 (Braithwaite and Gerasimchuk 2019).

Subsidies for oil and gas extraction include exemptions and reductions in import duties and taxes, in income taxes on capital goods and equipment, and in land and building taxes (MEMR and MoF 2019).

Subsidies to the coal sector averaged IDR 10.5 trillion (USD 800 million) in 2014 and 2015 (Attwood et al. 2017). Thermal coal was exempt from export tariffs from May 2012 to August 2015, which totalled IDR 1.2 trillion (USD 91 million) in 2015 and IDR 2.6 trillion (USD 200 million) in 2014 in forgone government revenue (Attwood et al. 2017).

Indonesia has successfully diversified its economy as its oil production has declined, maintaining constant growth and stable budget deficits (Braithwaite and Gerasimchuk 2019). Revenue from upstream oil and gas production has dropped from 7% of GDP in 2001 to 1% in 2016 (IMF 2004, 2018). However, as shown in Figure 4.5, government projections envision gas production growing by 24% between 2020 and 2040. Likewise, coal production is projected to grow by 29% during this period (PPIPE and BPPT 2018). Both increases are driven by the need to meet expected growth in national energy demand, which is partially fuelled by planned developments of household gas distribution networks and of coalbased industry (PPIPE and BPPT 2018).

#### Figure 4.5

Indonesian government outlooks for coal, oil, and gas production. Historical production values are not shown for coal because of a mismatch between the reported 2017 values in the Indonesia 2018 Energy Outlook (418 Mt) and IEA statistics (488 Mt). Sources: IEA 2019a; PPIPE and BPPT 2018



## Australia

Australia is not only a major fossil fuel producer, but also the world's leading exporter of coal (IEA 2019a) and the second largest producer and exporter of LNG (IGU 2018). With government backing, and proposed major new investments in mines and port facilities, Australia's coal and gas outputs and exports could continue their rapid rise (Office of the Chief Economist 2019). Proposed large coal mines and ports — if fully completed would represent one of the world's largest fossil fuel expansions (around 300 Mt per year of added coal capacity) (Buckley 2019a; Department of the Environment and Energy 2018). The rise of hydraulic fracking has also opened the door to discussions on tapping into the country's vast resources of unconventional (shale) gas (Westbrook 2018).

Australia supports increased fossil fuel production through several measures:

Tax-based subsidies total more than AUD 12 billion (USD 9 billion) per year (Market Forces 2019). This includes the fuel tax credit scheme, which allows fossil fuel companies to claim tax credit on their fuel use (Australian Taxation Office 2017), and a budgeted AUD 1.7 billion (USD 1.3 billion) for accelerated depreciation for oil and gas assets (Australian Department of the Treasury 2015).

Geoscience Australia, a government agency, absorbs sector risk by financing and conducting resource exploration, which was worth AUD 100 million (USD 75 million) in fiscal 2017 (Department of Industry, Innovation and Science 2018).

The government takes various steps to support increased coal production, including, for example, fast-track approval, private road construction, and reduced royalty payments for Adani's recently approved Carmichael coal mine project in the Galilee Basin (Buckley 2019b).

Recent legislation increased government support for investment in new overseas infrastructure projects from AUD 2 million to AUD 1.2 billion (USD 2 million to USD 900 million) to accommodate Australian coal and gas exports (Parliament of Australia 2019; Hasham 2019). Government projections show coal production growing another 10% by 2024 and 34% by 2030, relative to 2018 levels (Office of the Chief Economist 2019; Syed 2014). As shown in Figure 4.6, the government also envisions gas production growing 20% by 2024 and 33% by 2030 relative to 2018 levels (Office of the Chief Economist 2019; Syed 2014).

Under these projections, Australia's extraction-based emissions from fossil fuel production would nearly double (a 95% increase) by 2030 compared to 2005 levels. However, its NDC targets a reduction in territorial GHG emissions of 26–28% over the same period (Government of Australia 2016).

#### Figure 4.6

Australian government outlooks for coal, oil, and gas production. Sources: Office of the Chief Economist 2019; Syed 2014



## Canada

Canada is the world's sixth largest oil producer and fourth largest natural gas producer (IEA 2019a). In coal production, it ranks just outside the world's top 10 (IEA 2019a). The fossil fuel sector currently generates about 8% of Canada's GDP, though this has been in decline since 1997, when it generated 10%. Production levels, however, have risen (Hughes 2018). The government views fossil fuel exports as critical for Canada's economic growth — the current Prime Minister has stated that expanding fossil fuel export infrastructure is "of vital strategic interest to Canada" (Prime Minister of Canada 2018). Canada has encouraged the production of oil and natural gas through several government measures, including tax incentives, regulatory reform, research and development support, and, most recently, direct public investment. For example:

■ Federal subsidies for fossil fuel production (including a 100% deduction for exploration expenditures) were approximately CAD 1.6 billion (USD 1.2 billion) per year from 2013 to 2015 (Touchette and Gass 2018). As they are linked to oil prices and exploration activities, a decline in both led to a significant drop in subsidies over the 2016–2018 period (Touchette and Gass 2018). While some incentive programs have ended, subsidy values are still expected to increase with oil prices.

Subsidies at the provincial level can also be significant. Oil, gas, and coal subsidies in Alberta, for example, totalled CAD 2 billion (USD 1.5 billion) in fiscal year 2017–2018, with the vast majority coming from royalty adjustment (Environmental Defence and Gass 2019).

In 2018, the national government purchased the Trans Mountain Pipeline for CAD 4.5 billion (USD 3.5 billion) and it has offered to indemnify the pipeline expansion project for a private buyer to enable increased oil sands production for international export markets (Department of Finance 2018).

Though Canada plans to address domestic emissions by putting in place a nation-wide carbon price, fossil fuel production is expected to grow progressively, largely driven by oil sands expansion. Canada's Energy Future 2018 projects oil production to increase 60% from 2017 to 2040 (National Energy Board 2018). Natural gas production is also on track to increase 34% during that time (National Energy Board 2018). In contrast, as a founding member of the Powering Past Coal Alliance, Canada has committed to a coal power phase-out by 2030, accompanied by measures to support coal workers and communities (Environment and Climate Change Canada 2017). Thermal coal production is thus expected to decline by roughly 90% from 2017 to 2040 (National Energy Board 2018).

While Canada reported a 2% reduction in 2017 emissions relative to 2005 levels (Environment and Climate Change Canada 2019), its NDC target is to reduce territorial emissions 30% below 2005 levels by 2030 (Government of Canada 2017). Ongoing fossil fuel production could create challenges for meeting this goal, as upstream oil and gas production alone accounts for 27% of Canada's territorial emissions (Environment and Climate Change Canada 2019). Furthermore, extraction-based CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from fossil fuel exports nearly doubled from 2000 to 2015, and now exceed Canada's domestic CO2 emissions from all sources (Environment and Climate Change Canada 2019; Lee 2018).

#### Figure 4.7

Canadian government outlooks for oil and gas production. Canadian coal production is small (~1 EJ/yr) and not shown. Source: National Energy Board 2018.



### Norway

Norway is the largest oil and gas producer in Europe outside Russia, with extensive offshore production. While oil production has declined since a 2001 peak, gas production has increased by almost 350% over the past three decades (IEA 2019a). Both are expected to rise in coming years, as shown in Figure 4.8, before a longer-term decline.

Norway's oil and gas policy emphasizes maximum exploitation of economically viable resources through technological innovation in existing fields, increased exploration in "mature" areas, and gradual expansion in less-explored frontier areas — primarily in the Arctic (Norwegian Ministry of Petroleum and Energy 2011). The government supports expanded oil and gas development through multiple measures:

Norway awards new oil and gas licenses through two different processes designed to encourage increased exploration in frontier and mature areas, respectively (Lahn 2019).

The government is a direct investor in the oil industry through passive ownership in many licenses and its controlling share in Equinor (Lahn 2019). A 78% tax rate on the industry is a key source of government revenue, but full deductibility of exploration and development means the public shoulders a large share of the risk in new oil and gas developments (Lahn 2019).

The current system of deductions is characterized by the Ministry of Finance as "too generous" compared to the ideal of a neutral tax regime (Norwegian Ministry of Finance 2018). These tax breaks totalled NOK 10.7 billion (USD 1.3 billion) in 2018 (Norwegian Ministry of Finance 2018), and are categorized as subsidies by some analysts (Aarsnes and Lindgren 2012).

While Norway's territorial targets are to reduce emissions by 40% from 1990 levels by 2030, and by 80–95% by 2050 (Norwegian Ministry of Climate and Environment 2017), it remains to be seen whether these goals will lead to changes in oil and gas policy or production. Emissions from oil and gas production have increased since 1990 and may continue to increase despite Norway's territorial reduction targets, due to the ability to use allowances purchased from the EU Emissions Trading System (EU ETS) to offset the sector's emissions (Lahn 2019). At the same time, there is increasing awareness that future oil and gas policy may be impacted by international climate policy developments (Lahn 2019). In response to this, some measures have been taken to minimize the economic risks associated with declining fossil fuel demand. The Norwegian government recently announced its intention to assess future oil and gas investments against an oil and gas price scenario in line with Paris Agreement goals (Norway's Climate Risk Commission 2018; Norwegian Ministry of Finance 2019a). While it is not yet clear how this will be factored into decision-making, previous analysis indicates some new oil developments may be vulnerable to lower oil demand (Down and Erickson 2017; Rystad Energy 2013).

The government has also announced the intention to divest its USD 1 trillion sovereign wealth fund, which is built on oil and gas revenues, from upstream oil and gas activities, in order to reduce Norway's oil price exposure (Norwegian Ministry of Finance 2019b). The fund divested from coal energy in 2016, based on the sector's environmental impact.

#### Figure 4.8

Norwegian government outlooks for oil and gas production. Publicly available government projections of production beyond 2023 only show oil and gas combined; projections beyond 2023 are split between oil and gas based on the ten-year average of the latest data (2014–2023). Norway produces almost no coal (<0.01 EJ/yr). Sources: Norwegian Ministry of Finance 2019a; Norwegian Petroleum Directorate 2019.



## Germany

Historically one of the world's largest coal producers and exporters, Germany has now taken initial steps towards winding down coal production and use, driven by its "Energiewende" clean energy transition agenda. With its last hard coal mine closing in late 2018 (driven by EU State aid rules requiring the removal of subsidies to their operation by 2018 (European Union 2010)), the key debate is around the speed and process for moving away from brown coal (lignite) mining and use (Apunn 2019; Wynn and Coghe 2018). As of 2017, Germany remains the world's largest producer of lignite (171 Mt), the most emissions-intensive type of coal (IEA 2019a).

Germany has provided extensive government support to fossil fuel extraction to date (Whitley et al. 2017). Recently, however, it has begun shifting fossil fuel subsidies to transition support for workers and mine rehabilitation, in line with international commitments and the domestic coal phase-out discourse (Schulz 2019). Specifically:

 Between 2005 and 2016, the German government provided an average of EUR 2.4 billion (USD 2.8 billion) annually in transition support to the hard coal industry, including support for rehabilitation of mining sites and for workers and communities, following the decision to close the industry (in line with European Commission restrictions) (Whitley et al. 2017).

The German Commission on Growth, Structural Change and Employment (referred to as the Coal Commission) has earmarked around EUR 40 billion (USD 47 billion) in government support to compensate states affected by the phase-out of lignite. It is unclear what proportion will go to mining (rather than power), as the Commission's recommendations still need to be translated into law (Gençsü 2019).

A full transition away from coal is expected to play a central role in achieving Germany's long-term goal of an 80–95% emissions reduction below 1990 levels by 2050. The draft National Energy and Climate Plan (NECP) currently envisages a 63% drop in coal production between 2015 and 2040 (BMWi 2018). However, the Coal Commission has since proposed a full phase-out of coal-fired power generation by 2038 at the latest, with measures that include social and structural development of lignite mining regions (BMWi 2019; Schulz 2019). Germany's Coal Commission has brought together actors from coal regions, industry, trade bodies, environmental NGOs, academia, and communities affected by the expansion of coal mines, in order to chart a path to ending German coal extraction and use while mitigating negative socio-economic impacts. Germany joined the Powering Past Coal Alliance in September 2019.



Miners from the Prosper-Haniel coal mine stand next to the Saint Babara sculpture a day before the mine officially closed, at a religious service at the Dom cathedral.

#### Figure 4.9

German government outlook for coal production. German oil and gas production is small (<1 EJ/yr each) and not shown. Source: BMWi 2018



## **United Kingdom**

The United Kingdom's fossil fuel production lies primarily in offshore oil and gas, with estimated recoverable petroleum resources of 10 billion to 20 billion barrels of oil equivalent (OGA 2018). Under the United Kingdom's policy of "maximizing economic recovery", it has stated an intent to extract "every drop of oil and gas" (UK Parliament 2017). On the other hand, the country's coal production and use has been on a steep decline since the 1980s, including a recent commitment to phase out coal power by 2025 (Department for Business, Energy, and Industry Strategy 2018). It is one of the founding members of the Powering Past Coal Alliance, along with Canada.

Though the UK government stated that it does not provide any subsidies for fossil fuels under its own definition, a recent report by the European Commission found that the United Kingdom has the largest fossil fuel subsidies in the European Union (European Commission 2019). A range of measures support the oil and gas industry:

The United Kingdom issues new exploration and production licenses every year, alternating between offering mature and frontier areas. Leases generally last 30 years but are extendable (Muttitt et al. 2019).

The United Kingdom offers investment allowances, lowered tax rates for oil and gas, and support for decommissioning (Muttitt et al. 2019; Whitley et al. 2018).

In the tax years 2015–16 and 2016–17, the oil and gas industry received an average of GBP 176 million (USD 224 million) more per year in government support than it paid back in taxes (Muttitt et al. 2019).

A public body, the Oil and Gas Authority, has a statutory mission of maximizing extraction. It has created a strategy to boost 2035 production revenue by around 50% compared to baselines, and promotes its achievement by, for example, coordinating among companies on their use of infrastructure, sharing information on costs, and intervening in supply chains (OGA 2019a, 2019b).

The United Kingdom provided an annual average of GBP 432 million (USD 550 million) in international public finance for upstream oil and gas in 2013 and 2014 through UK Export Finance (UKEF). A recent report by the Environmental Audit Committee of the UK government stated that "UKEF support for fossil fuel energy projects is unacceptably high", recommending that UKEF should set a strategy for net-zero emissions by 2050, and push other export credit agencies within the OECD to do the same (UK Environmental Audit Committee 2019, p. 3).

Recently, the UK Committee on Climate Change recommended that the United Kingdom should raise its ambitions to net zero emissions by 2050, deeming such a target "necessary, feasible and cost-effective" (UK Committee on Climate Change 2019, p.8). Although the Committee's report contemplates mitigating emissions from oil and gas production, it does not discuss how fossil fuel production itself might be aligned with the net zero target.

#### Figure 4.10

UK government outlooks for oil and gas production. UK coal production is small (<0.1 EJ/yr) and not shown. Source: OGA 2019b



The Production Gap: 2019 Report 39

# 5 Policy options to close the production gap

# **Key Messages**

Countries can begin to close the production gap by aligning their energy and climate plans.

Governments have a range of policy options to regulate fossil fuel supply, including limits on new exploration and extraction and removal of subsidies for production.

Non-state actors and subnational governments can also help facilitate a transition away from fossil fuels, by mobilizing constituencies and shifting investment to lowercarbon options. Individuals and institutions have already pledged to divest over USD 11 trillion from fossil fuel holdings. Several governments are planning for a "just transition" that aims to minimize disruption for affected workers and communities. Some countries are already demonstrating leadership: Belize, Costa Rica, Denmark, France, and New Zealand have all enacted partial or total bans on oil and gas exploration and extraction. Germany and Spain are phasing out coal extraction.



# 5. Policy options to close the production gap

A key step toward closing the production gap is for countries to recognize the substantial discrepancy between fossil fuel production plans and global climate goals – and then to enact policies that bring production plans in line with climate efforts. Their policy toolkit can include not only "demand side" policies, such as renewable energy and energy efficiency measures, but also those that focus explicitly on reducing the supply of fossil fuels.

Accordingly, in this chapter, we outline the "supply-side" policy options available, describe the benefits they could offer, and highlight important lessons from early adopters of such policies. We discuss the importance of incorporating processes that support a just transition away from fossil fuels. We conclude by discussing the role that non-state actors can play in winding down fossil fuel production.

#### 5.1. Supply-side climate policy

Policies to address fossil fuel supply are often missing from the climate policy toolkit. Most climate policy interventions seek to address the consumption, rather than the production, of coal, oil and/or gas, through measures such as pricing carbon, fostering alternative energy sources, and improving energy efficiency. Climate policy need not be limited to interventions on the demand side, however. In many other areas of public policy, governments recognize that tackling supply and demand for a product at the same time is the most effective way to limit its use (Green and Denniss 2018). This is true for a diverse range of policy goals, including efforts to reduce the consumption of tobacco, the selling of illicit drugs, and the trafficking of endangered species. The continued growth in fossil fuel extraction suggests that there may be value in similarly seeking to limit the upstream production of such fuels, in addition to their consumption (Green and Denniss 2018; Lazarus and van Asselt 2018).

For governments interested in restricting fossil fuel supply as part of their broader climate strategy, a range of policy options exist (Table 5.1.). These "supply-side" climate policy tools include *economic instruments*, such as fossil fuel subsidy reform and taxation on the production or export of fuels. Governments may also use their *regulatory authority* to limit extraction, for instance by banning new permits for exploration or extraction, or by limiting or rescinding



existing fossil fuel licenses. Policymakers can also turn to their *provision of goods and services*, by redirecting public finance away from the fossil fuel sector, setting long-term goals to wind down extraction, and developing strategic transition plans to support fossil-fuel-dependent workers and communities. And governments can *raise awareness and increase transparency* by requiring fossil fuel companies to report on their production plans, and by reporting on their own progress in closing the "production gap."

For governments interested in restricting fossil fuel supply as part of their broader climate strategy, a range of policy options exist.

#### Table 5.1: Taxonomy of supply side policy

Category	Supply-side policy		
Regulatory approaches	Limit exploration, production, or export (e.g., via moratoria, bans, or quotas)		
	Prohibit development or limit permits for specific resources, infrastructure (oil pipelines and terminals, coal ports, etc.), or use of certain technologies		
	Ensure comprehensive (upstream and downstream) emissions assessment in environmental impact reviews of new fossil fuel supply projects		
Economic instruments	Remove fossil fuel producer subsidies		
	Introduce fees or taxes for fossil fuel production or export, and increase royalties		
Government provision of goods and services	Assist workers and communities transitioning out of fossil fuel production		
	Divest state-controlled investment funds from companies involved in fossil fuel production		
	Restrict financing for fossil fuel supply projects through government-owned finance institutions (e.g. export credit agencies, and national and multilateral development banks)		
Information and transparency	Require corporate disclosure of long-term climate-related risks associated with capital-intensive upstream production and exploration (Carbon Tracker Initiative 2019a)		
	Set targets for reducing fossil fuel production, and report on progress alongside existing climate mitigation accounts (e.g. by using an extraction based emissions accounting framework) (Steininger et al. 2016)		

Source: Lazarus and van Asselt (2018), adapted from Somanathan et al. (2014) Table 15.2.

Some governments have already begun to enact policies such as those outlined in Table 5.1, providing models for the rest of the world to learn from and emulate (Figure 5.1). The governments of Belize, Costa Rica, France, Denmark, and New Zealand, for instance, have all enacted partial or total bans or moratoria on oil and gas exploration and extraction. Germany and Spain are phasing out coal extraction, and working with workers and communities to plan for an economic future without mining (MITEGO 2018; Wehrmann 2018). And more than 40 countries have endorsed the need to reform fossil fuel subsidies (FFFSR 2019). These actions represent a growing momentum to limit fossil fuel supply for climate and related sustainable development reasons. Most of these policies and commitments have been enacted in the last five years (see online Appendix C), signalling policymakers' new focus on fossil fuel production.

As noted in Chapter 1, policies to limit fossil fuel production can bring several benefits. Supply-focused measures broaden the climate policy toolkit, which can increase the scale of emission reductions available at a given marginal cost. They can also help avoid "carbon lock in" by limiting investment in long-lived infrastructure (i.e. entrenched fossil fuel production with long pay-back horizons). This can also decrease the risks and costs associated with stranded assets (Erickson et al. 2015) — risks that are particularly pronounced for countries that are now deciding whether to follow a fossil-fuel-driven development pathway (Bradley et al. 2018). Supply-side policies also may have administrative advantages over other forms of climate policy: they target a narrower set of actors (fossil fuel producers), and thus may be easier and less costly to administer (Green and Denniss 2018).

Finally, there may be distinct socio-political advantages to addressing fossil fuel supply, alongside other climate policy measures. Fossil fuels are more tangible than emissions, which helps to mobilize public support for climate policy; people may find it easier to attribute costs and benefits to specific, familiar energy sources, rather than the more abstract emissions created from those fuels when they are burnt (Ansolabehere and Koninsky 2014; Green and Denniss 2018). Addressing fossil fuel supply also brings added co-benefits — such as reducing pollution around extraction, processing, and transportation sites — that may appeal to affected communities (O'Rourke and Connolly 2003). That said, supply-side constraints may encounter opposition from industry, communities and regions economically dependent on fossil fuel extraction (Harrison 2015). Careful design of policies, including supporting measures for affected communities and industries, can increase the political viability of supply-side policy.

**Figure 5.1** Examples of supply-side polices and actions taken by countries. Note that not all policies were adopted with a climate change rationale, though they may potentially have mitigation impacts. For more detail, see online Appendix C.



#### BELIZE

Moratorium on offshore oil exploration and drilling

#### CANADA

A Phase-out of the accelerated capital cost allowance for oil sands projects and the Atlantic Investment Tax Credits for use in oil and gas activities (subsidy reform)

Moratorium on offshore oil and gas activities in Canada's Arctic waters and in designated marine protected areas

#### CHINA

Supply-side structural reform (closure of coal mines) and just transition support measures

#### COSTA RICA

National moratorium on oil exploration and exploitation

#### DENMARK

A Ban on exploration and drilling for oil, gas, and shale gas on land and in inland waters

#### FRANCE

No new or renewal of exploration permits for conventional and unconventional fossil fuels; Phase-out of all oil and gas production within the country and its overseas territories by 2040

#### GERMANY

Phase out of subsidies for domestic hard coal industry by 2018

Ust transition plan for the coal industry: compensation for coal mining provinces; compensation and training for coal miners

#### INDIA

< Cess (tax) on coal production

ITALY

18-month moratorium on offshore oil and gas exploration permits

#### **NEW ZEALAND**

Ban on new offshore oil and gas exploration permits

Establishment of a "Just Transitions Unit" with a focus on supporting the region most dependent on the oil and gas industry

#### NORWAY

Certain offshore areas closed for drilling (including Lofoten archipelago and other coastal and sensitive areas and in the Arctic)

#### SPAIN

Closure of domestic coal mines with Just Transition plan (compensation and re-training)

#### UNITED STATES

Moratorium on oil and gas exploration in some areas of the Arctic and Atlantic

# Box 5.1. Lessons from first movers: Limiting oil supply in Latin America and the Caribbean

Some of the earliest efforts to limit the production of oil and gas on environmental grounds originated in Latin America and the Caribbean. The most prominent moratorium effort is probably the Yasuní-ITT project, launched in 2007 in Ecuador, which sought international compensation for banning the extraction of oil in a national park (Finer et al. 2010).

While this initiative was ultimately unsuccessful (Sovacool and Scarpaci 2016), later efforts to limit oil extraction without a condition of compensation fared better. In 2011, Costa Rica announced a temporary moratorium on offshore oil exploration, which was later extended to 2050 (Government of Costa Rica 2019). In 2016, former Mexican President Enrique Peña Nieto signed decrees banning oil and gas activities in areas of high natural value, amounting to approximately 1 million square kilometres of protected area (Government of Mexico 2016). And in December 2017, the Belize government unanimously approved a moratorium on petroleum-related activities in maritime areas (Government of Belize 2017).

These governments have shown that starting with small steps — a temporary ban, or limits on extraction in a restricted area — can help build momentum for expanding constraints on production. While climate change was occasionally raised as a motivating factor, the protection of biodiversity, ecosystem services, and eco-tourism were the main rationales underpinning all of these initiatives. An emphasis on the measures' potential benefits helped increase the viability of their adoption, suggesting more attention needs to be paid to the wider sustainable development benefits of closing the production gap.

#### 5.2. Support for just transitions

Policies that constrain fossil fuel production — either directly through supply-side policies, or indirectly by reducing fuel demand — can be coupled with transition support to aid those currently reliant on fossil fuel development for their livelihoods. All governments, as signatories to the Paris Agreement, have recognized the need to "[take] into account the imperatives of a just transition" and the impacts of response measures; this implies the need to plan to minimize disruption for workers, communities, and consumers who may be disproportionately affected by a shift to a low-carbon economy (ITUC 2017; UNFCCC 2016). Some countries have already embarked on such planning. For example, the governments of Canada (Government of Canada 2018), Germany (Wehrmann 2018), Spain (MITEGO 2018), Scotland (Scottish Government 2018), and New Zealand (MBIE 2018) are all developing or implementing new transition planning processes and support programs to help oil, gas, and/or coal workers and communities adjust as their industry declines.

While transitions away from fossil fuels will affect many across society, two groups are typically the focus of transition planning efforts in the fossil fuel production sector: workers and fossil-fuel-dependent communities and regions (Sartor 2018). Both workers and communities want to be consulted on the transition and want meaningful social dialogue to take place concerning their future. Once dialogue takes place and workers' concerns are heard, a range of solutions can be negotiated to facilitate a transition that different parties perceive as fair.

Commonly employed transition provisions include: facilitating local development planning; ensuring workers' existing legal entitlements (e.g. to pensions and healthcare) are maintained; ensuring social protection and insurance measures for workers; supplementing local government revenues; creating job training programs; restoring industrial sites; and investing in new community facilities to revitalize social and economic development (Green and Gambhir 2019). There is no "one-size-fits-all" approach to transition planning; the choice of transition support should reflect

# Box 5.2. Addressing supply and demand: New Zealand's comprehensive approach to climate policy

New Zealand is a relatively small fossil fuel producer. However, the country faces similar challenges to those of most producing countries. Oil production is highly concentrated in one region, Taranaki, and forms an important part of the regional economy, accounting for 28% of the region's economic output (Make Way for Taranaki 2017). The New Zealand government has recognized the challenge that the global phase-out of fossil fuels represents for Taranaki, and the need for a managed transition that protects jobs and supports regions and local communities (New Zealand Government 2018a).

In April 2018, the New Zealand government announced that it would cease granting offshore oil and gas exploration permits, a ban that was subsequently passed into law in the Crown Minerals (Petroleum) Amendment Act 2018 (New Zealand Government 2018b). The policy protects existing jobs and exploration and extraction rights: it does not cover the country's 22 existing offshore exploration permits, and new onshore exploration permits can still be granted. As Prime Minister Jacinda Ardern highlighted, the policy aims to provide certainty for industry and communities to plan for the future, and to kick-start the managed transition (New Zealand Government 2018c).

The exploration ban fits within a wider, comprehensive climate strategy that aligns demand, supply, and transition measures. In May 2019, the government proposed legislation that would set a target of net-zero carbon emissions by 2050, and establish an independent climate change commission (New Zealand Government 2019a). Alongside this policy, the government has created a Just Transitions Unit to aid the transition process (MBIE 2018).

A key element of New Zealand's climate strategy is supporting the Taranaki region as it transitions its economy away from fossil fuels. The government is investing NZD 20 million (USD 13 million) in local infrastructure and clean energy projects to diversify the region's economy (New Zealand Government 2018d), and in 2019 it hosted a Just Transition Summit to discuss the steps needed to realize a low-emissions future (New Zealand Government 2019b). The government has also helped the Taranaki region to develop a 2050 Roadmap, co-designed with local communities and stakeholders (Venture Taranaki 2019).

the desires and opportunities that make the most sense for individual workers and communities, as well as the government capacity, institutions, and wider conditions in the relevant jurisdiction (Green and Gambhir 2019). The size and scope of these plans depends on the current footprint of the industry: countries and regions that are heavily dependent on fossil fuel production will need extensive industry transition plans, whereas more diversified economies may have relatively minimal transition needs. Providing assistance to those impacted by a transition away from fossil fuels is almost certainly a necessary precondition for ambitious climate policy. Absent a clear plan to support those affected by a low-carbon transition, governments are likely to face social and political resistance to any efforts to limit fossil fuel production or use. Transition planning can build consensus for more ambitious climate policy, including for the types of supply-side policies outlined in this chapter.

#### 5.3. The role of subnational and non-state actors

National governments are not acting alone to limit fossil fuel production and support a just transition. Many city and regional governments are putting in place policies to constrain fossil fuel supply, and help communities move into alternative economic development models. Dozens of municipalities, counties, and regional governments have, for example, enacted bans on hydraulic fracturing (Carter and Eaton 2016; KTWS 2018); subnational governments, such as Scotland and Alberta, were also among the first to announce just transition policies to support oil and coal workers, respectively (Government of Alberta 2017; Scottish Government 2018).

Beyond governments, a range of other non-state actors are helping to facilitate the transition away from fossil fuel extraction, including companies, investors, trade unions, and civil society organizations. Through fossil fuel divestment campaigns and other efforts, civil society groups and investors have placed social, political, and economic pressure on governments and companies to move away from supporting fossil fuel production (Healy and Barry 2017). To date, more than USD 11 trillion in fossil fuel divestment pledges have been made by over 58,000 individuals and more than 1,100 institutions (Fossil Free 2019).

Civil society has also been leading the call for governments and corporations to take action on fossil fuel supply. More than 500 non-governmental organizations, for instance, have signed the "Lofoten Declaration" calling for an end to fossil fuel development and the managed decline of existing production (The Lofoten Declaration 2017). Collectively, campaigns like this are helping to change the discourse, norms, and attitudes around ongoing fossil fuel production in a climate-constrained world (Cheon and Urpelainen 2018; Green 2018; Piggot 2018). Fossil fuel companies could also play important roles in closing the production gap. A handful of fossil fuel companies are already moving their investments towards lower-carbon options. For example, in 2017, the Danish Oil and Natural Gas company (DONG) sold off its oil and gas business, and announced a name change to Ørsted to reflect its exit from the fossil fuel business (Spector 2017). While this is a step in the right direction, the industry as a whole has not yet signalled a commitment to a long-term transition away from fossil fuels, with only 1.3% of oil and gas companies' total capital expenditures (USD 22 billion) invested in low-carbon energy since 2010 (Fletcher et al. 2018). Historically, fossil fuel industry associations aiming to reduce emissions — such as the Oil and Gas Climate Initiative and IPIECA (the oil and gas industry association for environmental and social issues) — have primarily focused on improving the reporting and the emissions intensity of production, rather than on limiting investments in projects that are incompatible with a 1.5°C or 2°C pathway (Carbon Tracker Initiative 2019b; Grant 2018). Going forward, these organizations could be instrumental in managing an orderly wind-down of fossil fuel production by helping companies align their portfolios with Paris Agreement goals and by moving away from investments that could stand in the way of meeting the world's climate change objectives.

While such actions by civil society, governments, and some businesses are promising, the shift away from fossil fuel production and use is not yet happening at the speed or magnitude needed to limit dangerous global warming (Muttitt et al. 2016). Greater ambition and coordination by state, subnational, and non-state actors will be required to align fossil fuel supply with Paris goals (Piggot et al. 2018). The next chapter details how the policies and initiatives outlined in this chapter might be scaled up internationally.



# Increasing international ambition and action

# **Key Messages**

International cooperation can play a central role in efforts to wind down fossil fuel production

International financial institutions can shift financial support away from fossil fuel production and towards low-carbon energy. The Paris Agreement provides key opportunities for countries to address fossil fuel production, including through the global stocktake, nationally determined contributions, financing, and long-term low greenhouse gas emission development strategies.

Ensuring an equitably managed decline in production is crucial to success. Drawing inspiration from models such as the Powering Past Coal Alliance, coalitions of leading actors can work together to raise ambition through joint targets and actions that align future fossil fuel production with global climate goals.

# 6. Increasing international ambition and action

International cooperation plays an important role in catalysing supply-side policy. It can encourage countries to adopt more ambitious policies by offering assurances of collective action. That collective action can, in turn, increase policy effectiveness; since fossil fuels are traded internationally, supply-side measures are more effective when countries adopt them together. International cooperation can also increase momentum for domestic action by sending a clear signal to policymakers, investors, consumers, and civil society that the world is shifting towards a low-carbon future. And it can help ensure that such a transition takes place in an equitable way.

This chapter summarizes how the UN climate process and other international institutions and initiatives can help to catalyse supply-side ambition and action. We conclude by discussing the importance of ensuring an equitable transition away from fossil fuel production, and key considerations that can support this effort.

# 6.1. Winding down fossil fuel supply through the UN climate change process

As the foremost international forum for climate action, the UN climate change process (under the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change, UNFCCC) is arguably well placed to address the linkages between fossil fuel production and climate policy (Piggot et al. 2018). Yet its consensus-based approach to decision-making also presents a challenge. Fossil fuels have historically been kept from the UN climate regime's agenda (Depledge 2008), with the 2015 Paris Agreement omitting any reference to fossil fuels. This omission reflects the concerns of major fossil-fuel-producing and exporting nations, whose governments have argued that they would face economic challenges if stronger climate action were to be taken (Chan 2016; van Asselt 2014).

There is a clear rationale for addressing fossil fuel supply through the UN climate regime, however. As discussed in Chapter 1, meeting the Paris Agreement's goal of limiting the global average temperature to well below 2°C above pre-industrial levels — and pursuing efforts to stay below 1.5°C — will require the vast majority of proven fossil fuel reserves to remain unburned (McGlade and Ekins 2015; Muttitt et al. 2016). Moreover, the Agreement aims to make finance flows consistent with a pathway towards low greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions and climate-resilient development. This will require the redirection of the approximately USD 1 trillion that is invested annually in new fossil fuel supply infrastructure (IEA 2018), and the USD



Delegates gather in the Chamber Hall at the Bonn Climate Change Conference in May 2017. Photo by IISD/Kiara Worth (enb.iisd.org/climate/ sb46/enb/8may.html)

24 billion to 70 billion that governments expend on fossil fuel production subsidies each year (Chapter 3).

Fossil fuel phase-out, fossil fuel subsidy reform, and divestment from fossil fuels also repeatedly emerged as topics in the 2018 Talanoa Dialogue, a process designed to enhance climate ambition through the UN climate regime. Inputs into the Dialogue underscore that addressing fossil fuel production "requires significantly more international cooperation, and wider and deeper engagement of key stakeholders" (UNFCCC Secretariat 2018, p.8).

The Paris Agreement creates various new opportunities to integrate supply-side considerations into the UN climate change process (Piggot et al. 2018). Seven such avenues are discussed below. Importantly, given the relatively "bottom-up" nature of the Paris architecture, many of these are not dependent on international consensus, and could thus be pioneered by one country or a group of countries.

#### Box 6.1. Leakage and supply-side policy

There is a popular misconception that reducing production in one location will simply lead to an equal amount being produced elsewhere — a game of "perfect substitution" that would, if true, negate the emission reductions and other benefits of supply-side actions (Roberts 2015). However, this argument of perfect substitution defies basic economics of supply and demand. If there is less available of a commodity — such as oil — its price will increase, meaning less of it will be consumed. In principle, limits to oil production in one area could be "undone" by coordinated increases elsewhere, such as by the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC). However, OPEC's ability to effectively control production and, in turn, long-term prices, is limited and declining (Baffes et al. 2015; Van de Graaf 2017).

Using elasticities of supply and demand, we can gauge the extent of leakage and demonstrate the effectiveness of supply-side climate policy. The less fossil fuel producers are able to increase extraction in response to price increases (i.e. low supply elasticity), the more effective a cut in fossil fuel supply becomes at reducing carbon dioxide emissions. For example, studies using elasticities from the economics literature have shown that for oil, each barrel left undeveloped in one region will lead to 0.2 to 0.6 barrels not consumed globally over the longer term (Erickson et al. 2018).

The same principles hold with demand-side policies as well. Energy efficiency policies, for example, can lead to lower fuel prices, somewhat diminishing their benefits. Therefore, reducing demand and supply in tandem — through linked policies and targets offers the advantage of neutralizing the potential for leakage, and increasing the effectiveness of each type of policy. Indeed, a coalition of countries acting together to limit both demand and supply can counteract global fossil fuel price change that could otherwise undermine the effectiveness of their climate policies (Asheim et al. 2019).

#### **Global stocktake**

Starting in 2023, and every five years thereafter, the Paris Agreement's global stocktake will assess collective progress made towards the long-term goals of the treaty. The outcomes of this exercise should help Parties to the Paris Agreement strengthen their climate action and support, and increase overall ambition. Given the importance of addressing fossil fuel supply for meeting the Paris Agreement's objectives, the global stocktake could assess the extent to which countries and other actors are winding down fossil fuel production and limiting their support for extraction-related activities. This assessment could facilitate learning by highlighting Parties' best practices and successes, as well as the barriers they faced while pursuing a wind-down of fossil fuel supply. Information to support such assessments could be sourced from Parties, scientific assessments (like those of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change or IPCC), international organizations (like the International Energy Agency), and submissions from non-state actors. To assist in monitoring the alignment of fossil fuel production with Paris goals,

Parties could voluntarily adopt extraction-based emissions accounting — alongside the IPCC's existing territorial emissions accounting approach, which is currently used in the climate change regime (Box 3.1).

#### Nationally determined contributions

Central to the achievement of the Paris Agreement's longterm goals is the requirement for Parties to communicate, every five years, their nationally determined contributions (NDCs) to climate action. Countries currently include a variety of emissions reduction targets and policies in their NDCs. They could add targets and measures to align their fossil fuel production with Paris goals (Piggot et al. 2018; Verkuijl, Jones, et al. 2019). This would help enhance the climate ambition of such plans and socialize the importance of taking both demand- and supply-side action. Countries could adopt a range of supply-side policies in this regard, including: moratoria on new fossil fuel infrastructure; removal of subsidies for fossil fuel producers; fossil fuel production and export taxes; and divestment of public funds from fossil fuel holdings (See Chapter 5). However, only two countries — India and Nigeria currently include supply-side measures in their NDCs, according to an examination of NDCs from 57 of the top fossil-fuel-producing nations (Verkuijl, Jones, et al. 2019). The upcoming 2020 deadline for Parties to communicate new or updated NDCs offers an important window of opportunity for countries to include more supply-side approaches, as part of wider efforts to boost global climate ambition through these plans.

#### Long-term low-emissions development strategies

Long-term low GHG emission development strategies (LEDS) are national plans for transitioning to a lowcarbon economy by 2050. As part of the Paris outcome, Parties are invited to voluntarily submit such plans by 2020. These plans typically include scenario planning and modelling to reduce territorial emissions, both in specific sectors and in the economy as a whole. They thereby play an important role in informing short- and medium-term action and in helping to provide political certainty regarding countries' low-carbon development trajectories (Espinosa 2018). Alongside such information, countries could use their LEDS to map out their fossil fuel extraction and infrastructure development pathways over a longer time frame, in a way that is consistent with global climate goals, and meets the just transition needs of fossil-fuel-dependent workers and communities. The LEDS submitted so far (April 2019) by fossil-fuel producing countries do not include this information (Verkuijl, Jones, et al. 2019). However, incorporating supply-side planning into LEDS can help countries to avoid a more costly and disruptive transition away from fossil fuel extraction further down the line. It further sends a strong political signal that countries are considering the impacts of fossil fuel production in their climate change planning.

#### **Transparency and reporting**

The Paris Agreement established an enhanced transparency framework to help build confidence and improve implementation of both climate action and support (Winkler et al. 2017). At the 2018 Katowice Climate Change Conference, countries agreed to identify indicators to track progress towards the implementation of their respective NDCs. Such indicators can be qualitative or quantitative, and could include information such as the percentage of renewable energy use or production and the share of fossil fuel in primary energy consumption (UNFCCC 2018). In recognition of the importance of winding down fossil fuel production for meeting climate goals, Parties could also provide information on their current and projected fossil fuel production levels. The first such opportunity to do so under the new transparency framework will be in 2024, when the first round of national "biennial transparency reports" is due. Countries could also report such information under the existing transparency framework, under which several reporting rounds are still anticipated. Moreover, in the review process, Parties can ask each other questions about the role of fossil fuel production in implementing and achieving NDCs.

#### Financing and capacity-building

In Article 2.1(c), the Paris Agreement aims to make finance flows consistent with a pathway towards low GHG emissions and climate-resilient development. Discussions on how to put this objective in practice will offer a clear opportunity to discuss how to wind down support for fossil fuel production. The Paris Agreement further stipulates that developed country Parties shall provide financial resources to assist developing country Parties with respect to both mitigation and adaptation. Governments and other funding agencies could support developing countries with just transition funds that help to retrain workers in fossil-fuel-dependent communities (Rosemberg 2017; UNFCCC 2016). In parallel, countries' technical and institutional capacity to wind down fossil fuel extraction could be enhanced through UNFCCC Technical Expert Meetings and the Paris Committee on Capacity-building, and international coalitions such as the NDC Partnership and LEDS Global Partnership.

# Forum on the impact of the implementation of response measures

Many countries are grappling domestically with the question of how to plan a just and equitable transition away from fossil fuel production. With its focus on "economic diversification and transformation" and "just transition of the workforce, and the creation of decent work and quality jobs" (UNFCCC 2015), the UNFCCC's forum on the impact of the implementation of response measures offers a platform where relevant information, experiences, and best practices can be shared internationally (Jenkins 2019).

# Showcasing action by subnational and local governments, civil society, businesses, and investors

Non-state actors and subnational authorities play a vital role in promoting a transition away from fossil fuel production (Chapter 5). Parties, with the backing of the UNFCCC Secretariat, could expressly support and spotlight civil society efforts to wind down extraction. For example, Parties could ensure that supply-side efforts taken by regions and cities inform and strengthen national transition plans, and are reflected in NDCs and LEDS. The steps that subnational governments, civil society, businesses, and investors are already taking to address fossil fuel supply could also feature more prominently in the work of the Marrakech Partnership for Global Climate Action, which currently focuses almost exclusively on demand-side approaches. They can also be shared through the Global Climate Action database and yearbook, which captures non-state and subnational climate commitments and progress.

# 6.2. Winding down fossil fuel supply through other institutions

The previous section details various ways in which the UN climate process can advance international cooperation on supply-side climate policies. But governments also can pursue various options to address fossil fuel production outside of the UNFCCC context.

First, international cooperation can be pursued through new coalitions. Several possible models exist in this regard. For instance, Harstad (2012) suggests that a coalition of the willing could buy up and close high-cost coal fields through a system of tradable extraction rights. Building on this proposal, Collier and Venables (2014) suggest this could be financed through redirecting the economic rents from oil production. Richter et al. (2018) show that a coordinated coal tax adopted by a coalition of major coal producers or exporters could reduce emissions and leave these countries with welfare gains. While these contributions suggest that new supply-side-orientated coalitions may yield climate and economic benefits under certain conditions, it may be difficult to attract the participation of major fossil fuel producers from the start.

However, coalitions that have emerged in recent years show that they need not necessarily start with major fossil fuel producers and exporters. Instead, international cooperation "is likely to be contingent on a coalition of earlymovers taking unilateral steps to limit or reduce fossil fuel supply (i.e. 'leading by example') and then persuading or incentivising other states to adopt similar restrictions" (Green and Denniss 2018, p. 83). Several initiatives have emerged that are arguably aimed at "socializing" other states to the idea of restricting fossil fuel supply (Green 2018a). For instance, Anote Tong, then-President of the small island state Kiribati, proposed a "no new coal mines moratorium", which was supported by several Pacific island nations (Pacific Island Development Forum 2015).

Another example of a related, though demand-side-oriented, coalition is the Powering Past Coal Alliance (PPCA), which aims to phase out existing coal-fired power plants. The PPCA quickly grew from an initiative by two countries — Canada and the United Kingdom — to a coalition



#### Table 6.1

Commitments by multilateral development banks to end fossil-fuel-extraction-related support. Unless otherwise noted, restrictions apply to direct financing but not indirect financing (e.g., via financial intermediaries).

Year	Institution	Policy	Source
2009	Asian Develop- ment Bank	Will not finance oil and gas exploration. Will not fund oil field development projects, but will consider supporting the development of "marginal and already proven" fields if economically sound. Will not directly finance coal mine development "except for captive use by power plant."	https://www.adb.org/sites/default/ files/institutional-document/32032/ energy-policy-2009.pdf
2012	African Develop- ment Bank	Will not finance oil and gas exploration.	https://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/up- loads/afdb/Documents/Policy-Docu- ments/Energy_Sector_Policy_of_the_ AfDB_Group.pdf
2013	World Bank Group	Will only finance coal mining in "rare circumstances".	http://documents.worldbank.org/cu- rated/en/745601468160524040/pd- f/795970SST0SecM00box377380B- 00PUBLIC0.pdf
2017	World Bank Group	Will not provide direct financing for upstream (explo- ration and production of) oil and gas after 2019. (In ex- ceptional circumstances, consideration will be given to financing upstream gas in the poorest countries, where there is a clear benefit in terms of energy access for the poor and where the project fits within the countries' Paris Agreement commitments.)	https://www.worldbank.org/en/ news/press-release/2017/12/12/ world-bank-group-announcements- at-one-planet-summit
2018	European Bank for Reconstruc- tion and Develop- ment	Will not finance thermal coal mining or coal-fired elec- tricity generation capacity, any upstream oil exploration, or upstream oil development projects except in "rare and exceptional" circumstances, where the projects reduce GHG emissions or flaring.	https://www.ebrd.com/power-and- energy/ebrd-energy-sector-strategy.pdf
2019	European Invest- ment Bank	Energy lending policy phases out direct and indirect financing of energy projects reliant on fossil fuels by 2021. This includes upstream oil or gas production, coal mining, and infrastructure dedicated to coal, oil, and natural gas.	https://www.eib.org/en/press/ all/2019-313-eu-bank-launches- ambitious-new-climate-strategy-and- energy-lending-policy

that includes more than 30 countries, as well as subnational authorities and businesses. As noted in Chapter 4, the Alliance now counts Germany, the world's eighth largest coal producer, among its members. Its success in attracting participation is in part due to the low barriers for joining (Green 2018b; Jewell et al. 2019; Blondeel et al. forthcoming).

Ideas have also been put forward for new coalitions that would include commitments to restrict the supply of fossil fuels, such as a "fossil fuel non-proliferation treaty" (Newell and Simms 2019), "fossil fuel free zones" (Green 2018c), and "supply-side NDCs" (Asheim et al. 2019). As fossil fuel infrastructure on the ground can be relatively easily observed via satellite, a key advantage of approaches such as these, compared to those targeting more abstract emissions reductions, is the ease with which commitments to address fossil fuel production can be monitored and verified (Green 2018b).

Second, international cooperation can take place through existing international forums (van Asselt 2014). A case in point is the issue of fossil fuel subsidies. The impetus for addressing such subsidies did not come from the UN climate process, but rather from high-level commitments by the G20, as well as capacity-building and information-gathering activities by international organizations such as the International Monetary Fund, the World Bank, and the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (Van de Graaf and Blondeel 2018). Reflecting the broader sustainable development benefits of fossil fuel subsidy reform, all countries have now agreed to take action through the adoption of Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) Target 12.c (UN General Assembly 2015). Other international institutions, such as the World Trade Organization, could further contribute to supporting such reform efforts by negotiating new rules that discipline fossil fuel production subsidies that also distort international trade, or by improving transparency (Verkuijl, van Asselt, et al. 2019).

Third, nation states, acting through international financial institutions, can shift financial support away from fossil fuel production. Some development banks have already taken steps in this direction. The World Bank Group, for instance, announced in 2017 that it would end its direct financial support for upstream oil and gas, following a similar commitment for coal mining. Similar commitments have also been made by several other multilateral development banks (Table 6.1). To help developing countries meet their energy needs, this would require support for low-carbon energy to be scaled up in parallel.

# 6.3. Toward an equitably managed decline in fossil fuel extraction

While climate equity has long been debated with respect to fossil fuel consumption (Fleurbaey et al. 2014; Gardiner et al. 2010), the study of equity impacts is more nascent when it comes to fossil fuel production (Bradley et al. 2018; Caney 2016; Green and Gambhir 2019; Kartha et al. 2016, 2018; Le Billon and Kristoffersen 2019; Lenferna 2018). However, the equity issues raised by reducing fossil fuel production are no less consequential than those raised by reducing demand. If fossil fuel production is to decline at a rate commensurate with meeting the Paris goals (Chapter 2), millions of workers who are directly involved in extracting fossil fuels would need to shift to different jobs. Communities economically dependent on fossil fuel production-related activities would have to sustain their livelihoods in new ways. Provision of affordable, reliable, and modern energy might, in some cases, become more difficult. National economies that are fuelled by domestic fossil resources would need to shift to alternative resources. And governments that depend heavily on revenues from domestic fossil fuel extraction would need to diversify and develop alternatives for funding public services.

These equity consequences are not only compelling from a moral standpoint but are politically important as well. Climate change is a commons problem, and an effective response requires global engagement and widespread cooperation that is robust enough to support a major global transformation. This is unlikely if the path forward is not broadly seen as fair by the nations whose participation is needed.

Insights from the transitions literature can help to inform how these equity questions might be fairly addressed (Muttitt and Kartha forthcoming). A country's ability to phase out extraction while meeting the needs of workers and communities depends in part on the scale of the transition required and the capacity for support. Countries or regions where a transition would be least socially disruptive could thus be best positioned to take the lead by winding down extraction earlier and faster.

A country's ability to wind down production also depends on the resources (financial and otherwise) available to support a smooth transition, which may be limited in lower-income producing countries. Since the costs of prematurely winding down extraction are incurred partly for the global common good, an equitable approach would ensure such countries are supported internationally. Importantly, this support should not be for the purpose of compensating for foregone revenues, but rather for aiding in economic diversification and for ensuring a just transition for communities and workers.

It is important not to ignore the fact that winding down extraction can also come with significant domestic benefits. Extraction and processing can be associated with deeply inequitable impacts, often in the form of human rights violations and local ecological damage (Amnesty International 2016, 2017; Rowell et al. 2005). An approach to aligning climate and equity considerations could thus be to link the wind-down of fossil fuel extraction with human rights and environmental agreements, by prioritizing the winding down of production in the places where human rights and environmental concerns are greatest.

Political economic factors will undoubtedly result in pressure to set aside these equity considerations. However, in the words of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC 2014, p. 5), outcomes "seen as equitable can lead to more effective cooperation". In summary, winding down fossil fuel supply is an important step towards achieving international climate change goals. International cooperation can play a key role in catalysing such efforts. Within the UN climate change process, the Paris Agreement creates various new opportunities to support supply-side efforts through enhanced transparency, ambition, and learning. Looking beyond the UN climate regime, supply-side action can also be supported through new coalitions, and existing international processes and institutions. Inspiration can be drawn from initiatives such as the Powering Past Coal Alliance, as well as international commitments to address fossil fuel subsidies. Ultimately, such efforts will be most likely to succeed if they are deemed to be fair and equitable. Internationally agreed temperature limits, insights from the transitions literature, and existing human rights and environmental agreements can offer a starting point for informing this challenging — but urgent — task.



Tung Bua Tong Mexican sunflower field in Mae Moh Coal Mine, Lampang Province, Thailand.

## References

#### **Glossary and Chapter 1**

Ansar, A., Caldecott, B. and Tilbury, J. (2013). *Stranded Assets and the Fossil Fuel Divestment Campaign: What Does Divestment Mean for the Valuation of Fossil Fuel Assets?* Stranded Assets Programme. Smith School of Enterprise and the Environment, University of Oxford, Oxford, UK. https://www. smithschool.ox.ac.uk/publications/reports/SAP-divestmentreport-final.pdf

Asheim, G. B., Fæhn, T., Nyborg, K., Greaker, M., Hagem, C., Harstad, B., et al. (2019). The case for a supply-side climate treaty. *Science, 365*(6451), 325–327. doi:10.1126/science. aax5011

Bjorvatn, K., Farzanegan, M. R., & Schneider, F. (2012). Resource curse and power balance: evidence from oil-rich countries. *World Development, 40*(7), 1308–1316. doi:10.1016/j.world-dev.2012.03.003

Bloomberg New Energy Finance. (2019). *New Energy Outlook 2019.* New York, NY: Bloomberg New Energy Finance. https://about.bnef.com/new-energy-outlook/

Bradley, S., Lahn, G., & Pye, S. (2018). *Carbon risk and resilience: how energy transition is changing the prospects for developing countries with fossil fuels*. London, UK: Chatham House. https:// www.chathamhouse.org/publication/carbon-risk-resiliencehow-energy-transition-changing-prospects-countries-fossil

Carbon Tracker Initiative, & Grantham Institute. (2013). *Unburnable carbon 2013: wasted capital and stranded assets*. London, UK: Carbon Tracker Initiative and Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment. http://carbontracker. live.kiln.it/Unburnable-Carbon-2-Web-Version.pdf

Carney, M. (2016, September 22). *Resolving the climate paradox*. Arthur Burns Memorial Lecture, Berlin, Germany. https://www.bankofengland.co.uk/speech/2016/resolving-the-climate-paradox

Cust, J., & Mihalyi, D. (2017). Evidence for a presource curse? Oil discoveries, elevated expectations, and growth disappointments (World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No. 8140). Washington, D.C.: World Bank Group. http://documents. worldbank.org/curated/en/517431499697641884/Evidencefor-a-presource-curse-oil-discoveries-elevated-expectationsand-growth-disappointments

Erickson, P., Kartha, S., Lazarus, M. and Tempest, K. (2015). Assessing carbon lock-in. *Environmental Research Letters*, 10(8). 084023. DOI: 10.1088/1748-9326/10/8/084023

Epstein, A. C. (2017). The Human Health Implications of Oil and Natural Gas Development. In Advances in Chemical Pollution, Environmental Management and Protection (Vol. 1, pp. 113–145). https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.apmp.2017.08.002

Epstein, P. R., Buonocore, J. J., Eckerle, K., Hendryx, M., Stout III, B. M., Heinberg, R., et al. (2011). Full cost accounting for the life cycle of coal. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1219(1), 73–98. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2010.05890.x

Erickson, P., & Lazarus, M. (2014). Impact of the Keystone XL pipeline on global oil markets and greenhouse gas emissions. *Nature Climate Change*, *4*(9), 778–781. doi:10.1038/nclimate2335

Erickson, P., Lazarus, M., & Piggot, G. (2018). Limiting fossil fuel production as the next big step in climate policy. *Nature Climate Change*, *8*, 1037–1043. doi:10.1038/s41558-018-0337-0

Fæhn, T., Hagem, C., Lindholt, L., Mæland, S., & Rosendahl, K. E. (2017). Climate policies in a fossil fuel producing country: demand versus supply side policies. *The Energy Journal, 38*(1), 77–102. doi:10.5547/01956574.38.1.tfae

FAOSTAT (2019). FAO Statistics. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome, Italy. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data

Global Commission on the Geopolitics of Energy Transformation. (2019). *A new world: the geopolitics of the energy transformation*. https://www.irena.org/-/media/Files/IRENA/Agency/ Publication/2019/Jan/Global\_commission\_geopolitics\_new\_ world\_2019.pdf

Grantham Research Institute, & Sabin Center for Climate Change Law. (n.d.). *Climate legislation – countries, regions, territories*. Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment and Sabin Center for Climate Change Law. http://www.lse.ac.uk/GranthamInstitute/countries/

Green, F., & Denniss, R. (2018). Cutting with both arms of the scissors: the economic and political case for restrictive supply-side climate policies. *Climatic Change*, 150(1–2), 73–87. doi:10.1007/s10584-018-2162-x

Gurría, A. (2013, October 9). The climate challenge: achieving zero emissions. *Lecture by the OECD Secretary-General*. http://www.oecd.org/about/secretary-general/the-climatechallenge-achieving-zero-emissions.htm

Harfoot, M. B. J., Tittensor, D. P., Knight, S., Arnell, A. P., Blyth, S., Brooks, S., et al. (2018). Present and future biodiversity risks from fossil fuel exploitation. *Conservation Letters*, *11*(4), e12448. doi:10.1111/conl.12448

Hoel, M. (2013). *Supply Side Climate Policy and the Green Paradox.* Memorandum, Department of Economics, University of Oslo

IEA. (2018a). *World Energy Outlook 2018*. Paris, France: International Energy Agency. https://www.iea.org/weo2018/

IEA. (2018b). Outlook for producer economies: what do changing energy dynamics mean for major oil and gas exporters? Paris, France: International Energy Agency. https://webstore.iea.org/ weo-2018-special-report-outlook-for-producer-economies

IEA. (2019a). World Energy Statistics and Balances (2018 Edition). Paris, France: International Energy Agency. doi:10.1787/42865fbe-en

IEA (2019b). CO<sub>2</sub> Emissions from Fuel Combustion 2018. OECD Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1787/co2\_fuel-2018-en

ILO. (2018). World Employment and Social Outlook 2018: Greening with Jobs. Geneva, Switzerland: International Labour Organization. https://www.ilo.org/weso-greening/documents/ WESO\_Greening\_EN\_web2.pdf

IPCC (2007). Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press.

ITUC. (2017). Just transition - where are we now and what's next? A guide to national policies and international climate governance. Brussels, Belgium: International Trade Union Confederation. https://www.ituc-csi.org/just-transition-whereare-we-now

Janssens-Maenhout, G., Crippa, M., Guizzardi, D., Muntean, M., Schaaf, E., et al. (2019). EDGAR v4.3.2 Global Atlas of the three major greenhouse gas emissions for the period 1970–2012. Earth System Science Data, 11(3). 959–1002. DOI: 10.5194/essd-11-959-2019

Lahn, G., & Bradley, S. (2016). *Left stranded? Extractives-led growth in a carbon-constrained world* (Research Paper). London, UK: Chatham House. https://www.chathamhouse. org/sites/default/files/publications/research/2016-06-17-leftstranded-extractives-bradley-lahn-final.pdf

Lazarus, M., & van Asselt, H. (2018). Fossil fuel supply and climate policy: exploring the road less taken. *Climatic Change*, *150*(1–2), 1–13. doi:10.1007/s10584-018-2266-3

Leaton, J. (2011). *Unburnable carbon — are the world's financial markets carrying a carbon bubble*? London, UK: Carbon Tracker. https://www.carbontracker.org/reports/carbon-bubble/

McGlade, C., & Ekins, P. (2015). The geographical distribution of fossil fuels unused when limiting global warming to 2°C. *Nature*, *517*(7533), 187–190. doi:10.1038/nature14016

Meinshausen, M., Meinshausen, N., Hare, W., Raper, S. C. B., Frieler, K., Knutti, R., et al. (2009). Greenhouse-gas emission targets for limiting global warming to 2°C. *Nature*, *458*(7242), 1158–1162. doi:10.1038/nature08017

Moerenhout, T., Vezanis, N., & Westling, C. (2017). *Navigating political hurricanes in the MENA region: energy pricing reform in a context of changing social contracts*. New York, NY: Columbia University Center on Global Energy Policy. https://energypolicy. columbia.edu/sites/default/files/Navigating%20Political%20 Hurricanes%20in%20MENA%20Energy%20Pricing%20 Reform%20in%20Context%20of%20Changing%20Social%20 Contracts%20041117\_0.pdf

Muttitt, G., McKinnon, H., Stockman, L., Kretzmann, S., Scott, A., & Turnbull, D. (2016). *The sky's limit: why the Paris climate goals require a managed decline of fossil fuel production*. Washington, DC: Oil Change International. http://priceofoil.org/2016/09/22/ the-skys-limit-report/

Newell, P., & Johnstone, P. (2018). The political economy of incumbency: fossil fuel subsidies in global and historical context. In J. Skovgaard (Ed.), *The Politics of Fossil Fuel Subsidies and their Reform* (1st ed., pp. 66–80). Cambridge University Press. doi:10.1017/9781108241946.006

Rogelj, J., den Elzen, M., Höhne, N., Fransen, T., Fekete, H., Winkler, H., et al. (2016). Paris Agreement climate proposals need a boost to keep warming well below 2 °C. *Nature, 534*(7609), 631–639. doi:10.1038/nature18307

Rogelj, J., Popp, A., Calvin, K. V., Luderer, G., Emmerling, J., Gernaat, D., et al. (2018). Scenarios towards limiting global mean temperature increase below 1.5 °C. *Nature Climate Change*, *8*(4), 325–332. doi:10.1038/s41558-018-0091-3

Ross, M. L. (2013). *The Oil Curse: How Petroleum Wealth Shapes the Development of Nations*. Princeton University Press.

Ross, M. L. (2019). What do we know about export diversification in oil-producing countries? *The Extractive Industries and Society*, 6(3), 792–806. doi:10.1016/j.exis.2019.06.004

Sachs, J. D., Warner, A.M. (1995). Natural Resource Abundance and Economic Growth, NBER Working Papers 5398, National Bureau of Economic Research, Inc.

Seto, K. C., Davis, S. J., Mitchell, R. B., Stokes, E. C., Unruh, G., & Ürge-Vorsatz, D. (2016). Carbon lock-in: types, causes, and policy implications. *Annual Review of Environment and Resources*, *41*(1), 425–452. doi:10.1146/annurev-environ-110615-085934

# **References (cont.)**

Sinn, H.-W. (2012). *The Green Paradox: A Supply-Side Approach to Global Warming.* The MIT Press, Cambridge, MA

TCFD. (2016). *Recommendations of the Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures*. New York, NY: Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures. https://www.fsb-tcfd.org

UNEP. (2017). The Emissions Gap Report 2017. Nairobi, Kenya: United Nations Environment Programme. https://wedocs.unep. org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/22070/EGR\_2017.pdf

UNEP. (2018). The Emissions Gap Report 2018. Nairobi, Kenya: United Nations Environment Programme. https://www. unenvironment.org/resources/emissions-gap-report-2018

UNFCCC. (2016). Just transition of the workforce, and the creation of decent work and quality jobs. Bonn, Germany: United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2016/tp/07.pdf

van der Ploeg, F. (2016). Fossil fuel producers under threat. Oxford Review of Economic Policy, 32(2), 206–222. doi:10.1093/ oxrep/grw004

Victor, D. (2009). The politics of fossil fuel subsidies. Winnipeg, Canada: International Institute for Sustainable Development. https://www.iisd.org/library/politics-fossil-fuel-subsidies

#### **Chapter 2**

Alvarez, R. A., Zavala-Araiza, D., Lyon, D. R., Allen, D. T., Barkley, Z. R., Brandt, A. R., et al. (2018). Assessment of methane emissions from the U.S. oil and gas supply chain. *Science, 361*(6398), 186–188. doi:10.1126/science.aar7204

Brandt, A. R., Heath, G. A., Kort, E. A., O'Sullivan, F., Pétron, G., Jordaan, S. M., et al. (2014). Methane leaks from North American natural gas systems. *Science*, *343*(6172), 733–735. doi:10.1126/science.1247045

Chen, Y.-H. H., Reilly, J. M., & Paltsev, S. (2019). *Did the shale gas boom reduce US CO*<sub>2</sub> *emissions*? (No. 336). Cambridge, MA: MIT Joint Program on the Science and Policy of Global Change. https://globalchange.mit.edu/publication/17237

Climate Action Tracker, Ecofys, & Climate Analytics. (2018, December 11). Warming Projections Global Update: December 2018. New Climate Institute, Ecofys, and Climate Analytics. https://climateactiontracker.org/publications/warmingprojections-global-update-dec-2018/

Creutzig, F., Jochem, P., Edelenbosch, O. Y., Mattauch, L., Vuuren, D. P. v., McCollum, D., & Minx, J. (2015). Transport: a roadblock to climate change mitigation? *Science*, *350*(6263), 911–912. doi:10.1126/science.aac8033 Dooley, K., Christoff, P., & Nicholas, K. A. (2018). Co-producing climate policy and negative emissions: trade-offs for sustainable land-use. *Global Sustainability*, *1*, e3. doi:10.1017/sus.2018.6

Fuss, S., Lamb, W. F., Callaghan, M. W., Hilaire, J., Creutzig, F., Amann, T., et al. (2018). Negative emissions — part 2: costs, potentials and side effects. *Environmental Research Letters*, *13*(6), 063002. doi:10.1088/1748-9326/aabf9f

Grant, A. (2018). *Mind the gap: the \$1.6 trillion energy transition risk*. London, UK: Carbon Tracker Initiative. https://www.carbontracker.org/reports/mind-the-gap/

Höglund-Isaksson, L. (2017). Bottom-up simulations of methane and ethane emissions from global oil and gas systems 1980 to 2012. *Environmental Research Letters, 12*(2), 024007. doi:10.1088/1748-9326/aa583e

IEA. (2011). World Energy Outlook 2011. Paris, France: International Energy Agency. https://webstore.iea.org/worldenergy-outlook-2011

IEA. (2018). *World Energy Outlook 2018*. Paris, France: International Energy Agency. https://www.iea.org/weo2018/

IEA. (2019). World Energy Statistics and Balances (2018 Edition). Paris, France: International Energy Agency. doi:10.1787/42865fbe-en

IPCC. (2018). Summary for policymakers. In Global warming of 1.5 °C: An IPCC special report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5 °C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty. Geneva, Switzerland: World Meteorological Organization. https://report.ipcc.ch/sr15/pdf/sr15\_spm\_final.pdf

Leaton, J. (2011). *Unburnable carbon – are the world's financial markets carrying a carbon bubble?* London, UK: Carbon Tracker. https://www.carbontracker.org/reports/carbon-bubble/

Levi, M. (2013). Climate consequences of natural gas as a bridge fuel. *Climatic Change, 118*(3–4), 609–623. doi:10.1007/ s10584-012-0658-3

McCollum, D. L., Zhou, W., Bertram, C., Boer, H.-S. de, Bosetti, V., Busch, S., et al. (2018). Energy investment needs for fulfilling the Paris Agreement and achieving the Sustainable Development Goals. *Nature Energy*, *3*, 589–599. doi:10.1038/s41560-018-0179-z

McGlade, C., & Ekins, P. (2015). The geographical distribution of fossil fuels unused when limiting global warming to 2°C. *Nature*, *517*(7533), 187–190. doi:10.1038/nature14016

McGlade, C., Pye, S., Ekins, P., Bradshaw, M., & Watson, J. (2018). The future role of natural gas in the UK: a bridge to nowhere? *Energy Policy, 113,* 454–465. doi:10.1016/j.en-pol.2017.11.022

McJeon, H., Edmonds, J., Bauer, N., Clarke, L., Fisher, B., Flannery, B. P., et al. (2014). Limited impact on decadal-scale climate change from increased use of natural gas. *Nature, 514*(7523), 482–485. doi:10.1038/nature13837

Muttitt, G., McKinnon, H., Stockman, L., Kretzmann, S., Scott, A., & Turnbull, D. (2016). *The sky's limit: why the Paris climate goals require a managed decline of fossil fuel production*. Washington, DC: Oil Change International. http://priceofoil.org/2016/09/22/ the-skys-limit-report/

Nace, T., Plante, L., & Browning, J. (2019). The new gas boom: tracking global LNG infrastructure. Global Energy Monitor. https://globalenergymonitor.org/new-gas-boom/

Popp, A., Calvin, K., Fujimori, S., Havlik, P., Humpenöder, F., Stehfest, E., et al. (2017). Land-use futures in the shared socio-economic pathways. *Global Environmental Change, 42,* 331–345. doi:10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2016.10.002

Rogelj, J., Shindell, D., Jiang, K., Fifita, S., Forster, P., Ginzburg, V., et al. (2018). Chapter 2: Mitigation pathways compatible with 1.5°C in the context of sustainable development. In Global warming of 1.5 °C: *An IPCC special report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5 °C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty.* Geneva, Switzerland: World Meteorological Organization.

Schwietzke, S., Sherwood, O. A., Bruhwiler, L. M. P., Miller, J. B., Etiope, G., Dlugokencky, E. J., et al. (2016). Upward revision of global fossil fuel methane emissions based on isotope database. *Nature*, *538*, 88.

TCFD. (2016). *Recommendations of the Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures*. New York, NY: Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures. https://www.fsb-tcfd.org

UNEP. (2018). The Emissions Gap Report 2018. Nairobi, Kenya: United Nations Environment Programme. https://www. unenvironment.org/resources/emissions-gap-report-2018

van Vuuren, D. P., Deetman, S., van Vliet, J., van den Berg, M., van Ruijven, B. J., & Koelbl, B. (2013). The role of negative  $CO_2$  emissions for reaching 2 °C — insights from integrated assessment modelling. *Climatic Change*, *118*(1), 15–27. doi:10.1007/s10584-012-0680-5

van Vuuren, D. P., Hof, A. F., van Sluisveld, M. A. E., & Riahi, K. (2017). Open discussion of negative emissions is urgently needed. *Nature Energy*, *2*(12), 902–904. doi:10.1038/s41560-017-0055-2

Venables, A. J. (2016). Using natural resources for development: why has it proven so difficult? *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, *30*(1), 161–184. doi:10.1257/jep.30.1.161

Zhang, X., Myhrvold, N. P., Hausfather, Z., & Caldeira, K. (2016). Climate benefits of natural gas as a bridge fuel and potential delay of near-zero energy systems. *Applied Energy*, *167*, 317–322.

#### **Chapter 3**

Abeysinghe, A. et al. (2019). Joint letter from scientists to the International Energy Agency. 2 April 2019. https://www.iea.org/ media/news/2019/JointletterIEAApril2019.pdf

Aldy, J. (2013). Eliminating fossil fuel subsidies. In M. Greenstone, M. Harris, K. Li, A. Looney, & J. Patashnik (Eds.), *15 Ways to Rethink the Federal Budget*. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press. http://www.hamiltonproject.org/papers/15\_ ways\_to\_rethink\_the\_federal\_budget

Bast, E., Doukas, A., Pickard, S., van der Burg, L., & Whitley, S. (2015). *Empty promises: G20 subsidies to oil, gas and coal production.* Overseas Development Institute, London, and Oil Change International, Washington, DC. https://www.odi.org/ publications/10058-empty-promises-g20-subsidies-oil-gasand-coal-production

Bridle, R., Kitson, L., Duan, H., Sanchez, L., & Merrill, T. (2017). *At the crossroads: balancing the financial and social costs of coal transition in China*. Winnipeg, Manitoba: International Institute for Sustainable Development. https://www.iisd.org/sites/ default/files/publications/crossroads-balancing-financial-social-costs-coal-transition-china.pdf

Climate Transparency. (2018). *Brown to green: The G20 transition to a low-carbon economy.* Berlin, Germany: Climate Transparency. https://www.climate-transparency.org/wpcontent/uploads/2019/01/2018-BROWN-TO-GREEN-REPORT-FINAL.pdf

Davis, S. J., Peters, G. P., & Caldeira, K. (2011). The supply chain of CO<sub>2</sub> emissions. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 108*(45), 18554–18559. doi:10.1073/pnas.1107409108

Eckersley, R. (2016). National identities, international roles, and the legitimation of climate leadership: Germany and Norway compared. *Environmental Politics*, 25(1). 180–201. doi: 10.1080/09644016.2015.1076278

Erickson, P., Down, A., Lazarus, M., & Koplow, D. (2017). Effect of subsidies to fossil fuel companies on United States crude oil production. *Nature Energy, 2*(11), 891–898. doi:10.1038/s41560-017-0009-8

# **References (cont.)**

Erickson, P., & Lazarus, M. (2013). Accounting for greenhouse gas emissions associated with the supply of fossil fuels (SEI Discussion Brief). Seattle, WA: Stockholm Environment Institute. https://www.sei.org/publications/accounting-for-greenhousegas-emissions-associated-with-the-supply-of-fossil-fuels/

G20. (2009). *Leaders' Statement: The Pittsburgh Summit*. Pittsburgh, PA. http://www.g20.utoronto.ca/2009/ 2009communique0925.html

Gençsü, I., Whitley, S., Roberts, L., Beaton, C., Chen, H., Doukas, A., et al. (2019). *G20 coal subsidies: tracking government support to a fading industry*. ODI, NRDC, IISD, and OCI. https://www.odi.org/publications/11355-g20-coal-subsidiestracking-government-support-fading-industry

Gerasimchuk, I., Bassi, A., Ordonez, C., Doukas, A., Merrill, L., & Whitley, S. (2017). *Zombie energy: climate benefits of ending subsidies to fossil fuel production*. International Institute for Sustainable Development. https://www.iisd.org/library/ zombie-energy-climate-benefits-ending-subsidies-fossil-fuelproduction

Gerasimchuk, I., Whitley, S., Beaton, C., Bridle, R., Doukas, A., Di Paola, M., & Touchette, Y. (2018). *Stories from G20 countries: shifting public money out of fossil fuels*. International Institute for Sustainable Development. https://www.iisd.org/library/storiesg20-countries-shifting-public-money-out-fossil-fuels

Gurría, A. (2013, October 9). *The climate challenge: achieving zero emissions*. Lecture by the OECD Secretary-General. http://www.oecd.org/about/secretary-general/the-climate-challenge-achieving-zero-emissions.htm

IEA. (2018). *World Energy Investment 2018*. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development and the International Energy Agency. http://www.iea.org/publications/ wei2017/

IPCC. (2006). 2006 IPCC Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories. (H. Eggleston, L. Buendia, K. Miwa, T. Ngara, & K. Tanabe, Eds.). Hayama, Japan: Institute for Global Environmental Strategies (IGES) on behalf of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. http://www.ipcc-nggip.iges.or.jp/ public/2006gl/index.html

Katsoulas, F. (2019, June 7). Crude oil trade: Iraq making big plans for crude oil. *IHS Markit*. https://ihsmarkit.com/researchanalysis/crude-oil-trade-iraq-making-big-plans-for-crude-oil.html

Koplow, D. N., Lin, C., Jung, A., Thone, M., & Lontoh, L. (2010). Mapping the characteristics of producer subsidies: a review of pilot country studies. Winnipeg, Manitoba: International Institute for Sustainable Development. https://www.iisd.org/library/ mapping-characteristics-producer-subsidies-review-pilotcountry-studies Ministry of Energy of the Russian Federation. (2017). Draft Energy Strategy of the Russian Federation to 2035, edition of 1 February 2017. Moscow, Russia: Ministry of Energy of the Russian Federation. https://minenergo.gov.ru/node/1920

NITI Aayog. (2017). *Draft National Energy Policy*. National Institution for Transforming India. https://niti.gov.in/ writereaddata/files/new\_initiatives/NEP-ID\_27.06.2017.pdf

OECD. (2013). Inventory of estimated budgetary support and tax expenditures for fossil fuels 2013. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. http://www.oecdilibrary.org/content/book/9789264187610-en

OECD. (2018). OECD Companion to the Inventory of Support Measures for Fossil Fuels 2018. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. http://www. oecd-ilibrary.org/energy/oecd-companion-to-the-inventory-ofsupport-measures-for-fossil-fuels-2018\_9789264286061-en

OECD/IEA. (2019). Update on recent progress in reform of inefficient fossil-fuel subsidies that encourage wasteful consumption. https://www.oecd.org/fossil-fuels/publication/ OECD-IEA-G20-Fossil-Fuel-Subsidies-Reform-Update-2019.pdf

Piggot, G., Erickson, P., van Asselt, H., & Lazarus, M. (2018). Swimming upstream: addressing fossil fuel supply under the UNFCCC. *Climate Policy*, *18*(9), 1189–1202. doi:10.1080/146930 62.2018.1494535

Secretaría de Gobierno de Energía. (2018, November 12). Argentina Energy Plan - Oil & Gas Guidelines. https://www. argentina.gob.ar/sites/default/files/energy\_plan\_-\_oil\_gas\_ guidelines\_-\_november\_12\_2018-min\_0.pdf

Steininger, K. W., Lininger, C., Meyer, L. H., Muñoz, P., & Schinko, T. (2016). Multiple carbon accounting to support just and effective climate policies. *Nature Climate Change, 6*, 35–41. doi:10.1038/nclimate2867

UNEP, OECD, & IISD. (2019). *Measuring fossil fuel subsidies in the context of the sustainable development goals*. Nairobi, Kenya: UN Environment Programme. https://wedocs.unep.org/ bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/28111/FossilFuel.pdf

Wallace, P., & Bala-Gbogbo. (2019, April 25). Nigeria revives plan to double oil output, triple refining. *Bloomberg.com*. https:// www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-04-25/nigeriarevives-plan-to-double-crude-oil-output-triple-refining

WTO. (2019). Understanding the WTO: the agreements: antidumping, subsidies, safeguards: contingencies, etc. *World Trade Organization*. https://www.wto.org/english/thewto\_e/ whatis\_e/tif\_e/agrm8\_e.htm

#### **Chapter 4**

Aarsnes, F., Lindgren, P., & Lindgren, P. (2012). *Fossil fuels – at what cost? Government support for upstream oil and gas activities in Norway.* Geneva, Switzerland: Global Subsidies Initiative of the International Institute for Sustainable Development. https://www.iisd.org/gsi/sites/default/files/ffs\_awc\_norway.pdf

Apunn, K. (2019, February 7). Coal in Germany. Clean Energy Wire. https://www.cleanenergywire.org/factsheets/coal-germany

Attwood, C., Bridle, R., Gass, P., Halimanjaya, A. S., & Laan, T. (2017). *Financial supports for coal and renewables in Indonesia* (p. 62). Winnipeg, Canada: International Institute for Sustainable Development. https://www.iisd.org/sites/ default/files/publications/financial-supports-coal-renewablesindonesia.pdf

Australian Department of the Treasury. (2015). *Mid-year* economic and fiscal outlook: 2015-2016. https://archive.budget. gov.au/2015-16/myefo/MYEFO\_2015-16\_Final.pdf

Australian Taxation Office. (2017). Fuel tax credits - business. Australian Taxation Office. https://www.ato.gov.au/Business/ Fuel-schemes/Fuel-tax-credits---business/

Blas, J. (2019, March 26). A flood of U.S. oil exports is coming. Bloomberg.com. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2019-03-26/from-texas-to-the-world-a-flood-of-u-soil-exports-is-coming

BLM. (2017). Federal coal program: programmatic environmental impact statement - scoping report. Washington, D.C.: Bureau of Land Management, U.S. Department of the Interior. https://eplanning.blm.gov

BMWi. (2018). Draft of the Integrated National Energy and Climate Plan. Berlin, Germany: German Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Energy. https://ec.europa.eu/energy/ sites/ener/files/documents/ger\_draft\_necp\_eng.pdf

BMWi. (2019). Commission on Growth, Structural Change and Employment. Berlin, Germany: Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Energy (BMWi). https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/ EN/Publikationen/commission-on-growth-structural-changeand-employment.html

Braithwaite, D., & Gerasimchuk, I. (2019). *Beyond fossil fuels: Indonesia's fiscal transition*. Winnipeg, Canada: International Institute for Sustainable Development. https://www.iisd.org/ sites/default/files/publications/beyond-fossil-fuels-indonesiafiscal-transition.pdf Buckley, T. (2019a). IEEFA's submission to the Senate Environment and Communications Legislation Committee inquiry into the Galilee Basin (Coal Prohibition) Bill 2018. Cleveland, OH: Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis. http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/ Galilee-Basin-Coal-Prohibition-Bill-2018\_IEEFA-Submission.pdf

Buckley, T. (2019b). *Billionaire Adani being subsidised for Carmichael thermal coal mine: Adani's thermal coal mine in Queensland will never stand on its own two feet.* Cleveland, OH: Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis. http:// ieefa.org/ieefa-australia-australian-taxpayers-funding-subsidiesworth-billions-for-adanis-carmichael-thermal-coal-mine/

Carrington, D. (2019, January 23). UK has biggest fossil fuel subsidies in the EU, finds commission. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2019/jan/23/uk-has-biggest-fossil-fuel-subsidies-in-the-eu-finds-commission

China Energy Group, & Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory. (2016). *China energy databook version 9.0.* Berkeley, CA: Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory. https://china.lbl.gov/ china-energy-databook

China Ministry of Finance. (2012). Notice on extraction and utilizing shale gas. Ministry of Finance of the People's Republic of China. http://www.mof.gov.cn/gp/xxgkml/jjjss/201211/ t20121125\_2499658.html

China Ministry of Finance. (2016). *The notice on subsidizing coal-bed methane extraction and utilization during the 13th Five-Year Plan.* Ministry of Finance of the People's Republic of China. http://gs.mof.gov.cn/mofhome/jinjijianshesi/zhengwuxinxi/zhengcefagui/201602/t20160226\_1787180.html

Climate Action Tracker. (2019). Methodology for assessment of comparability of effort. https://climateactiontracker.org/ methodology/comparability-of-effort/

Denjean, B., Gerasimchuk, I., Bossong, K., & Pickard, S. (2015). *G20 subsidies to oil, gas and coal production: China* (Country Study) (p. 12). https://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odiassets/publications-opinion-files/9985.pdf

Department for Business, Energy, and Industry Strategy. (2018). Implementing the end of unabated coal by 2025: Government response to unabated coal closure consultation. London, UK. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/ system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/672137/Government\_ Response\_to\_unabated\_coal\_consultation\_and\_statement\_of\_ policy.pdf

Department of Energy Statistics, National Bureau of Statistics. (2018). China energy statistical yearbook 2018. China Statistics Press.

# **References (cont.)**

Department of Finance. (2018, May 29). Backgrounder: details of agreement for the completion of the Trans Mountain Expansion Project. fact sheet. https://www.fin.gc.ca/n18/ data/18-038\_1-eng.asp

Department of Industry, Innovation and Science. (2018). Chapter six: geoscience Australia overview. Annual Report 2017-18. Melbourne, Australia: Department of Industry, Innovation and Science, Australian Government. https://publications.industry. gov.au/publications/annualreport201718/geoscience-australia/ chapter-six-geoscience-australia-overview/

Department of the Environment and Energy. (2018). Galilee subregion. *Australian Government Bioregional Assessments*. https://www.bioregionalassessments.gov.au/assessments/ galilee-subregion

Doukas, A., DeAngelis, K., & Ghio, N. (2017). Talk is Cheap: How G20 Governments Are Financing Climate Disaster. http:// priceofoil.org/2017/07/05/g20-financing-climate-disaster/

Down, A., & Erickson, P. (2017). *Norwegian oil production and keeping global warming 'well below 2°C'* (Discussion Brief). Stockholm Environment Institute. https://www.sei.org/publications/norwegian-oil-production-and-keeping-global-warming-well-below-2c/

Economic Expert Group. (2019). *Federal Budget Execution*, December 2018. Moscow, Russia: Economic Expert Group. http://www.eeg.ru/pages/580

Environment and Climate Change Canada. (2017, November 16). Power Past Coal Alliance Declaration. https://www.canada. ca/en/services/environment/weather/climatechange/canadainternational-action/coal-phase-out/alliance-declaration.html

Environment and Climate Change Canada. (2019, April 23). Greenhouse gas sources and sinks: executive summary 2019. *aem.* program results. https://www.canada.ca/en/environmentclimate-change/services/climate-change/greenhouse-gasemissions/sources-sinks-executive-summary-2019.html#toc5

Environmental Defence, & Gass, P. (2019). Doubling down with taxpayer dollars: fossil fuel subsidies from the Alberta Government. Toronto, Canada and Winnipeg, Canada: Environmental Defence and International Institute for Sustainable Development. https://d36rd3gki5z3d3. cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/EDC\_IISD\_ AlbertaFFSReportFINAL.pdf?x17002

Erickson, P., Down, A., Lazarus, M., & Koplow, D. (2017). Effect of subsidies to fossil fuel companies on United States crude oil production. Nature Energy, 2(11), 891–898. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41560-017-0009-8 European Commission (2019). Energy prices and costs in Europe. The Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions. https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legalcontent/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=COM:2019:1:FIN&from=EN

European Union. Council decision of 10 December 2010 on state aid to facilitate the closure of uncompetitive coal mines. , Pub. L. No. 2010/787/EU (2010). https://eur-lex.europa.eu/ legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=celex%3A32010D0787

G20 Peer-review Team. (2016). China's efforts to phase out and rationalise its inefficient fossil-fuel subsidies: a report on the G20 peer review of inefficient fossil-fuel subsidies that encourage wasteful consumption in the United States. Hangzhou, China: Report prepared by members of the peer-review team: Germany, Indonesia, the United States, the IMF, and the OECD (Chair of the peer review). http://www.oecd.org/fossil-fuels/ publication/G20%20China%20Peer%20Review\_G20\_FFS\_ Review\_final\_of\_20160902.pdf

Gazprom. (2018a). Gas and oil production. Gazprom. http://www.gazprom.com/about/production/extraction/

Gazprom. (2018b). Oil and gas exploration and production. Gazprom. http://www.gazprom.com/about/strategy/exploration/

Gençsü, I. (2019). Germany: G20 coal subsidies. London, UK: Overseas Development Institute. https://www.odi.org/sites/odi. org.uk/files/resource-documents/12753.pdf

Gerasimchuk, I. (2012). Fossil fuels – at what cost? Government support for upstream oil and gas activities in Russia. Moscow: WWF, IISD, GSI. https://www.iisd.org/library/fossil-fuels-whatcost-government-support-upstream-oil-and-gas-activities-russia

Government of Australia. (2016). *Australia First NDC*. https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/NDCStaging/Pages/Party. aspx?party=AUS

Government of Canada. (2017). *Canada First NDC.* https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/NDCStaging/Pages/Party. aspx?party=CAN

Hasham, N. (2019, March 5). Foreign energy giant wants Australia to foot bill for fossil fuel projects. The Sydney Morning Herald. https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/ foreign-energy-giant-wants-australia-to-foot-bill-for-fossil-fuelprojects-20190228-p510vf.html

Holz, C., Kemp-Benedict, E., Athanasiou, T., & Kartha, S. (2019). The Climate Equity Reference Calculator. Journal of Open Source Software, 4(35), 1273. https://doi.org/10.21105/joss.01273

Huffman, J., Lieu, T., Honda, M., Lee, B., Johnson, H. C., Norton, E. H., et al. (2016). Keep it in the Ground Act of 2016. Pub. L. No. HR 4535.

Hughes, J. D. (2018). Canada's energy outlook: current realities and implications for a carbon-constrained future. Victoria, BC: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, Parkland Institute and the Corporate Mapping Project. https://ccpabc2018.files. wordpress.com/2018/05/cmp\_canadas-energy-outlook-2018\_ full.pdf

IEA. (2014). *Russia 2014* (p. 316). Paris, France: International Energy Agency. https://www.iea.org/publications/ freepublications/publication/Russia\_2014.pdf

IEA. (2016). National Energy Policy (Government Regulation No. 79/2014). International Energy Agency. https://www.iea.org/policiesandmeasures/pams/indonesia/name-140164-en.php

IEA. (2018a). *World Energy Outlook 2018*. Paris, France: International Energy Agency. https://www.iea.org/weo2018/

IEA. (2018b). Fossil-fuel subsidies. World Energy Outlook 2018. https://www.iea.org/weo/energysubsidies/

IEA. (2019a). World Energy Statistics and Balances (2018 Edition). Paris, France: International Energy Agency. doi:10.1787/42865fbe-en

IEA. (2019b, March 11). United States to lead global oil supply growth, while no peak in oil demand in sight. *International Energy Agency*. https://www.iea.org/newsroom/news/2019/ march/united-states-to-lead-global-oil-supply-growth-whileno-peak-in-oil-demand-in-si.html

IGU. (2018). 2018 World LNG Report. International Gas Union. https://www.igu.org/news/2018-world-Ing-report

IMF. (2004). Indonesia: staff report for the 2004 Article IV consultation and post-program monitoring discussions (Country Report No. No. 04/188). Washington, DC: International Monetary Fund. https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/ Issues/2016/12/30/Indonesia-Staff-Report-for-the-2004-Article-IV-Consultation-and-Post-Program-Monitoring-17501

IMF. (2018). *Indonesia: 2017 Article IV Consultation* (Country Report No. No. 18/32). Washington, DC: International Monetary Fund. https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/ Issues/2018/02/06/Indonesia-2017-Article-IV-Consultation-Press-Release-Staff-Report-and-Statement-by-the-45614

Kartha, S., Caney, S., Dubash, N. K., & Muttitt, G. (2018). Whose carbon is burnable? Equity considerations in the allocation of a "right to extract." *Climatic Change*, *150*. doi:10.1007/s10584-018-2209-z

Khusainov, F. (2018, October 16). Coal miners' tariff successes. https://www.vedomosti.ru/opinion/ articles/2018/10/16/783761-tarifnie-uspehi

Lahn, B. (2019). *Norwegian petroleum policy in a changing climate*. Oslo, Norway: CICERO Center for International Climate Research. http://hdl.handle.net/11250/2607906

Lee, M. (2018). Extracted carbon and Canada's international trade in fossil fuels. *Studies in Political Economy, 99*(2), 114–129. doi:10.1080/07078552.2018.1492214

Lunden, L., & Fjaertoft, D. (2014). Government support to upstream oil & gas in Russia: how subsidies influence the Yamal LNG and Prirazlomnoe projects. Geneva, Moscow, Oslo: IISD-GSI,WWF Russia, Sigra Group. https://www.iisd.org/library/ government-support-upstream-oil-gas-russia-how-subsidiesinfluence-yamal-Ing-and

Marcacci, S. (2018). India coal power is about to crash: 65% of existing coal costs more than new wind and solar. Forbes.com. https://www.forbes.com/sites/energyinnovation/2018/01/30/india-coal-power-is-about-to-crash-65-of-existing-coal-costs-more-than-new-wind-and-solar/#15dd71dc4c0f

Market Forces. (2019). How your tax dollars subsidise fossil fuels. Market Forces. https://www.marketforces.org.au/ campaigns/ffs/tax-based-subsidies/

McGlade, C., & Ekins, P. (2015). The geographical distribution of fossil fuels unused when limiting global warming to 2°C. Nature, 517(7533), 187–190. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14016

MEMR, & MoF. (2019). Indonesia's effort to phase out and rationalise its fossil-fuel subsidies. Jakarta, Indonesia: Ministry of Energy and Mineral Resources (MEMR) and Ministry of Finance (MoF). http://www.oecd.org/fossil-fuels/publication/ Indonesia%20G20%20Self-Report%20IFFS.pdf

Merkley, J., Cardin, B., Sanders, B., Boxer, B., Gillibrand, K., Leahy, P., & Warren, E. Keep It In The Ground Act of 2015. , Pub. L. No. S. 2238 (2015).

Merrill, M. D., Sleeter, B. M., Freeman, P. A., Liu, J., Warwick, P. D., & Reed, B. C. (2018). Federal lands greenhouse emissions and sequestration in the United States—Estimates for 2005–14 (USGS Numbered Series No. 2018–5131). Reston, VA: U.S. Geological Survey. http://pubs.er.usgs.gov/publication/sir20185131

Ministry of Energy of the Russian Federation. (2017). Draft Energy Strategy of the Russian Federation to 2035, edition of 1 February 2017. Moscow, Russia: Ministry of Energy of the Russian Federation. https://minenergo.gov.ru/node/1920

# **References (cont.)**

Muttitt, G., Markova, A., & Crighton, M. (2019). Sea change: climate emergency, jobs and managing the phase-out of UK oil and gas extraction. London, UK, Washington, DC and Edinburgh, Scotland: Platform, Oil Change International and Friends of the Earth Scotland. http://priceofoil.org/content/ uploads/2019/05/SeaChange-final-r3.pdf

National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC) and National Energy Administration (NEA). (2016). Energy Production and Energy Consumption Strategy (2016-2030). http://www.sdpc.gov.cn/gzdt/201704/t20170425\_845304.html

National Energy Board. (2018). *Canada's energy future 2018: energy supply and demand projections to 2040*. Calgary: National Energy Board. https://www.neb-one.gc.ca/nrg/ntgrtd/ ftr/index-eng.html

National Research Council. (2001). *Energy research at DOE was it worth it? Energy efficiency and fossil energy research 1978-2000*. Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10.17226/10165

NEA. (2016). Notice of the National Energy Administration on Publishing the Shale Gas Development Plan (2016-2020). National Energy Administration. http://www.gov.cn/ xinwen/2016-09/30/content\_5114313.htm

NITI Aayog. (2017). Draft National Energy Policy. National Institution for Transforming India. https://niti.gov.in/ writereaddata/files/new\_initiatives/NEP-ID\_27.06.2017.pdf

Norway's Climate Risk Commission. (2018). Climate risk and the Norwegian economy (Summary of a report from a Commission appointed by Royal Decree on 6 October 2017 to assess climate-related risk factors and their significance for the Norwegian economy). Oslo, Norway: Norwegian Ministry of Finance. https://www.regjeringen.no/contentassets/ c5119502a03145278c33b72d9060fbc9/en-gb/pdfs/ nou201820180017000engpdfs.pdf

Norwegian Ministry of Climate and Environment. (2017). Climate Change Act. https://www.regjeringen.no/en/ dokumenter/climate-change-act/id2593351/

Norwegian Ministry of Finance. (2018). The National Budget 2019: A Summary (Report to the Storting (white paper)). Oslo, Norway: Norwegian Ministry of Finance. https://www.regjeringen. no/contentassets/0a146ad205f3405d91f9d75497b8db21/ national\_budget\_2019.pdf

Norwegian Ministry of Finance. (2019a). Revised National Budget 2018-2019 (Report to the Storting (white paper)). Oslo, Norway: Norwegian Ministry of Finance. https://www. statsbudsjettet.no/upload/Revidert\_2019/dokumenter/stm2.pdf Norwegian Ministry of Finance. (2019b). Energy Stocks in the Government Pension Fund Global (Report to the Storting (white paper)). Oslo, Norway: Norwegian Ministry of Finance. https:// www.regjeringen.no/en/dokumenter/meld.-st.-14-20182019/ id2631532/

Norwegian Ministry of Petroleum and Energy. (2011). *An industry for the future: Norway's petroleum activities* (Report to the Storting (white paper)). Oslo, Norway: Norwegian Ministry of Petroleum and Energy.

Norwegian Petroleum Directorate. (2019). Norwegian Petroleum website. https://www.norskpetroleum.no/en/facts/ historical-production/

Notonegoro, O. K. (2018, August 15). Kebijakan DMO Batu Bara dan Keuangan PLN. Investor Daily. https://investor.id/archive/ kebijakan-dmo-batu-bara-dan-keuangan-pln

Obama, B. (2014). *President Barack Obama's State of the Union Address*. The White House. https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/01/28/president-barack-obamas-state-union-address

OECD. (2019). OECD analysis of budgetary support and tax expenditures. Russia Data. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. https://stats.oecd. org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=FFS\_RUS

Office of the Chief Economist. (2019). Resources and Energy Quarterly - March 2019. Office of the Chief Economist, Department of Industry Innovation and Science. https://publications.industry. gov.au/publications/resourcesandenergyquarterlymarch2019/ documents/Resources-and-Energy-Quarterly-March-2019.pdf

OGA. (2018). *UK oil and gas reserves and resources as at end 2017.* London, UK: Oil & Gas Authority. https://www.ogauthority. co.uk/media/5126/oga\_reserves\_\_resources\_report\_2018.pdf

OGA. (2019a). What we do. https://www.ogauthority.co.uk/ about-us/what-we-do/

OGA. (2019b). Projections of UK Oil and Gas Production and Expenditure 2018 Report. London, UK: Oil & Gas Authority. https://www.ogauthority.co.uk/news-publications/ publications/2019/projections-of-uk-oil-and-gas-productionand-expenditure-2018-report/

Ogarenko, I., Bossong, K., Gerasimchuk, I., & Pickard, S. (2015). *G20 subsidies to oil, gas and coal production: Russia* (p. 12). London, UK: Overseas Development Institute. https://www. odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odi-assets/publications-opinionfiles/9969.pdf
Parliament of Australia. (2019). Export Finance and Insurance Corporation Amendment (Support for Infrastructure Financing) Bill 2019 – Parliament of Australia. Canberra, Australia: Parliament of Australia. https://www.aph.gov.au/ Parliamentary\_Business/Bills\_Legislation/Bills\_Search\_ Results/Result?bld=r6263

PIB. (2018). Production, supply and import of coal. Press Information Bureau. http://pib.nic.in/newsite/PrintRelease. aspx?relid=186616.

PPIPE, & BPPT. (2018). Indonesia Energy Outlook 2018. Jakarta, Indonesia: Center of Assessment for Process and Energy Industry (PPIPE) and Agency for the Assessment and Application of Technology (BPPT). https://d1io3yog0oux5.cloudfront. net/\_d7a71c03e5d9d1d6e246eb7c02ef1111/continentalenergy/ db/337/2200/pdf/BPPT+Outlook+Energi+Indonesia+2018

President of the Russian Federation. (2019). Energy security doctrine of the Russian Federation, approved 13 May 2019 by Decree No. 216. Moscow, Russia: President of the Russian Federation. http://kremlin.ru/acts/news/60516

Prime Minister of Canada. (2018, April 15). Prime Minister's statement on the Trans Mountain Pipeline project. Prime Minister of Canada. https://pm.gc.ca/eng/news/2018/04/15/ prime-ministers-statement-trans-mountain-pipeline-project

Reuters. (2018). Russian lawmakers approve profit-based taxation for oil production. Reuters. https://uk.reuters.com/article/russia-oil-tax/russian-lawmakers-approve-profit-based-taxation-for-oil-production-idUKL8N1U12BQ

Russian Federation. (2015). Intended Nationally Determined Contribution (INDC) to the Paris Agreement: Russia. https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/submissions/indc/ Submission%20Pages/submissions.aspx

Rystad Energy. (2013). Petroleum production under the two degree scenario (2DS). Oslo: Rystad Energy. https://www.regjeringen.no/contentassets/ 17f83dcdadd24dad8c5220eb491a42b5/2013\_rystad\_energy\_ climate\_report\_norwegian\_ministry\_of\_the\_environment. pdf?id=2156290

Schulz, F. (2019, January 30). What's in the German coal commission's final report? EURACTIV. https://www.euractiv.com/section/energy/news/whats-in-the-german-coal-commissions-final-report/

Sinopec Economic Technology Research Institute. (2018). 2050 World and China Energy Outlook (2018 Edition). Solano-Rodriguez, B., Pye, S., Li, P.-H., Ekins, P., Manzano, O., & Vogt-Schilb, A. (2019). *Implications of climate targets on oil production and fiscal revenues in Latin America and the Caribbean.* Inter-American Development Bank. doi:10.18235/0001802

Soman, W. A., Gerasimchuk, I., Beaton, C., Garg, V., & Ganesan, K. (2018). *India's energy transition: subsidies for fossil fuels and renewable energy, 2018 update* (p. 37). Winnipeg, Canada: International Institute for Sustainable Development.

State Council. (2018). Several Opinions of the State Council on Promoting a Coordinated Steady Development of Natural Gas. State Council. http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/ content/2018-09/05/content\_5319419.htm

Syed, A. (2014). *Australian Energy Projections to 2049-50*. Canberra, Australia: Bureau of Resources and Energy Economics.

The People's Republic of China. (2016a). 中华人民共和国国 民经济和社会发展第十三个五年规划纲要 (The 13th Five-Year Plan for the National Economic and Social Development of the People's Republic of China). http://www.gov.cn/ xinwen/2016-03/17/content\_5054992.htm

The People's Republic of China. (2016b). 煤炭工业发展"十三 五"规划 (13th Five-Year Plan for Coal Industry Development). http://www.ndrc.gov.cn/fzgggz/fzgh/ghwb/gjjgh/201706/ t20170605\_850004.html

The White House. (2017, June 27). President Donald J. Trump unleashes America's energy potential. https://www.whitehouse. gov/the-press-office/2017/06/27/president-donald-j-trumpunleashes-americas-energy-potential

Tongia, R., & Gross, S. (2019). Coal in India: adjusting to transition. Paper 7, Brookings, March.

Touchette, Y., & Gass, P. (2018). Public cash for oil and gas: Mapping federal fiscal support for fossil fuels. Winnipeg, Canada: International Institute for Sustainable Development. https://www.iisd.org/sites/default/files/publications/publiccash-oil-gas-en.pdf

UK Committee on Climate Change. (2019). Net zero: the UK's contribution to stopping global warming. London, UK: UK Committee on Climate Change. https://www.theccc.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Net-Zero-The-UKs-contribution-to-stopping-global-warming.pdf

UK Environmental Audit Committee. (2019). *UK export finance* (Nineteenth Report of Session 2017–19) (p. 61). London, UK: United Kingdom House of Commons. https://publications. parliament.uk/pa/cm201719/cmselect/cmenvaud/1804/1804.pdf

## **References (cont.)**

UK Parliament. (2017, July 18). Economic growth | House of Commons Hansard. UK Parliament. https://hansard.parliament. uk/commons/2017-07-18/debates/559A1FBB-46B0-4308-90DD-47082635724F/EconomicGrowth

U.S. EIA. (2015). Sales of fossil fuels produced from federal and Indian lands, FY 2003 through FY 2014. U.S. Energy Information Administration. http://www.eia.gov/analysis/requests/ federallands/pdf/eia-federallandsales.pdf

U.S. EIA. (2018). *Monthly Energy Review*. Washington, DC: U.S. Energy Information Administration. http://www.eia.gov/ totalenergy/data/monthly/archive/00351605.pdf

U.S. EIA. (2019). *Annual Energy Outlook 2019*. Washington, DC: U.S. Energy Information Administration. http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/aeo/

U.S. Government. (2015). *United States Self-Review of Fossil Fuel Subsidies*. Submitted December 2015 to the G-20 Peer Reviewers. http://www.oecd.org/site/tadffss/publication/

Vietor, R. H. K. (1984). *Energy policy in America since 1945: a study of business government relations*. Cambridge ; New York: Cambridge University Press.

Wang, Z., & Krupnick, A. (2015). A retrospective review of shale gas development in the United States: what led to the boom? *Economics of Energy & Environmental Policy, 4*(1), 5–18.

Warner, B., & Shapiro, J. (2013). Fractured, fragmented federalism: a study in fracking regulatory policy. *Publius: The Journal of Federalism*, 43(3), 474–496. doi:10.1093/publius/pjt014

Westbrook, T. (2018, April 16). Australia's Northern Territory lifts fracking ban. Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-australia-gas/australias-northern-territory-lifts-fracking-banidUSKBN1HN360

Whitley, S., Chen, H., Doukas, A., Gençsü, I., Gerasimchuk, I., Touchette, Y., & Worrall, L. (2018). *G7 fossil fuel subsidy scorecard* (Policy brief) (p. 20). London, UK: Overseas Development Institute. https://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/ files/resource-documents/12222.pdf

Whitley, S., van der Burg, L., Worrall, L., & Patel, S. (2017). Cutting Europe's lifelines to coal: tracking subsidies in 10 countries. London, UK: Overseas Development Institute. https://www.odi.org/publications/10788-cutting-europeslifelines-coal-tracking-subsidies-10-countries

Worrall, L., Whitley, S., Garg, V., Krishnaswamy, S., & Beaton, C. (2018). India's stranded assets: how government interventions are propping up coal power (p. 32). London, UK: Overseas Development Institute. Wynn, G., & Coghe, P. (2018). Lignite retreat: RWE's shortterm pain, long-term gain. Cleveland, OH: Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis. http://ieefa.org/wpcontent/uploads/2018/10/Lignite-Retreat\_RWE-Hambach\_ October-2018.pdf

Xinhua Net. (2019, April 7). Shale gas may become the core growth point of natural gas in China. Xinhua Net. http://www.xinhuanet.com/fortune/2019-04/07/c\_1124334247.htm

Xue, H., Wang, H., Bridle, R., Gerasimchuk, I., & Attwood, C. (2015). Subsidies to coal production in China: GSI report. Geneva, Switzerland: IISD. https://www.iisd.org/sites/default/files/ publications/subsidies-coal-production-in-china.pdf

Yepryntseva, E., & Palees, I. (2019). Tax time: oil industry will test the new tax regime. Siberian Oil Magazine. https://www.gazprom-neft.ru/press-center/sibneft-online/archive/2018-july-august/1813821/

### **Chapter 5**

Ansolabehere, S., & Koninsky, D. (2014). *Cheap and clean: how Americans think about energy in the age of global warming.* Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Bradley, S., Lahn, G., & Pye, S. (2018). *Carbon risk and resilience: how energy transition is changing the prospects for developing countries with fossil fuels*. London, UK: Chatham House. https:// www.chathamhouse.org/publication/carbon-risk-resiliencehow-energy-transition-changing-prospects-countries-fossil

Carbon Tracker Initiative. (2019a). *Reporting for a secure climate: a model disclosure for upstream oil and gas.* https://www.carbontracker.org/reports/reporting-for-a-secure-climate-a-model-disclosure-for-upstream-oil-and-gas/

Carbon Tracker Initiative. (2019b). *Breaking the habit – why* none of the large oil companies are "Paris-aligned", and what they need to do to get there. https://www.carbontracker.org/ reports/breaking-the-habit/

Carter, A. V., & Eaton, E. M. (2016). Subnational responses to fracking in Canada: explaining Saskatchewan's "wild west" regulatory approach. *Review of Policy Research, 33*(4), 393–419. doi:10.1111/ropr.12179

Cheon, A., & Urpelainen, J. (2018). *Activism and the fossil fuel industry*. New York: Routledge.

Erickson, P., Kartha, S., Lazarus, M., & Tempest, K. (2015). Assessing carbon lock-in. *Environmental Research Letters*, *10*(8), 084023. doi:10.1088/1748-9326/10/8/084023

FFFSR. (2019). What is the Friends of Fossil Fuel Subsidy Reform? http://fffsr.org/

Fletcher, L., Crocker, T., Smyth, J. & Marcell, K. (2018) *Beyond* the cycle: Which oil and gas companies are ready for the lowcarbon transition? Executive Summary. Climate Disclosure Project. https://www.cdp.net/en/investor/sector-research/ oil-and-gas-report

Finer, M., Moncel, R., & Jenkins, C. N. (2010). Leaving the oil under the Amazon: Ecuador's Yasuní-ITT Initiative. *Biotropica*, *42*(1), 63–66. doi:10.1111/j.1744-7429.2009.00587.x

Fossil Free. (2019). Divestment commitments. https://gofossilfree.org/commitments/

Government of Alberta. (2017). Support for Workers Affected by Coal Phase Out. https://www.alberta.ca/support-for-coalworkers.aspx

Government of Belize. (2017). *Petroleum Operations (Maritime Zone Moratorium) Act, 2017.* https://www.elaw.org/petroleum-operations-maritime-zone-moratorium-act-2017

Government of Canada. (2018). Just Transition Task Force. https://www.canada.ca/en/environment-climate-change/ news/2018/02/just\_transition\_taskforce.html

Government of Costa Rica. (2019). *Reforma Declara Moratoria Nacional Para La Explotación Petrolera N°* 41578-*Minae (Executive Decree No. 41578 Extending the National Moratorium on Oil Exploration and Exploitation).* http://www.pgrweb.go.cr/ scij/Busqueda/Normativa/Normas/nrm\_texto\_completo.aspx? param1=NRTC&nValor1=1&nValor2=89204&nValor3= 117001&strTipM=TC

Government of Mexico. (2016). *President Enrique Peña Nieto designated four new protected areas and five safeguard zones.* https://embamex.sre.gob.mx/hungria/index.php/en/news/ press-releases/613-13th-conference-of-the-parties-to-theunited-nations-convention-on-biological-diversity

Grant, A. (2018). Explain to comply – how can oil and gas companies show alignment with climate-change goals? Carbon Tracker Initiative. https://www.carbontracker.org/explain-tocomply-how-can-oil-and-gas-companies-show-alignment-withclimate-change-goals/

Green, F. (2018). Anti-fossil fuel norms. *Climatic Change*, *150*(1–2), 103–116. doi:10.1007/s10584-017-2134-6

Green, F., & Denniss, R. (2018). Cutting with both arms of the scissors: the economic and political case for restrictive supply-side climate policies. *Climatic Change*, *150*(1–2), 73–87. doi:10.1007/s10584-018-2162-x

Green, F., & Gambhir, A. (2019). Transitional assistance policies for just, equitable and smooth low-carbon transitions: who, what and how? *Climate Policy, Advanced online*. doi:10.1080/14 693062.2019.1657379 Healy, N., & Barry, J. (2017). Politicizing energy justice and energy system transitions: Fossil fuel divestment and a "just transition." *Energy Policy, 108,* 451–459. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2017.06.014

ITUC. (2017). Just transition - where are we now and what's next? A guide to national policies and international climate governance. Brussels, Belgium: International Trade Union Confederation. https://www.ituc-csi.org/just-transition-whereare-we-now

KTWS. (2018). List of bans worldwide. *Keep Tap Water Safe*. https://keeptapwatersafe.org/global-bans-on-fracking/

Lazarus, M., & van Asselt, H. (2018). Fossil fuel supply and climate policy: exploring the road less taken. *Climatic Change, 150,* 1–13. doi:10.1007/s10584-018-2266-3

Make Way for Taranaki. (2017). *Tapuae Roa: make way for Taranaki strategy: Taranaki regional economic development strategy*. Taranaki, NZ. http://www.makeway.co.nz/ media/1025/make-way-strategy.pdf

MBIE. (2018). Just transition: making a just transition to a low emissions economy. Wellington, New Zealand: New Zealand Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment. https:// www.mbie.govt.nz/business-and-employment/economicdevelopment/just-transition

MITEGO. (2018). Framework agreement for a just transition of coal mining and sustainable development of the mining regions for the period 2019-2027. Madrid, Spain: Ministerio para la Transición Ecológica.

Muttitt, G., McKinnon, H., Stockman, L., Kretzmann, S., Scott, A., & Turnbull, D. (2016). *The sky's limit: why the Paris climate goals require a managed decline of fossil fuel production*. Washington, DC: Oil Change International. http://priceofoil.org/2016/09/22/ the-skys-limit-report/

New Zealand Government. (2018a). *Fact sheet: oil and gas exploration.* https://www.beehive.govt.nz/sites/default/files/2018-04/Fact\_sheet\_oil%20and%20gas%20exploration.pdf

New Zealand Government. (2018b). *Crown Minerals (Petroleum) Amendment Act 2018*. http://www.legislation.govt.nz/act/ public/2018/0049/latest/LMS90459.html

New Zealand Government. (2018c). *Planning for the future – no new offshore oil and gas exploration permits*. https://www.beehive.govt.nz/release/planning-future-no-new-offshore-oil-and-gas-exploration-permits

New Zealand Government. (2018d). *Taranaki's Action Plan to Modernise Its Economy*. https://www.beehive.govt.nz/release/taranaki%E2%80%99s-action-plan-modernise-its-economy

## **References (cont.)**

New Zealand Government. (2019a). *Climate Change Response Zero Carbon Amendment Bill: Summary*. https://www.mfe.govt. nz/publications/climate-change/climate-change-response-zero-carbon-amendment-bill-summary

New Zealand Government. (2019b). *Just Transition Summit to Spark Vital Conversation*. https://www.beehive.govt.nz/release/ just-transition-summit-spark-vital-conversation

O'Rourke, D., & Connolly, S. (2003). Just oil? The distribution of environmental and social impacts of oil production and consumption. *Annual Review of Environment and Resources, 28*(1), 587–617. doi:10.1146/annurev.energy.28.050302.105617

Piggot, G. (2018). The influence of social movements on policies that constrain fossil fuel supply. *Climate Policy*, *18*(7), 942–954. doi:10.1080/14693062.2017.1394255

Piggot, G., Erickson, P., van Asselt, H., & Lazarus, M. (2018). Swimming upstream: addressing fossil fuel supply under the UNFCCC. *Climate Policy*, *18*(9), 1189–1202. doi:10.1080/146930 62.2018.1494535

Sartor, O. (2018). Implementing coal transitions - insights from case studies of major coal-consuming economies: a summary report of the coal transitions project. Paris, France: IDDRI and Climate Strategies. https://coaltransitions.org/reports/

Scottish Government. (2018). Leading the way to a low-carbon future: just transition commission to advise on decarbonisation. https://news.gov.scot/news/leading-the-way-to-a-low-carbonfuture

Somanathan, E., Sterner, T., Sugiyama, T., Chimanikire, D., Dubash, N. K., EssandohYeddu, J. K., et al. (2014). National and sub-national policies and institutions. In O. Edenhofer, R. Pichs-Madruga, Y. Sokona, E. Farahani, E., S. Kadner, K. Seyboth, et al. (Eds.), *Climate Change 2014: Mitigation of Climate Change. Contribution of Working Group III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change.* Cambridge, UK and New York: Cambridge University Press. https://www. ipcc.ch/report/ar5/wg3/

Sovacool, B. K., & Scarpaci, J. (2016). Energy justice and the contested petroleum politics of stranded assets: policy insights from the Yasuní-ITT Initiative in Ecuador. *Energy Policy, 95*, 158–171. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2016.04.045

Spector, J. (2017, October 2). So long, DONG: danish energy giant changes name while dropping fossil fuels. https://www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/dong-energy-changes-name-while-dropping-fossil-fuels

Steininger, K. W., Lininger, C., Meyer, L. H., Muñoz, P., & Schinko, T. (2016). Multiple carbon accounting to support just and effective climate policies. *Nature Climate Change, 6*, 35–41. doi:10.1038/nclimate2867 The Lofoten Declaration. (2017). *The Lofoten Declaration: A Global Call for Climate Leadership.* http://www.lofotendeclaration.org/

UNFCCC. (2016). Just transition of the workforce, and the creation of decent work and quality jobs. Bonn, Germany: United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2016/tp/07.pdf

Venture Taranaki. (2019). *Taranaki 2050 Draft Roadmap.* http://about.taranaki.info/Taranaki2050/Taranaki-2050-Draft-Roadmap.pdf

Wehrmann, B. (2018, June 6). Germany's coal exit commission. *Clean Energy Wire*. https://www.cleanenergywire.org/ factsheets/germanys-coal-exit-commission

#### **Chapter 6**

Amnesty International. (2016). *Coal mining and violations of Adivasi rights in India*. https://www.amnesty.org/download/ Documents/ASA2043912016ENGLISH.PDF

Amnesty International. (2017). *Shell's involvement in human rights violations in Nigeria in the 1990s.* https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/AFR44/7393/2017/en/

Asheim, G. B., Fæhn, T., Nyborg, K., Greaker, M., Hagem, C., Harstad, B., et al. (2019). The case for a supply-side climate treaty. *Science, 365*(6451), 325–327. doi:10.1126/science. aax5011

Baffes, J., Kose, M., Ohnsorge, F., & Stocker, M. (2015). *The great plunge in oil prices: causes, consequences, and policy responses* (SSRN Scholarly Paper No. ID 2624398). Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network. https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=2624398

Blondeel, M., Van de Graaf, T., & Haesebrouck, T. (Forthcoming). Moving beyond coal: exploring and explaining the Powering Past Coal Alliance. Energy Research and Social Science. http://hdl.handle.net/1854/LU-8630157

Bradley, S., Lahn, G., & Pye, S. (2018). *Carbon risk and resilience: how energy transition is changing the prospects for developing countries with fossil fuels*. London, UK: Chatham House. https:// www.chathamhouse.org/publication/carbon-risk-resiliencehow-energy-transition-changing-prospects-countries-fossil

Caney, S. (2016). *Climate change, equity, and stranded assets.* Oxfam America. http://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-publications/climate-change-equity-and-stranded-assets/ Chan, N. (2016). The 'new' impacts of the implementation of climate change response measures. *Review of European, Comparative & International Environmental Law, 25*(2), 228–237. doi:10.1111/reel.12161

Collier, P., & Venables, A. J. (2014). Closing coal: economic and moral incentives. *Oxford Review of Economic Policy*, *30*(3), 492–512. doi:10.1093/oxrep/gru024

Depledge, J. (2008). Striving for no: Saudi Arabia in the climate change regime. *Global Environmental Politics*, *8*(4), 9–35. doi:10.1162/glep.2008.8.4.9

Erickson, P., Lazarus, M., & Piggot, G. (2018). Limiting fossil fuel production as the next big step in climate policy. *Nature Climate Change*, *8*, 1037–1043. doi:10.1038/s41558-018-0337-0

Espinosa, P. (2018, April 12). We Need Long-Term Strategies to Meet the Climate Challenge. *United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change*. https://unfccc.int/news/weneed-long-term-strategies-to-meet-the-climate-challenge

Fleurbaey, M., Kartha, S., Bolwig, S., Chee, Y. L., Corbera, E., Lecocq, F., et al. (2014). Sustainable Development and equity. In *Climate Change 2014: Mitigation of Climate Change. Contribution of Working Group III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Edenhofer, O., R. Pichs-Madruga, Y. Sokona, E. Farahani, S. Kadner, K. Seyboth, A. Adler, I. Baum, S. Brunner, P. Eickemeier, B. Kriemann, J. Savolainen, S. Schlömer, C. von Stechow, T. Zwickel and J.C. Minx (eds.)].* 

Gardiner, S. M., Caney, S., Jamieson, D., & Shue, H. (2010). *Climate ethics: essential readings.* New York, NY: Oxford University Press.

Green, F. (2018a). Anti-fossil fuel norms. *Climatic Change, 150*(1–2), 103–116. doi:10.1007/s10584-017-2134-6

Green, F. (2018b). The logic of fossil fuel bans. *Nature Climate Change*, 1. doi:10.1038/s41558-018-0172-3

Green, F. (2018c). *Fossil fuel free zones* (No. Discussion Paper). Canberra, Australia: The Australia Institute. http://www.tai.org. au/sites/default/files/P660%20Fossil%20Free%20Zones%20 %5BWeb%5D.pdf

Green, F., & Denniss, R. (2018). Cutting with both arms of the scissors: the economic and political case for restrictive supply-side climate policies. *Climatic Change*, *150*(1–2), 73–87. doi:10.1007/s10584-018-2162-x

Green, F., & Gambhir, A. (2019). Transitional assistance policies for just, equitable and smooth low-carbon transitions: who, what and how? *Climate Policy, Advanced online*. doi:10.1080/14 693062.2019.1657379 Harstad, B. (2012). Buy coal! A case for supply-side environmental policy. *Journal of Political Economy, 120*(1), 77–115. doi:10.1086/665405

IEA. (2018). *World Energy Outlook 2018*. Paris, France: International Energy Agency. https://www.iea.org/weo2018/

IPCC. (2014). Summary for policymakers. In O. Edenhofer, R. Pichs-Madruga, Y. Sokona, E. Farahani, S. Kadner, K. Seyboth, et al. (Eds.), *Climate Change 2014: Mitigation of Climate Change. Contribution of Working Group III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change.* Cambridge, UK, and New York: Cambridge University Press. https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar5/wg3/

Jenkins, K. (2019). *Implementing just transition after COP24*. Climate Strategies. https://climatestrategies.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/01/Implementing-Just-Transition-after-COP24\_ FINAL.pdf

Jewell, J., Vinichenko, V., Nacke, L., & Cherp, A. (2019). Prospects for powering past coal. *Nature Climate Change*. doi:10.1038/s41558-019-0509-6

Kartha, S., Caney, S., Dubash, N. K., & Muttitt, G. (2018). Whose carbon is burnable? Equity considerations in the allocation of a "right to extract." *Climatic Change*, *150*, 117–129. doi:10.1007/s10584-018-2209-z

Kartha, S., Lazarus, M., & Tempest, K. (2016). *Fossil fuel* production in a 2°C world: the equity implications of a diminishing carbon budget (SEI Discussion Brief). Somerville, MA: Stockholm Environment Institute. https://www.seiinternational.org/publications?pid=3020

Le Billon, P., & Kristoffersen, B. (2019). Just cuts for fossil fuels? Supply-side carbon constraints and energy transition. *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space*, 0308518X1881670. doi:10.1177/0308518X18816702

Lenferna, G. A. (2018). Can we equitably manage the end of the fossil fuel era? *Energy Research & Social Science*, 35, 217–223. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2017.11.007

McGlade, C., & Ekins, P. (2015). The geographical distribution of fossil fuels unused when limiting global warming to 2°C. *Nature*, *517*(7533), 187–190. doi:10.1038/nature14016

Muttitt, G., & Kartha, S. (forthcoming). Equity, Climate Justice and Fossil Fuel Extraction. *Climate Policy.* 

Muttitt, G., McKinnon, H., Stockman, L., Kretzmann, S., Scott, A., & Turnbull, D. (2016). *The sky's limit: why the Paris climate goals require a managed decline of fossil fuel production*. Washington, DC: Oil Change International. http://priceofoil.org/2016/09/22/ the-skys-limit-report/

## **References (cont.)**

Newell, P., & Simms, A. (2019). Towards a fossil fuel non-proliferation treaty. *Climate Policy, Advanced online.* doi:10.1080/1469 3062.2019.1636759

Pacific Island Development Forum. (2015). Suva Declaration on Climate Change.

Piggot, G., Erickson, P., van Asselt, H., & Lazarus, M. (2018). Swimming upstream: addressing fossil fuel supply under the UNFCCC. *Climate Policy*, *18*(9), 1189–1202. doi:10.1080/146930 62.2018.1494535

Richter, P. M., Mendelevitch, R., & Jotzo, F. (2018). Coal taxes as supply-side climate policy: a rationale for major exporters? *Climatic Change*, *150*, 43–56. doi:10.1007/s10584-018-2163-9

Rosemberg, A. (2017). Strengthening just transition policies in international climate governance. Muscatine, IA: The Stanley Foundation. https://www.stanleyfoundation.org/publications/ pab/RosembergPABStrengtheningJustTransition417.pdf

Rowell, A., Marriott, J., & Stockman, L. (2005). *The next gulf: London, Washington and oil conflict in Nigeria*. London: Constable.

UN General Assembly. (2015, October 21). Transforming our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. https://www.refworld.org/docid/57b6e3e44.html

UNFCCC. (2015). Decision 11/CP.21: Forum and work programme on the impact of the implementation of response measures. Bonn, Germany: United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. http://unfccc.int/resource/ docs/2015/cop21/eng/10a02.pdf#page=25

UNFCCC. (2016). Just transition of the workforce, and the creation of decent work and quality jobs. Bonn, Germany: United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2016/tp/07.pdf UNFCCC. (2018). Modalities, procedures and guidelines for the transparency framework for action and support referred to in Article 13 of the Paris Agreement. Annex (No. Decision 18/CMA.1.).

UNFCCC Secretariat. (2018). *Overview of Inputs to the Talanoa Dialogue*. UNFCCC. https://img1.wsimg.com/blobby/go/9fc76f74-a749-4eec-9a06-5907e013dbc9/downloads/1ct8fja1t\_768448.pdf

van Asselt, H. (2014). *Governing the transition away from fossil fuels: the role of international institutions* (SEI Working Paper No. 2014–07). Oxford, UK: Stockholm Environment Institute. http://www.sei-international.org/publications?pid=2583

Van de Graaf, T. (2017). Is OPEC dead? Oil exporters, the Paris agreement and the transition to a post-carbon world. *Energy research & social science, 23*, 182–188.

Van de Graaf, T., & Blondeel, M. (2018). Fossil fuel subsidy reform: an international norm perspective. In *The Politics of Fossil Fuel Subsidies and their Reform* (pp. 83–99). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press. doi:10.1017/9781108241946.007

Verkuijl, C., Jones, N., & Lazarus, M. (2019). Untapped ambition: addressing fossil fuel production through NDCs and LEDS. Stockholm, Sweden: Stockholm Environment Institute. https://www.sei.org/publications/addressing-fossil-fuelproduction-through-ndcs-and-leds/

Verkuijl, C., van Asselt, H., Moerenhout, T., Casier, L., & Wooders, P. (2019). Tackling fossil fuel subsidies through international trade agreements: taking stock, looking forward. *Virginia Journal of International Law, 58*, 309–368.

Winkler, H., Mantlana, B., & Letete, T. (2017). Transparency of action and support in the Paris Agreement. *Climate Policy*, *17*(7), 853–872. doi:10.1080/14693062.2017.1302918



# Learn more at www.productiongap.org











